## Small Business Marketing

# SECRETS EVEALED



## Small Business Marketing

# SECRETS

## PETER RYAN



#### COPYRIGHT AND DISCLAIMER

This material is copyright. No part, in whole or in part, may be reproduced by any process, or any other exclusive right exercised, without the permission of Mr Results Pty Ltd

© Mr Results Ptv Ltd 2012

Peter Ryan

Published by:

Mr Results Pty Ltd PO Box 3601, Tuggerah NSW 2259

Mobile: +61 418 122 619 E-mail: pete.mrresults.com.au Website: www.mrresults.com.au

#### DISCLAIMER AND/OR LEGAL NOTICES:

While every attempt has been made to verify information provided in this book, neither the author nor the publisher assumes any responsibility for any errors, omissions or inaccuracies.

Any slights of people or organizations are unintentional. If advice concerning legal or related matters is needed, the services of a qualified professional should be sought. This book is not intended as a source of legal or accounting advice. You should be aware of any laws which govern business transactions or other business practices in your state or province.

The income statements and examples are not intended to represent or guarantee that everyone will achieve the same results. Each individual's success will be determined by his or her desire, dedication, effort, and motivation. There are no guarantees you will duplicate the results stated here, you recognize that any business endeavor has inherent risk for loss of capital.

Any reference to any persons or business, whether living or deceased, existing or defunct, is purely coincidental.

ISBN: 978-0-9872964-1-2

Cover design by haroon ahmed, e-solbiz team Cover image: shutterstock.com

Typesetting by Kirby Jones

Printed and bound in China by Everbest Printing

## To My wife Ann who is the inspiration for everything that I do

To my children Luke, Tom, Sarah and Richard keep setting big Goals leave no stone unturned in order to reach them

### Acknowledgements

To my confidants and great mates Frank Rowan and Colin Russell thank you for your support and friendship over the years you both a truly an inspiration.

To all the customers and client's I met along the way I have learn't a lot from you all.

To Karl Bryan, Graeme Jones and Craig McLean for providing helpful input.

To My Managers (the ones that knew what they were talking about).

Finally all of my mentors over the years, too numerous to mention, who guided me, taught, pushed and shoved me through my life and sales success.

I Thank You

## **Contents**

	Preface	1
1	Use Goal Setting Effectively	3
2	How to Profit through Time Management	13
3	Define Your Target Market	41
4	Creating a Powerful Offer	59
5	Generating an Unlimited Amount of Leads for Your Business	67
6	Creating Effective Marketing Material	79
7	How to Profit from Direct Mail	95
8	How to Use Advertising for Immediate Profits	103
9	How to Create Repeat Business and Have Clients that Pay, Stay and Refer	113
10	Immediate Sales	121
11	Use Scripts to Increase Sales Immediately	135
12	How to Double your Referrals	147
13	Profits from Fresh Air	157
14	How to Use Promotions for Increased Sales Immediately	173
15	Copywriting for Profits	191
16	Risk Reversal to Increase Sales	201
17	Create Added Value in Your Business and Make $1 + 1 = 3$	209
18	How to Use Testimonials and Profit from Social Proof	217

For more information and valuable resources on Small Businees Marketing Secrets Revealed visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

### **Preface**

As I look back over the last 40 years of my life in Sales and Marketing I reflect on all the small business owners and entrepreneurs I met along and dealt with along the way they number in their thousands, over the years I have seen some develop and grow and are now even more successful and are prospering since we first met. Others sadly have fallen by the wayside some are even back working for a boss their dreams and hopes dashed due to the failure to plan their work and work their plan.

In this book I unlock the secrets to successfully marketing and running a small business to it's maximum potential If you follow the secrets in this book you can not help but succeed and put yourself on a path to real growth, it will also allow you to spend more time working on your business and not in it and with the people that matter most.

No journey is easy: no friendship is filled only with laughter. But I am excited every day because I am on a mission to improve and help you reach your vision. I believe passionately about the ideas in this book and that they can help any small business succeed beyond their wildest dreams just start with your Why.

Plan it, work it, be persistent and determined to reach your goals, to make a difference, never give up and create a business that builds its future where its customers, employees and society win. I am not saying it's easy but it's worthwhile.

## 1

## Use Goal Setting Effectively

We've all heard about the power of setting goals. Everyone has surely seen statistics that connect goal setting to success in both your business life, and your personal life. I'm sure if I asked you today what your goals are, you could rattle off a few wants and hopes without thinking to long.

However, what most people do not realize is that the power of goal setting lies in *writing goals down*. Committing goals to paper and reviewing them regularly gives you a 95% higher chance of achieving your desired outcomes. Studies have shown that only three to five percent of people in the world have written goals – the same three to five percent who have achieve success in business and earn considerable wealth.

These studies have also found that by retirement, only four per cent of people in the world will have enough accumulated wealth to maintain their income level, and quality of life. As a business owner, it is essential that you develop a plan for your retirement. It is equally essential that you develop a plan for your success.

This chapter focuses on the power of goal setting as part of your business success. We'll teach you to set SMART

goals that are rooted in your own personal value system, and supporting techniques to achieve your goals faster.

#### What are Goals?

Goals are clear targets that are attached to a specific time frame and action plan; they focus your efforts, and drive your motivation in a clear direction. Goals are different from dreams in that they outline a plan of action, while dreams are a conceptual vision of your wish or desired outcome.

Goals require work; work on yourself, work for your business, and work for others. You cannot achieve a goal – no matter how badly you want it – without being prepared to make a considerable effort. If you are ready to invest your time and energy, goals will help you to:

- ✔ Realize a dream or wish for your personal or business life
- ✓ Make a change in your life add positive, or remove negative
- ✓ Improve your skills and performance ability
- ✓ Start or change a habit positive or negative

#### Why Set Goals?

As we've already reviewed, setting goals and committing them to paper is the most effective way to cultivate success. The most important reason to set a goal is **to attach a clear action plan to a desired outcome.** 

Goals help focus our time and energy on one (or several) key outcome at a time. Many business owners have hundreds of ideas whirring around in their heads at any one time, on top of daily responsibilities. By writing down and focusing

on a few ideas at a time, you can prioritize and concentrate your efforts, avoid being stretched too thin, and produce greater results.

Since goals attach action to outcomes, goals can help to break down big dreams into manageable (and achievable) sections. Creating a multi-goal strategy will put a road map in place to help you get to your desired outcome. If your goal is to start a pizza business and make six figures a year, there are a number of smaller steps to achieve before you achieve your end result.

Success doesn't happen by itself. It is the result of consistent and committed action by an individual who is driven to achieve something. Success means something different for everyone, so creating goals is a personal endeavor. Goals can be large and small, personal and public, financial and spiritual. It is not the size of the goal that matters; what matters is that you write the goal down and commit to making the effort required to achieve it.

#### What happens when I achieve a goal?

You should congratulate yourself and your team, of course! By rewarding yourself and your team after every achievement, you not only train your mind to associate hard work with reward, but develop loyalty among your employees.

You should also ask yourself if your achievement can be taken to the next level, or if your goal can be stretched by building on the effort you have already made. Consistently setting new and higher targets will lay the framework for constant improvement and personal and professional growth.

#### **Power of Positive Thinking**

When was the last time you tuned into your internal stream of consciousness? What does the stream of thoughts that run through your mind sound like? Are they positive? Negative? Are they logical? Reasonable?

Positive thinking and healthy self-talk are the most important business tools you can ever cultivate; by programming a positive stream of subconscious thoughts into your mind, you can control your reality, and ultimately your goals. Think about someone you know who is constantly negative; someone who complains and whines and makes excuses for their unhappiness. How successful are they? How do their fears and doubts become reality in their world?

You are what you continuously believe about yourself and your environment. If you focus your mind on something in your mental world, it will nearly always manifest as reality in your physical world.

Positive thinking is a key part of setting goals. You won't achieve your goal until you believe that you can. You will achieve your goals faster when you believe in yourself, and the people around you who are helping to make your goal a reality.

Successful people are rooted in a strong belief system – belief in themselves, belief in the work they are doing, and belief in the people around them. They are motivated to improve and learn, but also confident in their existing skills and knowledge. Their positive attitude and energy is clearly felt in everything they do.

Ever notice how complainers usually surround themselves with other complainers? The same is true of positive thinkers. If you cultivate an upbeat and positive attitude, you will be surrounded by people who share your values and outlook on life.

Too often, people and our society subscribe to a continuous stream of negative chatter. The more you hear it, the more you'll believe it.

How many times have you heard:

- ✓ That's impossible.
- ✓ Don't even bother.
- ✓ It's already been done.
- ✓ We tried that, and it didn't work.
- ✓ You're too young.
- ✓ You're too old.
- ✔ You'll never get there.
- ✔ You'll never get that done.
- ✓ You can't do that.

Positive thinking and positive influences will provide the support you need to achieve your goals. Choose your friends and close colleagues wisely, and surround yourself with positive thinkers.

#### **Creating SMART Goals**

SMART goals are just that: smart. Whether you are setting goals for your personal life, your business, or with your employees, goals that have been developed with the SMART principle have a higher probability of being achieved.

#### The SMART Principle

#### 1. Specific

Specific goals are clearer and easier to achieve than nonspecific goals. When writing down your goal, ask yourself the five

"W" questions to narrow in on what exactly you are aiming for. Who? Where? What? When? Why?

For example, instead of a nonspecific goal like, "get in shape for the summer," a specific goal would be, "go to the gym three times a week and eat twice as many vegetables."

#### 2. Measurable

If you can't measure your goal, how will you know when you've achieved it? Measurable goals help you clearly see where you are, and where you want to be. You can see change happen as it happens.

Measurable goals can also be broken down and managed in smaller pieces. They make it easier to create an action plan or identify the steps required to achieve your goal. You can track your progress, revise your plan, and celebrate each small achievement. For example, instead of aiming to increase revenue in 2012, you can set out to increase revenue by 30% in the next 12 months, and celebrate each 10% along the way.

#### 3. Achievable

Goals that are achievable have a higher chance of being realized. While it is important to think big, and dream big, too often people set goals that are simply beyond their capabilities and wind up disappointed. Goals can stretch you, but they should always be feasible to maintain your motivation and commitment.

For example, if you want to complete your first triathlon but you've never run a mile in your life, you would be setting a goal that was beyond your current capabilities. If you decided instead to train for a five mile race in six months, you would be setting an achievable goal.

#### 4. Relevant

Relevant – or realistic – goals are goals that have a logical place in your life or your overall business strategy. The goal's action plan can be reasonably integrated into your life, with a realistic amount of effort.

For example, if your goal is to train to climb to base camp at Mount Everest within one year and you're about to launch a start-up business, you may need to question the relevance of your goal in the context of your current commitments.

#### 5. Timely

It is essential for every goal to be attached to a time-frame – otherwise it is merely a dream. Check in to make sure that your time-frame is realistic – not too short, or too long. This will keep you motivated and committed to your action plan, and allow you track your progress.

#### Autosuggestion + Visualization

Autosuggestion and visualization are two techniques that can assist you in achieving your goals. Some of the most well-known and successful people in the world use these techniques, and it is not coincidence that they are masters in their own fields of business and sport. A few of these people include:

- ✓ Leisel Jones (Olympic Swimmer)
- ✔ Andre Agassi (Tennis)
- ✔ Donald Trump (Real Estate)
- ✔ Chris Judd (AFL)
- ✔ Bill Gates (Microsoft)
- ✓ Walt Disney (Entertainment)

Of course, each of these people have a high degree of talent, ambition, intelligence and drive. However, to reach the top of their respective field, they have each used Autosuggestion and Visualization.

#### **Autosuggestion**

Autosuggestion is your internal dialogue; the constant stream of thoughts and comments that flows through your mind, and impacts what you think about yourself and how you perceive situations.

Since you were a small child, this self-talk has been influenced by your experiences and has programmed your mind to think and react in certain ways. The good news is that you can reprogram your mind and customize you self-talk any way you like. That is the power of Autosuggestion.

To begin practicing Autosuggestion, make sure you are relaxed and open to trying the technique; an ideal time is just before bed, or when you have some time to sit quietly. Then, repeat positive affirmations to yourself about the ideal outcome. Top sports and businesspeople will often practice just before a big game or meeting.

Some examples of positive self talk or autosuggestion include:

- ✓ I will lead my team to a victory tonight!
- ✓ I will be relaxed open to meeting new people at the party tonight!
- ✔ I will deliver a clear and impacting speech!
- ✓ I will stop worrying and tackle this problem tomorrow!
- ✓ I will stand up for my own ideas in the meeting!
- ✓ I will remember everything I have studied for the test tomorrow!

#### **Visualization**

Visualization is a complementary practice to Autosuggestion. While you can repeat affirmations to yourself over and over, combining this practice with visualization is twice as powerful.

Visualization is exactly what it sounds like: repeatedly visualizing how something is going to happen in your mind's eye. Nearly everyone in sports practices this technique. It has been proven to enhance performance better than practice alone.

This technique can easily be applied to business. For example, prior to any presentation or meeting where you must speak, present or "perform." You can also visualize yourself being incredibly productive and effective in your office. Or, having a discussion with your spouse calmly and rationally.

Elements to think about during visualization:

- ✓ what does the room look like?
- ✓ what do the people in the room look like?
- ✓ what is their mood? how do they receive me?
- ✓ what image do I project?
- ✓ how do I look?
- ✔ how do I behave? what is my attitude?
- ✓ what is the outcome?

For more information and valuable resources on **Use Goal Setting Effectively** visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

## 2

# How to Profit through Time Management

#### Manage Time Like Money

Why did you get into business for yourself? Was it to be your own boss? Choose your own hours? Have more time with the family? Spend more time doing what you love? Chances are, you answered yes to all these questions.

These days, you probably wonder where the time went. Why you spent 12 hours at work and barely make a dent in your to-do list. We already know that time is a key resource for you and your business, but it's also a key resource in your life. Harnessing and leveraging time is the only way to enjoy life, and have a profitable business at the same time.

Most business owners carefully manage their financial and personnel resources, and pay due attention to their performance. Marketing plans and budgets are created, people are hired and fired. What most business owners don't realize is that time – and the time of all employees – requires the same attention and diligent management.

Time will never manage itself. The decision to make a pro-active effort to manage your time must come from you. Once you have committed to taking ownership for your own time management, there are a host of tools available to you. But first, you must understand how much your time is actually worth, and where you are currently spending it.

#### What is Your Time Worth?

Ever wonder what your time is actually worth? Here's a quick way to figure it out:

Target annual income	A.
Working days in a year	B. 235
Working hours in a day	C. 7
Working hours in a year	D. 1,645
A D = YOUR HOURLY WORTH (before tax + expenses)	E.

This is a very simple calculation intended to put your time in perspective. In reality, no one is productive for each of the 1,645 hours. Various studies have put actual productivity at anywhere between 25 minutes and four hours per day. Either way, there's a lot of room for improvement.

Let's look at it another way:

Your age	Α.
Days in a year	В.
Days spent on earth to date (A x B)	C.
Average life expectancy	D. 70
Total projected days on earth (D x B)	E.
Estimated days left (E – C)	F.

This exercise isn't intended to scare you, but bring your attention to the importance of choosing how you spend each hour you have available. It is a choice! By developing the skills required to manage your time, you will not only have a profitable business, but a rewarding and balanced life.

#### The Five Culprits of Time Theft

Chances are – if you're like most people – you have no idea where your time goes. You're likely frustrated by the fact that you can spend 10, 12, even 14 hours a day working, and not make a dent in your to-do list, or only bill half of those hours.

When we're too busy and overloaded with work, we often switch into reactive mode. We can't make it to the bottom of the pile, and end up handling issues and making decisions at the last minute. One of the great benefits of choosing to become proactive in time management is that you can become proactive in all other areas of your business. When in proactive mode, you can take steps to grow your business through networking, building programs, and establishing systems.

Before you investigate where your time goes, let's take a look at the top five culprits of modern-day time theft:

#### 1. Your Email

How many times a day do you check your email? Is Outlook or Mail constantly running on your desktop? Email – internal, external, personal and business – clogs up your day like no other communication channel. For many of us, it is possible to spend the entire day writing and responding to

emails without even glancing at our inbox. The number of emails sent and received each day by the average person in 2007 was 147. Multiply that by an average of two minutes per message, and you have spent almost five hours on email in a single day.

#### 2. Your Cell Phone (Or Blackberry)

Cell phones have created convenience, security, and the luxury of telecommuting – but they don't call it a crackberry for nothing. PDAs and cell phones have also created a society that expects to be able to reach you at any moment, or at least receive instant responses to their calls. You cell phone or PDA not only robs you of your time during the day, but also during the evenings and on weekends when you are not at work.

#### 3. Your Open Door Policy

If you make it easy for your staff and associates to interrupt you, they will. Too often, open-door policies are set up by human resource departments to create clear communication channels. Instead, they create a clog of employees lined up at your door seeking immediate answers to non-emergent issues.

#### 4. Meetings

How many times have you been to a meeting that was scheduled to be an hour, and ended up lasting three? How often do you attend unnecessary meetings? Or meetings that run off-topic? Meetings can be a huge source of wasted time – your valuable time. In a senior management or ownership position, your day may consist of back-to-back meetings,

leaving only your evening hours to complete the tasks that should have been done during the day.

#### 5. YOU!

Every person has daily habits that sabotage their ability to work productively and efficiently. Many entrepreneurs and business owners can't separate business hours from leisure hours. Some get caught in a time warp while surfing the internet. Others — mainly overachievers — can become paralyzed by perfectionism or procrastination. Mainly we just don't have the tools to schedule and structure our time in a way that fits with our working style.

#### Where Does Your Time Go?

So far we've seen that time is a resource that should be as carefully managed as cash, we've figured out what your time is worth, and looked at the top five culprits of time theft. You've committed to taking steps to become a better time manager. What now?

#### Personal Time Management Research Exercise

The next step is to take a good, (and honest!) look at how you spend your time. Once you understand your patterns and habits, you begin to implement the strategies in this chapter that will make you a better time manager.

#### Step One: Time Audit

Use the Time Log Worksheet at the back of this chapter to record how you spend your time for three working days in a row. Be honest, and be specific. Include time spent in transit, surfing the web, interacting with clients and colleagues, as well as how your time is spent at home in the evenings. The more information you can record, the easier it will be to analyze your time management skills in step two.

#### Step Two: Time Categorization

Once you have recorded your time for three days, sit down with all three sheets in front of you and identify the following using different coloured markers or highlighters:

- ✔ Driving, public transportation or other travel
- ✓ Eating, including food preparation
- ✔ Personal Errands
- ✓ Exercise
- ✓ Watching TV
- ✔ Sleeping, including naps
- ✓ Using the computer, personal use only
- ✔ Being with family / friends
- Emailing, including checking, reading, and returning messages
- ✓ Talking on the phone, including checking and returning messages
- ✓ Internal meetings
- ✓ External meetings
- ✓ Administrative work
- ✔ Client work
- ✔ Non-client, non-administrative work

#### Step Three: Time Analysis

Now that you have identified how you have spent your time, go through the worksheets one more time and identify if you have spent enough, too much, or too little time on each main task.

Then, based on your observations, answer the following

3. If you	have me	ore time	, what v	would y	ou do?	
l. If you	had less	time, w	hat wo	uldn't y	ou do?	

5. Could you remove the items in question four and add the items in question three? Why or why not?
6. Is procrastination a problem for you? How much?

#### Strategies for Profitable Time Management

There are many ways to curb time theft and refine your time management ability. Through a solid understanding of how you currently spend – and waste – time, you can determine which strategies you need to implement to correct unproductive behavior.

Here are 17 ways you can turn **less** of your time into **more** money:

#### 1. Set Clear Priorities

The foundation of time management a clear understanding of what your time is best spent on. Once you accept that you can't do everything, you need to decide what needs to be completed now, what can be completed later, and what someone else can complete. Each to-do list you create should be put through this filter, and reorganized so the highest priority items are on top, and the lowest priority items are less visible, or on the bottom.

Once you have established your priorities – which will also naturally reflect the priorities and goals of your business – stick to them. Just because someone else feels something is of a high priority, doesn't mean it holds the same status next to your other tasks.

Prioritization is also helpful in your personal life and leisure time. Your spare time is precious – so make sure are clear on how you would like to spend it.

#### 2. Use Your Skills - Delegate Your Weaknesses

As a business owner, your day naturally consists of tasks you dislike doing. Some are essential—signing cheques, reviewing financial statements, and other business maintenance—while others are simply not within your skill set.

If you are a strong public speaker, but struggle with report writing – delegate to a copywriter or editor. If you own a retail store and have no experience in design – outsource your signage. These freelance professionals often cost half as much as you, and take half as long to complete the task. Your time is saved for tasks that use and strengthen your skills effectively, your stress is managed, and ultimately a better product is produced.

#### 3. Delegate, Delegate

As a small business owner, the only way you will ever get everything done is by delegating. Delegation is a vital skill that needs to be refined and practiced, and once mastered is the key to profitable time management.

Too often, owners and managers believe that it will be "faster" or "more efficient" to complete the task themselves than to train and monitor someone else. Other times, there are no internal resources to download assignments to.

As a result, the following trends can be seen in many small companies:

- ✓ Owners and senior staff are stressed and overworked, while junior staff are underutilized and under capacity.
- ✓ Staff are not given an opportunity to grow and develop in their roles, and may perceive a lack of trust or confidence in their ability. The company loses good people.
- ✓ Owners and senior staff are always in a reactive state, instead of a visionary or proactive state.
- ✓ Delegation happens at the very last minute, and junior staff has little understanding of either the overall project or expectations for the task.

The easiest way to fix this problem is before it starts. Create a solid team of staff members around you who are well-trained and prepared to support the business. Attract and retain qualified and quality people who can be cross-trained and promoted within the company. Ensure that communication flows throughout the business, so everyone has the product and service knowledge to step in and assist when necessary.

#### 4. Learn to Say "No"

It's easy to fall into the habit of saying yes to everything. You are, after all the business owner, right? No one can complete these tasks as well as you, right? You'll lose that customer if you don't help them with their garage sale, right?

Wrong. The most successful business owners have a keen understanding of how their time is best spent, and *delegate* the remaining responsibilities to trusted others. It's too easy to say yes to every request in the moment, and later feel overwhelmed when it's added to your to do list. You may not ruffle any feathers, but what toll does it take on your stress level? Your workload? Your time is valuable – so protect it!

Remember that if it is too challenging to say no immediately, you can always request some time to think about it. This way, you can evaluate your workload and realistically decide whether or not you can take on a new project. Then, stand by your decision, or assist in bringing in the necessary resources to get it done.

#### 5. Create (and keep!) a Strict Schedule

While multi-tasking is a desirable skill, it is also often a time thief. Attempting to do too many things at one time ensures that nothing gets done. As a business owner, you need to be able to focus and concentrate on essential projects without interruptions.

The only way to do this is the commit to a strict schedule. Once you understand your work style and concentration patterns, you can allocate periods of the day to specific tasks. This includes personal and leisure time – schedule it, and stick to it.

Schedule time for: list-creation + prioritization, email messages, telephone messages, internal meetings, client meetings, meeting preparation, "me-time", family time, recreation + fitness, daily business tasks, and blocks for focused work.

Remember that there is a training period involved in beginning a new routine – for yourself and those around you. Use your voicemail, out-of-office email message, and a closed door to begin to let people know when you will not be disturbed.

#### 6. Make Decisions

The choice to not make a decision is a decision in itself. The most successful business owners have the ability to make good decisions quickly and efficiently, and do not waste time deliberating over simple choices.

In leadership positions, often people are afraid of making the wrong decision or looking foolish if they make a mistake in front of junior staff. What they don't realize, is that hesitating or avoiding decision making impacts their leadership just as much or more than making the wrong decision. Not only can being indecisive be personally stressful, but it is also stressful for those around you whose tasks are waiting on your choices. Remember, you must make the best decision with the information you have, in the time frame you have to make the decision. No one expects you to be a fortune teller – be decisive, make some mistakes, and learn from them.

#### 7. Manage Telephone Interruptions

This is a huge source of time theft that can easily be managed and avoided. If you are available to take phone calls at any time of day, you are setting yourself up to take work home in the evenings. The phone will always ring when you are focused on an important task, and this is something can easily be avoided.

Figure out when you are most productive. Is it in the morning or the afternoon? Before, during, or after lunch? Once you have identified this time period, set your phone on "do not disturb" or have your calls directed to voicemail. If you do not have a receptionist, a variety of automatic answering systems are available for a nominal fee. To structure your phone time further, let callers know on your voicemail what specific time of day is best to reach you via phone. Then, set that time aside to receive and return phone calls.

#### 8. Keep Your Work Environment Organized

Have you ever tried to make dinner in a messy kitchen? More of your time is spent looking for dishes and tools, then cleaning them, than actually cooking the meal.

The same goes for your work environment. If your desk and office is in a constant state of chaos, then you mind will be too. In fact, some studies have revealed that the average senior business leader spends nearly four weeks each year navigating through messy or cluttered desks, looking for lost information. Does that sound like productive time to you?

Once you make the initial clean sweep, it's easy to maintain order in the chaos:

- ✓ Tidy your desk at the beginning and end of each day. Attach pertinent documents to your to do list, or have clear and organized folders for loose papers.
- Organize your supplies drawer so you have easy access to stationery like pens, post-it notes, staplers and highlighters. Every minute counts!
- Only have the documents and files you are working on, on your desk. The rest should be neatly filed on a side table for later retrieval.
- ✓ Keep personal items (like photos or memorabilia) out of your primary line of vision. These can be distracting and encourage daydreaming.

As for your office or store, there are many ways to make its layout more conducive to effective time management. Try:

- ✓ Minimizing the distance between the reception desk and electronics like photocopies and fax machines.
- ✓ Keep a clear line of sight between your office and the most productive area of your business, so you are aware of what is happening amongst your staff.
- ✔ Organize shelves and filling cabinets so files are not only easily accessed, but out of sight when not being used. Consider putting sliding doors or cabinets in storage areas, and remember that the floor is not a storage cabinet.

#### 9. Keep Your Filing System Organized

If your data isn't organized properly, you will waste hundreds of hours searching for documents you need on a regular basis. This includes both electronic and hard copy files; they need to be organized and up to date.

Customer databases and enquiry records are worth their weight in gold. You can't afford to get behind when updating this information, or poorly store it for later retrieval. There are many easy to use software programs that will manage and organize customer databases for you; it doesn't need to be a time consuming or tedious exercise.

A simple way to manage information is to keep it in short, medium, and long term files for both hard and electronic copies. Create shortcuts on your desktop for folders or files you constantly access. Have short-term files available on your desk, medium-term files available within an arm's reach, and long-term files stored in cabinets.

#### 10. Clearly Communicate - Never Assume

One of the biggest issues for time management in business – and likely the world – is miscommunication. This is a dangerous issue that can cripple any business, including yours. Establishing and enforcing clear policies on things like accurate note taking, task assignments, and phone messages will ensure your staff understand the importance of clear and accurate communication.

The easiest habit to start to curb miscommunication is simple: write everything down. Carry a notepad, and jot down key points, figures, agreements and deadlines. Don't assume you'll remember later – you have at least a hundred other things to remember.

Some other simple strategies are:

- ✔ Return all communication promptly, including email, letters, faxes and phone calls
- Repeat back phone messages, phone numbers and other figures to confirm you recorded the information correctly.
- Record appointments in your PDA or agenda the moment you make them. Otherwise, you will forget.
- ✓ Double check and confirm everything addresses, phone numbers, meeting locations and times.
- ✓ Maintain accurate customer contact logs with dates, times, and phone numbers.
- Post checklists in your store or office for routine operations procedures.
- ✓ Announce any changes to the policies and procedures manual immediately.

#### 11. Stop Duplicating Efforts

This is a key element of time management that is closely related to effective communication. Studies have continually shown that many businesses often duplicate and triplicate efforts that need only be completed once.

When you have clear systems and procedures in place, your staff will not need to "reinvent the wheel" each time the task needs to be completed. Meeting minutes and individual task assignments will ensure everyone is on the same page and understands their personal responsibilities.

Simple examples of this include re-reading your todo list each hour to determine what is the next important item. If your list is already structured by priority, this is a needless task. If two staff members are working on similar projects, but unaware of the other, the work will not only be inconsistent, but the efforts will be duplicated. These are easy problems to fix, once they have been identified and communicated.

#### 12. Say Goodbye to Procrastination + Perfectionism

Procrastination is something we all face at one time or another – and likely have since our school days. However, given the pace that the world operates at today, you will only fall behind your competitor if you allow procrastination to rule your day. So how you do avoid it? It's simple. Stop, and just get started, no matter how boring, tedious, or painful the project may be. Reward yourself by crossing each step off your to-do list.

Many small business owners also fall victim to perfectionism, which can be paralyzing. The fear that there isn't enough time or resources to "get it perfect" will sometimes stop you dead in your tracks. Perfectionism can also hinder your ability to delegate and say no to tasks you believe no one else can complete "better". Do the best you can with the time and resources you have — and just get started.

#### 13. Plan Your Work, Work Your Plan

Have you ever placed an advertisement on the fly because it was "cheaper", "faster", or "more urgent" than creating a marketing plan? Do you and your staff have a clear idea of where your business is headed over the next six to 12 months, or five years?

Many studies show that less than 10% of small businesses have up to date marketing and business plans, as compared to the majority of large corporations and public companies, which have both.

Marketing and business plans take time and effort to create – but they work, and pay off in spades. They also save you time and money as compared to a haphazard or fly-by-the-seat-of-your-pants strategy. With a marketing plan in place, you will have an idea of how many ads you will be placing in a year, which will earn you a volume discount. Your marketing materials will complement each other, and deliver the same message to the same target audience. Designers will charge less for a package of collateral than for individual collateral items.

A business plan will provide you with a guide to reference when making decisions. You can repeatedly ask if the endeavor at hand will contribute to your overall vision, or just seems like a good idea or price.

Remember that planning includes both short and long-term time frames, and applies to both your daily to-do list, and your marketing budget. It provides you with a means to measure your progress, assists in identifying priorities, and helps to manage your time.

## 14. Avoid Needless, Impromptu + Unstructured Meetings

This may seem like a time theft issue that is out of your control, but it's not. You are in control of your own time, and through strict scheduling can establish a structure for internal and external meetings that everyone around you can work within.

Minimize impromptu internal meetings by letting your staff know when you're available for a "quick chat" and when you are not. If it is important, ask them to schedule a time to meet with you that works with both of your schedules. This not only saves you time, but encourages staff to find solutions to their own issues, and only approach you with more urgent or challenging matters.

You can't avoid having meetings, but you can avoid having unstructured meetings. Ask for or create an agenda for each meeting you attend, with a clear objective and an amount of time allocated to each item. This will keep your meetings focused and on task. If a meeting does run late, give yourself a reasonable buffer, and politely leave for your next appointment. You can always follow up with a colleague to catch-up on the pertinent items you may have missed.

#### 15. Establish Clear Policies + Procedures

A clear policy and procedures manual is like a marketing or business plan – it takes time to create, but ultimately saves everyone in your company time, money and effort. A step-by-step guide to "the way we do things here" is an invaluable resource for your existing and new staff, and provides clear expectations for how you like things done.

Too many businesses make up policies and procedures on the fly – creating dangerous scenarios where mistakes are made and expectations are not clear. Some items that should be included in a comprehensive policy and procedures manual include:

- ✔ Recruitment
- Customer relations
- ✔ Customer enquiries
- ✔ Customer complaints
- ✓ Returns
- ✓ Exchanges
- ✔ Late Payments
- ✓ Salary structure
- ✓ Bonus structure
- ✔ Employee review
- ✓ Theft
- ✓ Harassment

#### 16. Keep the Right Set of Tools

The equipment your business needs to operate (and grow!) effectively should always be on hand, or easily contracted out. This is specific to each company, and closely related to costs – including the cost of your time.

Whether you are a high-tech business or local retailer, knowledge of the latest advancements in technology will increase your efficiency. It will help you stay on top of the competitor, maintain your position as an expert, and perhaps provide an easier way of getting things done.

Always ask yourself if these purchases are essential to your business —could perhaps make these purchases from a second hand dealer to minimize cost? Is it more cost effective to outsource or sub-contract the tasks to someone with access to this equipment, or to buy the equipment yourself?

If your business relies on tools and technology for daily tasks (like the trades profession) then obtaining the best quality you can afford is crucial.

#### 17. Maintain Your Equipment

This may seem obvious, but you'll understand the importance if your network server has ever crashed, or point of sale system has malfunctioned. Your business can be slowed to a stand-still if your equipment is not in good working order. Of course there are instances that can't be predicted, but regular maintenance of your essential equipment will reduce these occurrences and help to anticipate when old equipment needs to be repaired or replaced.

#### Personal Time Management Strategy

Choose the top five tips from this chapter that you think will help you the most, given your personal time management research. Write them below, with three corresponding actions that you will start tomorrow. For example, if you are going to set a strict schedule, three actions might be to establish the schedule, communicate it to your staff, and rerecord your voicemail message.

1.				
	a.			
	<u>b.</u>			
	<u>C.</u>			

2.	
	a.
	b.
	<u> </u>
	c.
3.	
	<u>a.</u>
	b.
	c.
4.	
	<u>a.</u>
	b
	<u>b</u> .
	c.
_	
5.	
	a.
	<u>b</u> .
	c.
	C.

# Timesheet | Day One

Tillesileet	24, 5115	
Timeslot	Activities	More/Less/ Enough time?
7:00 – 7:30		
7:30 – 8:00		
8:00 - 8:30		
8:30 - 9:00		
9:00 - 9:30		
10:00 - 10:30		
10:30 - 11:00		
11:00 – 11:30		
11:30 – 12:00		
12:00 - 12:30		
12:30 - 1:00		
1:00 - 1:30		
1:30 - 2:00		
2:00 - 2:30		
2:30 – 3:00		
3:00 – 3:30		
3:30 - 4:00		
4:00 - 4:30		
4:30 - 5:00		
5:00 - 5:30		
5:30 - 6:00		
6:00 - 10:00		
(Evening)		

# Timesheet | Day Two

Timesneet	l pay Iwo	
Timeslot	Activities	More/Less/ Enough time?
7:00 – 7:30		
7:30 – 8:00		
8:00 – 8:30		
8:30 - 9:00		
9:00 - 9:30		
10:00 – 10:30		
10:30 - 11:00		
11:00 – 11:30		
11:30 - 12:00		
12:00 - 12:30		
12:30 – 1:00		
1:00 - 1:30		
1:30 - 2:00		
2:00 - 2:30		
2:30 – 3:00		
3:00 – 3:30		
3:30 - 4:00		
4:00 - 4:30		
4:30 - 5:00		
5:00 - 5:30		
5:30 - 6:00		
6:00 – 10:00		
(Evening)		

# Timesheet | Day Three

	Day Till ee	Mana/Lasa/
Timeslot	Activities	More/Less/ Enough time?
7:00 – 7:30		
7:30 – 8:00		
8:00 – 8:30		
8:30 - 9:00		
9:00 - 9:30		
10:00 - 10:30		
10:30 - 11:00		
11:00 – 11:30		
11:30 - 12:00		
12:00 - 12:30		
12:30 - 1:00		
1:00 - 1:30		
1:30 - 2:00		
2:00 - 2:30		
2:30 - 3:00		
3:00 - 3:30		
3:30 - 4:00		
4:00 - 4:30		
4:30 - 5:00		
5:00 - 5:30		
5:30 - 6:00		
6:00 - 10:00		
(Evening)		

## Daily To-Do List | Business

Task	Priority (1-10)	Deadline?	Delegation?

# Weekly To-Do List | Personal (Family, Leisure, etc.)

Task	Priority (1-10)	Deadline?	Delegation?

# 3

# Define Your Target Market

#### What is a Target Market?

Many businesses can't answer the question: Who is your target market? They have often made the fatal assumption that everyone will want to purchase their product or service with the right marketing strategy.

A target market is simply the group of customers or clients who will purchase a specific product or service. This group of people all has something in common, often age, gender, hobbies, or location.

Your target market, then, are the people who will buy your offering. This includes both existing and potential customers, all of whom are motivated to do one of three things:

- ✔ Fulfill a need
- ✓ Solve a problem
- ✓ Satisfy a desire

To build, maintain, and grow your business, you need to know who your customers are, what they do, what they like, and why they would buy your product or service. Getting this wrong – or not taking the time to get it right

- will cost you time, money, and potentially the success of your business.

## The Importance of Knowing Your Target Market

Knowledge and understanding of your target market is the keystone in the arch of your business. Without it, your product or service positioning, pricing, marketing strategy, and eventually, your business could very quickly fall apart.

If you don't intimately know your target market, you run the risk of making mistakes when it comes to establishing pricing, product mix, or service packages. Your marketing strategy will lack direction, and produce mediocre results at best. Even if your marketing message and USP are clear, and your brochure is perfectly designed, it means nothing unless it arrives in the hands (or ears) of the right people.

Determining your target market takes time and careful diligence. While it often starts with a best guess, assumptions can not be relied on and research is required to confirm original ideas. Your target market is not always your ideal market.

Once you build an understanding of who your target market is, keep up with your market research. Having your finger on the pulse of their motivations and drivers – which naturally change – will help you to anticipate needs or wants and evolve your business.

#### **Types of Markets**

#### Consumer

The Consumer Market includes those general consumers who buy products and services for personal use, or for use by family and friends. This is the market category you or I fall into when

we're shopping for groceries or clothes, seeing a movie in the theatre, or going out for lunch. Retailers focus on this market category when marketing their goods or services.

#### Institutional

The Institutional Market serves society, and provide products or services for the benefit of society. This includes hospitals, non-profit organizations, government organizations, schools and universities. Members of the Institutional Market purchase products to use in the provision of services to people in their care.

#### **Business to Business (B2B)**

The B2B Market is just what it seems to be: businesses who purchase the products and services of other business to run their operations. These purchases can include products that are used to manufacture other products (raw or technical), products that are needed for daily operations (like office supplies), or services (like accounting, shredding, and legal).

#### Reseller

This market can also be called the "Intermediary Market" because it consists of businesses that act as channels for goods and services between other markets. Goods are purchased and sold for a profit – without any alterations. Members of this market include wholesalers, retailers, resellers, and distributors.

### **Determining Your Target Market**

#### **Product / Service Investigation**

The process for determining your target market starts by examining exactly what your offering is, and what the

average customer's motivation for purchasing it is. Start by answering the following questions:

Does your offering meet a basic need?	
Does your offering serve a particular want?	
Does your offering fulfill a desire?	
What is the lifecycle of your product / service?	
What is the availability of your offering?	
What is the cost of the average customer's purchase?	
What is the lifecycle of your offering?	
How many times or how often will customers purchase your offering?	
Do you foresee any upcoming changes in your industry or region that may affect the sale of your offering (positive/negative)?	

#### **Market Investigation**

- ✓ On the ground. Spend some time on the ground researching who your target market might be. If you're thinking about opening a coffee shop, hang out in the neighbourhood at different times of the day to get a sense of the people who live, work, and play in the neighbourhood. Notice their age, gender, clothing, and any other indications of income and activities.
- ✓ At the competition. Who is your direct competitor targeting? Is there a small niche that is being missed? Observing the clientele of your competition can help to build understanding of your target market, regardless of whether it is the same or opposite. For example, if you own a children's clothing boutique and the majority of middle-class mothers shop at the local department store, you may wish to focus on higher-income families as your target market.
- ✔ Online. Many cities and towns or at least regions have demographic information available online. Research the ages, incomes, occupations, and other key pieces of information about the people who live in the area you operate your business. From this data, you will gain an understanding of the size of your total potential market.
- ✓ With existing customers. Talk to your existing customers through focus groups or surveys. This is a great way to gather demographic and behavioral information, as well as genuine feedback about product or service quality and other information that will be useful in a business or marketing strategy.

#### Who is Your Market?

Based on your product / service and market investigations, you will be able to piece together a basic picture of your target market, and some of their general characteristics. Record some notes here. At this point, you may wish to be as specific as possible, or maintain some generalities. You can further segment your market in the next section.

# **Consumer Target Market Framework**

Market Type:	Consumer
Gender:	☐ Male ☐ Female
Age Range:	
Purchase Motivation:	☐ Meet a Need
	☐ Serve a Want
	☐ Fulfil a Desire
Activities:	
Income Range:	
Marital Status:	
Location:	☐ Neighbourhood
	☐ City
	☐ Region ☐ Country
Other Notes:	

# Institutional Target Market Framework

Market Type:	Institutional
Institution Type:	☐ Hospital ☐ Non-profit
	☐ School ☐ University
	☐ Charity ☐ Government
	☐ Church
Purchase Motivation:	Operational Need
	☐ Client Want
	☐ Client Desire
Purpose of Institution:	
Institution's Client Base:	
Size:	
Location:	☐ Neighbourhood ☐ City
	☐ Region ☐ Country
Other Notes:	

# **B2B Target Market Framework**

Market Type:	Business to Business (B2B)
Company Size:	
Number of Employees:	
Purchase Motivation:	Operations Need
	Strategy
	Functionality
Annual Revenue:	
Industry:	
Location(s):	
Purpose of Business:	
People, Culture & Values:	
Other Notes:	

# Reseller Target Market Framework

Market Type:	Reseller
Industry:	
Client Base:	
Purchase Motivation:	Operations Need
	Client Wants
	Functionality
Annual Revenue:	
Age:	
Location:	Neighbourhood City
	Region Country
Other Notes:	

#### Your Target Market: Putting It Together

Based on the information you gather from your product / service and market investigations, you should have a clear vision of your realistic target market. Here are a few examples of how this information is put together, and conclusions are drawn:

Target Market Sample 1 : Consumer Market

Business Purpose:			
Meet a need (provide clothing for infants and children aged 0 to 5 years)			
		Serve a want (clothing is brand name only, and has a higher price point than the competition)	
Industry Predictions:			
large number of new housing developments in the city and surrounding areas two new schools in construction expect to see an influx of new families move to town from Anycity			
Online Research:			
half of Anytown's population is female, and 25% have children under the age of 15 years			
Anytown's population is expected to increase by 32% within three years			
The average household income for Anytown is \$75,000 annually			

**TARGET MARKET:** The target market can then be described as married mothers with children under five years old, between the ages of 25 and 45, who have recently moved to Anytown from Anycity, and have a household income of at least \$100K annually.

#### Target Market Sample 2 : B2B Market

<b>Business:</b> Confidential Paper Shredding	Target Business Size: Small to medium	
Market Type: B2B (Business to Business)	Target Business Revenue: \$500K to \$1M	
Business Purpose:	Target Business Type:	
Meet an operations need (provide confidential on-site shredding services for business documents)	produce or handle a variety of sensitive paper documentation accountants, lawyers, real estate agents, etc.	
Market Observations:	Industry Predictions:	
there are two main areas of office buildings and industrial warehouses in Anycity	the professional sector is seeing revenue growth of 24% over last year, which indicates increased clie	
three more office towers are being constructed, and will be completed this year	billing and staff recruitment	
Competition Observations:	Online Research:	
one confidential shredding company serves the region, covering Anycity and the surrounding towns	Anycity's biggest employment sectors are: manufacturing, tourism, food services, and professional services	
provide regular (weekly or biweekly) service, but does not have the capacity to handle large volumes at one time		

**TARGET MARKET:** The target market can then be described as small to medium sized businesses in the professional sector with an annual revenue of \$500K to \$1M who require both regular and infrequent large volume paper shredding services.

#### **Segmenting Your Market**

Your market segments are the groups within your target market – broken down by a determinant in one of the following four categories:

- ✔ Demographics
- ✔ Psychographics
- ✓ Geographics
- ✔ Behaviors

Segmenting your target market into several more specific groups allows you to further tailor your marketing campaign and more specifically position your product or service. You may wish to divide your ad campaign into four sections, and target four specific markets with messages that will most resonate with the audience.

For example, the baby clothing store may choose to segment its target market by psychographics, or lifestyle. If the larger target market is married females with children under five, between the ages of 25 and 45, who have a household income of at least \$100K annually, it can be broken down into the following lifestyle segments:

- ✔ Fitness-oriented mothers
- ✔ Career-oriented mothers
- ✓ New mothers

With these three categories, unique marketing messages can be created that speak to the hot-buttons of each segment. The more accurate and specific you can make communications with your target market, the greater impact you will have on your revenues.

#### **Market Segmentation Variables**

Demographic	Psychographic	Geographic	Behavioristic
Age	Personality	Region	Brand Loyalty
Income	Lifestyle	Country	Product Usage
Gender	Values	City	Purchase
Generation	Attitude	Area	Frequency
Nationality	Motivation	Neighbourhood	Profitability
Ethnicity	Activities	Density	Readiness to
Marital Status	Interests	Climate	Buy
Family Size			User Status
Occupation			
Religion			
Language			
Education			
Employment Type			
Housing Type			
Housing Ownership			
Political Affiliation			

### **Understanding Your Target Market**

Once you have determined who your market is, make a point of learning everything you can about them. You need to have a strong understanding of who they are, what they like, where they shop, why they buy, and how they spend their time. Remind yourself that you may *think* you know your market, but until you have verified the information, you'll be driving your marketing strategy blind.

Also be aware that markets change, just like people. Just because you knew your market when you started your business 10 years ago, doesn't mean you know it now.

Regular market research is part of any successful business plan, and a great habit to start.

# Types of Market Research Surveys

The simplest way to gather information from your clients or target market is through a survey. You can craft a questionnaire full of questions about your product, service, market demographics, buyer motivations, and so on. Plus, anonymous surveys will produce the most accurate information since names are not attached to the results or specific comments.

Depending on the purpose – whether it is to gather demographic information, product or service feedback, or other data – there are a number of ways to administer a survey.

#### 1 Telephone

Telephone surveys are a more time-consuming option, but have the benefit of live communication with your target market. Generally, it is best to have a third party conduct this type of survey to gather the most honest feedback. This is the method that market researchers use for polling, which is highly reliable.

#### 2 Online

Online surveys are the easiest to administer yourself. There a many web-based services that quickly and easily allow to you custom create your survey, and send it to your email marketing list. These services can also analyze, summarize and interpret the results on your behalf. Keep in mind that the results include only those who are motivated to respond, which may slant your results.

#### 3 Paper-based

Paper surveys are seldom used, and can prove to be an inefficient method. Like online surveys, your results are based on the feedback of those who were motivated for one reason or another to respond. However, the time and effort involved in taking the survey, filing it out, and returning it to your place of business may deter people from participating.

Keep in mind that surveys can be complex to administer, and consume more time and resources than you have planned. If you have the budget, consider hiring a professional market research firm to lead or assist with the process. This will also ensure that the methodology is standard practice, and will garner the most accurate results.

#### Website Analysis

Tracking your website traffic is an excellent way to research your existing and potential customer's interests and behavior. From this information, you can ensure the design, structure and content of your website is catering to the people who use it – and the people you want to use it.

User-friendly website traffic analytics programs can easily show you who is visiting your site, where they are from, and what pages of your site they are viewing. Services like Google Analytics can tell you what page they arrive at, where they click to, how much time they spend on each page, and on which page they leave the site.

This is powerful (and free!) information to have in your market research, and easy to monitor monthly or weekly, depending on the needs of your business.

#### Customer Purchase Data (Consumer Behavior)

If you do not have the budget to conduct your own professional market research, you can use existing resources on consumer behavior. While this data may not be specific to your region or city, general consumer research is actual data that can be helpful in confirming assumptions you may have made about your target market.

Your customer loyalty program or Point of Sale system may also be of help in tracking customer purchases and identifying trends in purchase behavior. If you can track who is buying, what they're buying and how often they're buying, you'll have an arsenal of powerful insight into your existing client base.

#### Focus Groups

Focus groups look at the psychographic and behavioristic aspects of your target market. Groups of six to 12 people are gathered and asked general and specific questions about their purchase motivations and behaviors. These questions could relate to your business in particular, or to the general industry.

Focus group sessions can also be time consuming to organize and facilitate, so consider hiring the services of a professional market research firm. You may also receive more honest information if a third party is asking the questions, and receiving the responses from focus group participants.

For cost savings, consider partnering with an associate in the same industry who is not a direct competitor, and who would benefit from the same market data.

# 4

# Creating a Powerful Offer

I'm not going to beat around this bush on this one:

Your offer is the granite foundation of your marketing campaign.

Get it right, and everything else will fall into place. Your headline will grab readers, your copy will sing, your ad layout will hardly matter, and you will have customers running to your door.

Get it wrong, and even the best looking, best-written campaign will sink like the Titanic.

A powerful offer is an irresistible offer. It's an offer that gets your audience frothing at the mouth and clamoring over each other all the way to your door. An offer that makes your readers pick up the phone and open their wallets.

Irresistible offers make your potential customers think, "I'd be crazy not to take him up on that," or "An offer like this doesn't come around very often." They instill a sense of emotion, of desire, and ultimately, urgency.

Make it easy for customers to purchase from you the first time, and spend your time keeping them coming back.

I'll say it again: get it right, and everything else will fall into place.

## The Crux of Your Marketing Campaign

As you work your way through this program, you will find that nearly every chapter discusses the importance of a powerful offer as related to your marketing strategy or promotional campaign.

There's a reason for this. The powerful offer is more often than not the reason a customer will open their wallets. It is how you generate leads, and then convert them into loyal customers. The more dramatic, unbelievable, and valuable the offer is, the more dramatic and unbelievable the response will be.

Many companies spend thousands of dollars on impressive marketing campaigns in glossy magazines and big city newspapers. They send massive direct mail campaigns on a regular basis; yet don't receive an impressive or massive response rate.

These companies do not yet understand that simply providing information on their company and the benefits of their product is not enough to get customers to act. There is no reason to pick up the phone or visit the store, *right now*.

Your powerful, irresistible offer can:

- ✓ Increase leads
- ✔ Drive traffic to your website or business
- ✓ Move old product
- ✔ Convert leads into customers
- ✔ Build your customer database

#### What Makes a Powerful Offer?

A powerful offer is one that makes the most people respond, and take action. It gets people running to spend money on your product or service.

Powerful offers nearly always have an element of *urgency* and of *scarcity*. They give your audience a reason to act immediately, instead of put it off until a later date.

Urgency relates to time. The offer is only available until a certain date, during a certain period of the day, or if you act within a few hours of seeing the ad. The customer needs to act now to take advantage of the offer.

Scarcity related to quantity. There are only a certain number of customers who will be able to take advantage of the offer. There may be a limited number of spaces, a limited number of products, or simply a limited number of people the business will provide the offer to. Again, this requires that customer acts immediately to reap the high value for low cost.

Powerful offers also:

**Offer great value.** Customers perceive the offer as having great value – more than a single product on its own, or the product at its regular price. It is clear that the offer takes the reader's needs and wants into consideration.

**Make sense to the reader.** They are simple and easy to understand if read quickly. Avoid percentages – use half off or 2 for 1 instead of 50% off. There are no "catches" or requirements; no fine print.

**Seem logical.** The offer doesn't come out of thin air. There is a logical reason behind it – a holiday, end of season, anniversary celebration, or new product. People can get suspicious of offers that seem "too good to be true" and have no apparent purpose.

**Provide a premium.** The offer provides something extra to the customer, like a free gift, or free product or service. They feel they are getting something extra for no extra cost. Premiums are perceived to have more value than discounts.

# Remember that when your target market reads your offer, they will be asking the following questions:

- 1. What are you offering me?
- 2. What's in it for me?
- 3. What makes me sure I can believe you?
- 4. How much do I have to pay for it?

## The Most Powerful Types of Offers

Decide what kind of offer will most effectively achieve your objectives. Are you trying to generate leads, convert customers, build a database, move old product off the shelves, or increase sales?

Consider what type of offer will be of most value to your ideal customers – what offer will make them act quickly.

#### Free Offer

This type of offer asks customers to act immediately in exchange for something free. This is a good strategy to use to build a customer database or mailing list. Offer a free consultation, free consumer report, or other item of low cost to you but of high perceived value.

You can also advertise the value of the item you are offering for free. For example, act now and you'll receive a free consultation, worth \$75 dollars. This will dramatically increase your lead generation, and allow you to focus on conversion when the customer comes through the door or picks up the phone.

#### The Value Added Offer

Add additional services or products that cost you very little, and combine them with other items to increase their attractiveness. This increases the perception of value in the customer's mind, which will justify increasing the price of a product or service without incurring extra hard costs to your business.

#### Package Offer

Package your products or services together in a logical way to increase the perceived value as a whole. Discount the value of the package by a small margin, and position it as a "start-up kit" or "special package." By packaging goods of mixed values, you will be able to close more high-value sales. For example, including a free desk-jet printer with every computer purchase.

#### **Premium Offer**

Offer a bonus product or service with the purchase of another. This strategy will serve your bottom line much better than discounting. This includes 2 for 1 offers, offers that include free gifts, and in-store credit with purchases over a specific dollar amount.

#### **Urgency Offer**

As I mentioned above, offers that include an element of urgency enjoy a better response rate. There is a reason for your customers to act immediately. Give the offer a deadline or limit the number of spots available.

#### **Guarantee Offer**

Offer to take the risk of making a purchase away from your customers. Guarantee the performance or results of your

product or service, and offer to compensate the customer with their money back if they are not satisfied. This will help overcome any fear or reservations about your product, and make it more likely for your leads to become customers.

#### Create Your Powerful Offer

#### 1. Pick a single product or service.

Focus on only one product or service - or one product or service type - at a time. This will keep your offer clear, simple, and easy to understand. This can be an area of your business you wish to grow, or old product that you need to move off the shelves.

#### 2. Decide what you want your customers to do.

What are you looking to achieve from your offer? If it is to generate more leads, then you'll need your customer to contact you. If it is to quickly sell old product, you'll need your customer to come into the store and buy it. Do you want them to visit your website? Sign up for your newsletter? How long do they have to act? Be clear about your call to action, and state it clearly in your offer.

#### 3. Dream up the biggest, best offer.

First, think of the biggest, best things you could offer your customers – regardless of cost and ability. Don't limit yourself to a single type of offer, combine several types of offers to increase value. Offer a premium, plus a guarantee, with a package offer. Then take a look at what you've created, and make the necessary changes so it is realistic.

### 4. Run the numbers.

Finally, make sure the offer will leave you with some profit — or at least allow you to break even. You don't want to publish an outrageous offer that will generate a tremendous number of leads, but leave you broke. Remember that each customer has an acquisition cost, as well as a lifetime value. The amount of their first purchase may allow you to break even, but the amount of their subsequent purchases may make you a lovely profit.

For more information and valuable resources on **Creating a Powerful Offer** visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

## 5

# Generating an Unlimited Amount of Leads for Your Business

### Where do your customers come from?

Most people would probably choose advertising as an answer. Or referrals. Or direct mail campaigns. This may seem true, but it's not really accurate.

Your customers come from leads that have been turned into sales. Each customer goes through a two-step process before they arrive with their wallets open. They have been converted from a member of a target market, to a lead, then to a customer.

So, would it not stand to reason, then, that when you advertise or send any marketing material out to your target market, that you're not really trying to generate customers? That instead, you're trying to generate leads?

When you look at your marketing campaign from this perspective, the idea of generating leads as compared to customers seems a lot less daunting. The pressure of closing sales is no longer placed on advertisements or brochures.

From this perspective, the **general purpose of your** advertising and marketing efforts is then to generate leads from qualified customers. Seems easy enough, doesn't it?

### Where Are Your Leads Coming From?

If I asked you to tell me the top three ways you generate new sales leads, what would you say?

- ✔ Advertising?
- ✔ Word of mouth?
- ✓ Networking?
- ✓ ...don't know?

The first step towards increasing your leads is understanding how many leads you currently get on a regular basis, as well as where they come from. Otherwise, how will you know when you're getting more phone calls or walk-in customers?

If you don't know where your leads come from, start *today*. Start asking every customer that comes through your door, "how did you hear about us?" or "what brought you in today?" Ask every customer that calls where they found your telephone number, or email address. Then, *record the information for at least an entire week*.

When you're finished, take a look at your spreadsheet and write your top three lead generators here:

1.			
2.			
3.			

### From Lead to Customer: Conversion Rates

Leads mean nothing to your business unless you convert them into customers. You could get hundreds of leads from a single advertisement, but unless those leads result in purchases, it's been a largely unsuccessful (and costly) campaign.

The ratio of leads (potential customers) to transactions (actual customers) is called your conversion rate. Simply divide the number of customers who actually purchased something by the number of customers who inquired about your product or service, and multiply by 100.

# transactions / # leads x 100 = % conversion rate

If, in a given week, I have 879 customers come into my store, and 143 of them purchase something, the formula would look like this:

[143 (customers) / 879 (leads)] x 100 = 16.25% conversion rate

### What's Your Conversion Rate?

Based on the formula above, you can see that the higher your conversion rate, the more profitable the business.

Your next step is to determine you own current conversion rate. Add up the number of leads you sourced in the last section, and divide that number into the total transactions that took place in the same week.

Write your conversion rate here:

### Quality (or Qualified) Leads

Based on our review of conversion rates, we can see that the number of leads you generate means nothing unless those leads are being converted into customers.

So what affects your ability (and the ability of your team) to turn leads into customers? Do you need to improve your scripts? Your product or service? Find a more competitive edge in the marketplace?

Maybe. But the first step towards increasing conversion rates is to evaluate the leads you are currently generating, and make sure those leads are the right ones.

### What are Quality Leads?

Potential customers are potential customers, right? Anyone who walks into your store or picks up the phone to call your business could be convinced to purchase from you, right? Not necessarily, but this is a common assumption most business owners make.

Quality leads are the people who are the most likely to buy your product or service. They are the qualified buyers who comprise your target market. Anyone might walk in off the street to browse a furniture store – regardless of whether or not they are in the market for a new couch or a bed. This lead is solely interested in browsing, and is not likely to be converted to a customer.

A quality lead would be someone looking for a new kitchen table, and who specifically drove to that same furniture because a friend had raved about the service they received that month. These are the kinds of leads you need to focus on generating.

### How Do You Get Quality Leads?

- ✓ Know your target market. Get a handle on who
  your customers are the people who are most likely
  to buy your product or service. Know their age,
  sex, income, and purchase motivations. From that
  information you can determine how best to reach your
  specific audience.
- ✓ Focus on the 80/20 rule. A common statistic in business is that 80% of your revenue comes from 20% of your customers. These are your star clients, or your ideal clients. These are the clients you should focus your efforts on recruiting. This is the easiest way to grow your business and your income.
- ✓ **Get specific.** Focus not only on who you want to attract, but how you're going to attract them. If you're trying to generate leads from a specific market segment, craft a unique offer to get their attention.
- ✔ Be proactive. Once you've generated a slough of leads, make sure you have the resources to follow up on them. Be diligent and aggressive, and follow up in a timely manner. You've done to work to get them, now reel them in.

### Get More Leads from Your Existing Strategies

Increasing your lead generation doesn't necessarily mean diving in and implementing an expensive array of new marketing strategies. Marketing and customer outreach for the purpose of lead generation can be inexpensive, and bring a high return on investment.

You are likely already implementing many of these strategies. With a little tweaking or refinement, you can easily double your leads, and ensure they are more qualified.

Here are some popular ways to generate quality leads:

### **Direct Mail To Your Ideal Customers**

Direct mail is one of the fastest and most effective ways to generate leads that will build your business. It's a simple strategy – in fact, you're probably already reaching out to potential clients through direct mail letters with enticing offers.

The secret to doubling your results is to craft your direct mail campaigns specifically for a highly targeted audience of your *ideal* customers.

Your ideal customers are the people who will buy the most of your products or services. They are the customers who will buy from you over and over again, and refer your business to their friends. They are the group of 20% of your clients who make up 80% of your revenue.

### Identify your ideal customers

Who are your ideal customers? What is their age, sex, income, location and purchase motivation? Where do they live? How do they spend their money? Be as specific as possible.

Once you have identified who your ideal customers are, you can begin to determine how you can go about reaching them. Will you mail to households or apartment buildings? Families or retirees? Direct mail lists are available for purchase from a wide range of companies, and can be segregated into a variety of demographic and sociographic categories.

### Craft a special offer

Create an offer that's too good to refuse – not for your entire target market, but for your ideal customer. How can you cater to their unique needs and wants? What will be irresistible for them?

For example, if you operate a furniture store, your target market is a broad range of people. However, if you are targeting young families, your offer will be much different than one you may craft for empty-nesters.

### Court them for their business

Don't stop at a single mail-out. Sometimes people will throw your letter away two or three times before they are motivated to act. Treat your direct mail campaign like a courtship, and understand that it will happen over time.

First send a letter introducing yourself, and your irresistible offer. Then follow up on a monthly basis with additional letters, newsletters, offers, or flyers. Repetition and reinforcement of your presence is how your customer will go from saying, "who is this company" to "I buy from this company."

### Advertise for lead generation

Statistics show that nearly 50% of all purchase decisions are motivated by advertising. It can also be a relatively cost effective way of generating leads.

We've already discussed the importance of ensuring your advertisements are purpose-focused. The general purpose of most advertisements is to increase sales – which starts with leads. However ads that are created solely for lead generation

– that is, to get the customers to pick up the phone or walk in the store – are a category of their own.

Lead generation ads are simply designed and create a sense of curiosity or mystery. Often, they feature an almost unbelievable offer. Their purpose is not to convince the customer to buy, but to contact the business for more information

As always, when you are targeting your ideal audience, you'll need to ensure that your ads are placed prominently in publications that audience reads. This doesn't mean you have to fork over the cash for expensive display ads. Inexpensive advertising in e-mail newsletters, classifieds, and the *Yellow Pages* are very effective for lead generation.

Here are some tips for lead generation advertising:

### Leverage low-cost advertising

Place ads in the *Yellow Pages*, classifieds section, e-mail newsletters, and online. If your target audience is technology savvy, consider new forms of advertising like Facebook and Google Adwords.

### Spark curiosity

Don't give them all the information they need to make a decision. Ask them to contact you for the full story, or the complete details of the seemingly outrageous offer.

### Grab them with a killer headline

Like all advertising, a compelling headline is essential. Focus on the greatest benefits to the customer, or feature an unbelievable offer.

### Referrals and host beneficiary relationships

A referral system is one of the most profitable systems you can create in your business. The beauty is once it's set up, it often runs itself.

Customers that come to you through referrals are often your "ideal customers." They are already trusting and willing to buy. This is one of the most cost-effective methods of generating new business, and is often the most profitable. These referral clients will buy more, faster, and refer further business to your company.

Referrals naturally happen without much effort for reputable businesses, but with a proactive referral strategy you'll certainly double or triple your referrals. Sometimes, you just need to ask!

Here are some easy strategies you can begin to implement today:

### Referral incentives

Give your customers a reason to refer business to you. Reward them with discounts, gifts, or free service in exchange for a successful referral.

### Referral program

Offer new customers a free product or service to get them in the door. Then, at the end of the transaction, give them three more 'coupons' for the same free product or service that they can give to their friends. Do the same with their friends. This ongoing program will bring you more business than you can imagine.

### Host-beneficiary relationships

Forge alliances with non-competitive companies who target your ideal customers. Create cross-promotion and cross-referral direct mail campaigns that benefit both businesses.

### **Lead Management Systems**

Once your lead generation strategies are in place, you'll also need a system to manage incoming inquiries. You'll need to ensure you receive enough information from each lead to follow up on at a later date. You'll also need to create a system to organize that information, and track the lead as it is converted into a sale.

### **Gathering Information from Your Leads**

Here is a list of information you should gather from your leads. This list can be customized to the needs of your business, and the type of information you can realistically ask your potential customers for.

- ✔ Company Name
- ✓ Name of Contact
- ✔ Alternate Contact Person
- ✔ Mailing Address
- ✔ Phone Number
- ✔ Fax Number
- ✔ Cell Phone
- ✔ Email Address
- ✓ Website Address
- ✔ Product of Interest
- ✔ Other Competitors Engage

### Lead List Management Methods:

Once you have gathered information from your lead, you'll need a system to organize their information and keep a detailed contact history.

The simplest way to do this is with a database program, but you can also use a variety of hard copy methods.

### **Electronic Database Programs**

- ✔ High level of organization available
- ✔ Unlimited space for notes and record-keeping
- ✔ Data-entry required
- ✓ Examples include: MS Outlook, MS Excel, Maximizer
- ✔ Customer Relationship Management Software

### **Index Cards**

- ✓ Variety of sizes: 3x5, 4x6 or 5x8
- ✓ Basic contact information on one side
- ✓ Notes on the other side
- ✓ Easy to organize and sort

### Rolodex System

- ✓ Maintain more contacts than index card system
- ✓ Easily organized and compact
- ✓ Basic contact information on one side
- ✓ Notes on the other side
- ✓ Can keep phone conversation and purchase details

### Notebook

- ✓ Best if leads are managed by a single person
- ✓ Lots of room for notes
- ✔ Inexpensive

- ✔ Difficult to re-organize
- ✔ Best for smaller lists

### **Business Card Organizer**

- ✓ Best for small lists under 100
- ✔ Limited space for notes
- ✓ No data entry required
- ✓ Rolodex-style, or clear binder pages

For more information and valuable resources on **Generating an Unlimited Amount of Leads for your Business** visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 6

### Creating Effective Marketing Material

Your marketing collateral gets sent out in the world to do one thing: act as an ambassador for your product or service, in place of *you*. This may seem like a big job for a piece of paper, but it's a helpful way to think about the materials you create.

When you meet with a potential or existing client, you do a number of things. You make sure you are well prepared with all the information the customer could need. You dress in clothing that is appropriate. You anticipate their needs, and offer a solution to their problems. You may also cater to how they best like to receive information.

Chances are, you wouldn't meet with clients just for the sake of meeting with a client – say, for instance, to show off your new suit. Likewise, you shouldn't create and distribute collateral that is non-essential.

We all know that the biggest challenge for small businesses is the limited number of zeros attached their marketing budget. Marketing materials can be expensive, and a single, well-produced piece has the ability to devour the entire budget. Given that billion-dollar marketing campaigns fail every day, how can you be sure to make the most of, and be

successful with, the dollars you're working within?

The answer? Limit yourself to only the essential items for your individual business, and by produce them *well* with the resources you have.

### Your Essential Marketing Materials

The easiest way to throw away your marketing budget is to create and produce marketing materials *you don't need*. Since many pieces of collateral are paper-based, this not only leaves you with boxes of extra (outdated) materials, but also takes a huge toll on the environment.

Take some time to determine what marketing materials you do need, and stick to your list. It's easy to want to "keep up with the Joneses" when your competition comes out with a new piece, but remember your focus should be on attracting and retaining a customer base, not matching the competition item for item.

**Know your target market.** Make sure you have a solid understanding of your customer base. From that knowledge, you can easily determine what the best way is to reach out and communicate with them. Are they a paper-based or techno savvy client group? Do they appreciate being contacted by email or mail? Are they impressed by flashy design, or simple pieces? *How* you communicate is often just as or more important that *what* you communicate.

**Pay attention to costs.** Do you really need a die-cut business card? Does your flyer absolutely require ink to the edges? Unique touches to marketing collateral can grab a customer's attention, but they can also dramatically increase the cost of production. Keep an eye out during the design process and make strategic choices about graphic elements.

### **Marketing Materials Checklist**

Item	Need	Want	Don't Need	Electronic
Logo				
Business Cards				
Brochure				
Website				
Newsletter				
Catalogue				
Advertisements				
Flyers				
Fridge Magnet				
Branded Swag (pens, etc.)				
Employee Clothing				
Product Labels				
Signage				
Internal Templates (Fax Cover, Memo, etc.)				
Email Signature				
Blog				
Letterhead + Envelopes				
Thank You Cards				
Notepads				
Seasonal Gifts				
Company Profile				

**Make mistakes – in small batches.** Not sure if that flyer is going to do the trick? Testing out a limited time offer? Small production runs may cost a little more, but you'll avoid collecting boxes of unusable materials. Or, try a split run with type versions of the same piece and see what works best.

**Keep the environment in mind.** Environmental responsibility is on everyone's mind these days – including your customers. Always question if a particular marketing item can be produced in electronic format. Consider eliminating plastic bags in exchange for cloth ones, printed with your logo; print everything double-sided; send electronic newsletters; use your website to communicate; and, use recycled paper and envelopes when you can.

**Brainstorm your wish list.** Create a list of desired marketing materials, and ignore expenses, clients, or any other constraint. Then, beside each item, indicate realistically if it is a needed, wanted, not needed, or electronic item. The next page includes a checklist to get you started. Once you have finished, re-write your list in priority order. This will keep you focused on the essentials only.

### Headlines + Sub headlines

If your headlines were all a potential customer read, how do you think your marketing materials would fare? Headlines need to be bold, dramatic, shocking and absolutely answer the questions "What's in it for me?" or, "Why should I care?"

Headlines (and sub headlines) are vital in today's market because we are bombarded with so much information that we scan everything. Readers are skimming your materials to find out why they should bother paying attention to your product or service. Hit their hot buttons, and tell them why they should care, in your headlines!

Remember that headlines and sub headlines are not just for advertisements. They work wonders in newsletters, sales letters, brochures and websites, and can be incorporated into all of your essential marketing materials.

### Design

The cost of professional design can eat up the majority of your marketing budget in a hurry. However, the cost of distributing materials that look and feel unprofessional can often be much higher. The key is to find the middle ground.

Unless you have design or desktop publishing experience – or even if you do – your time is probably not best spent designing your own marketing materials. Depending on the size of your business and your graphic needs (i.e., Do you need frequent photography of your products?) there are a number of options you can choose from:

- 1 Hire a design agency. This is no doubt the most costly of your options. However, if you have a number of items to be designed, you may be able to get a package rate. Another option is to have the design agency create a logo and stationery package for you, then create a "how-to" guide for use of the logo, fonts, and other graphic elements in the rest of your marketing materials.
- **2 Hire a freelance designer.** For most small businesses, the benefits of using a freelance designer (aside from cost savings) are convenience and trust. If you are

lucky enough to find one you work well with, work hard to establish a seamless working relationship and you'll never worry about the design of your marketing materials again. Ask colleagues for recommendations of local designers, or post an ad on craigslist.

3 Hire a part-time design employee. Need to hire someone part-time for a task around the office or shop? Consider recruiting someone with design skills and hiring them for full-time work. This could include graphic design students, or someone with an interest (and talent) in the field.

Whichever option you choose – or if you choose to design your materials yourself – the two most important things to remember about design are:

- 1 **Keep it consistent.** Your marketing materials must be consistent, or your customers will never learn to recognize your brand.
- **2 Keep it simple.** Simple, clean design is the most effective way of communicating. Use "wow" pieces sparingly.

### Guidelines for the Top 10 Marketing Materials

Logo

✓ Use design resources. If you are going to spend any money on outside design help, this is the time to do it. Your logo is the visual representation of your product or service, and appears on everything that relates to your business. This is the core of your brand image, and needs to be done right the first time.

- ✓ Remember the purpose. The logo needs to be a unique reflection of your business, your business values, and the industry you work in. Before you commit to your logo, make sure to give careful consideration to color choice, image selection and image recognition – as well as the logos that already exist in the marketplace. Test it out on your family and friends for an outside opinion and use their feedback.
- ✓ Don't get too complicated. Can it be produced (and seen clearly) in black and white? In a single color? With your company name? Too often businesses design their own logos that include a complex assortment of photos, words, and solid design elements. These do not photocopy well, and can't be clearly read at a small scale. Keep your logo design down to a graphic image and the name of your business.

#### **Business cards**

- ✓ Cover the basics. A business card needs to communicate your basic contact information to potential clients, including who you are and what your business does. Make sure you've covered the basics and made it easy for them to be in touch.
  - Name
  - Title
  - Company Name
  - Company Slogan / Description
  - Phone Number / Cell Number
  - Email Address
  - Fax Number

- Address
- Website
- ✓ Make it memorable. Be creative. Choose interesting shapes, die-cuts, orientation (vertical vs. horizontal), bright colors, and unique materials (wood, plastic, magnet, aluminum or foam). You don't have to go crazy or spend lots of money to do this – simple, clever twists on basic design make an impact. Just keep it relevant to your product or service.
- ✓ Give them a reason to keep it. What is going to keep them from throwing it out, or filing it in a 3" binder of other cards? Make the card worth keeping by adding something useful to the backside. For example, coffee shops put frequent buyer incentives on the backside of their cards, encouraging customers to keep them in their wallets. Other examples include pickup schedules, reminders, calendars, testimonials, or coupons.
- ✔ Produce a high quality card. Use at least 200gsm card stock, and print in color. Choose clear, easy to read fonts that aren't any smaller than 9pt.

### Letterhead

- ✓ Ensure a professional quality. Letterhead that is simple, clean, and well produced allows the reader to focus on the important part: the content. Have your letterhead professionally printed on 80gsm paper, or choose a textured stock. Show that you are invested in the professionalism of your company.
- ✓ Pay attention to design choices. The design of your marketing collateral should reflect your corporate

- values and the personality of your organization. If you are environmentally conscious, choose recycled paper and write it in small print at the bottom of the page. Letterhead can also be a place for subtle graphic elements, like watermarks, in addition to your logo.
- ✓ Keep consistent with other materials. Your
  letterhead is part of your stationery package, and should
  look and feel the same as the rest of your pieces. For
  example, if your business cards have been printed
  with rounded corners, so should your letterhead. Use
  consistent fonts, colors, and logo placement on your
  letterhead, business cards, fax cover sheets, and other
  internal documents to ensure recognition and ease of
  readability.

### **Brochures**

- ✓ Cover the basics. Each brochure you produce should include your basic marketing message, USP, and detailed company contact information. Product or service features, and customer benefits should be clearly displayed and described.
- ✔ Be purpose-focused. Why are you producing this brochure? Are you featuring a new product line? Trying to increase awareness? Introducing your service to a new market? Stay closely connected to the purpose behind your brochure, and ensure all the information (and images) in the brochure support that purpose.
- ✓ Keep it simple. Make sure the design and information organization is clean and easy to navigate. Like advertisements, leaving blank spaces gives the reader a break and makes it easier to narrow in on key messages.

- ✓ Choose high quality production. If you don't invest in your business, why should anyone else? Produce your brochure on high quality paper, in vivid color, and have it professionally folded. An impressive-looking brochure will travel further than a homemade one – from one client's hands to another's.
- ✓ Keep it fresh. If you produce brochures on a regular basis, consider giving each a theme to distinguish the information as new and interesting. Keep the overall look and feel consistent, but play with images and content layout to revitalize the design.

#### Newsletters

- ✓ Be in touch. Don't wait until your existing clients walk back into your store. Show them they're important to your business, and keep them updated on new products and services by keeping distributing a personalized newsletter.
- ✓ Use an online distribution service. Online email marketing tools (CRM tools) have never been easier or cheaper to use, and enable you to personalize your letters without much effort. They will also track for you which clients open their newsletters, and which click through to your website.
- ✔ Provide information, tell a story. Engage the reader with a short anecdote, or a piece of relevant information. Many people are bombarded by hard-copy and electronic letters on a daily basis, so make sure yours is worthy of their reading time. Include an "experts corner" or "new product feature" and structure the newsletter like your own business

- newspaper. Add links to relevant media articles, or special offers.
- ✔ Choose a frequency you can maintain. Newsletters can be time consuming, so be realistic about how often you promise to distribute them. This depends on your resources, and the needs of your business, but generally once a month to once every three months is a good time frame.

### Company (or Corporate) Profile

- ✓ Your ultimate company brochure. Your company profile includes all pertinent information on your business and your offering, and acts as the base for all other marketing items. These are generally longer pieces from five to 20 pages in length, allowing you ample room for written and visual content.
- ✓ Tell your story. The company profile is the place to tell the story of your business. Engage the reader, use anecdotes, and describe how and why your company was created. If you inherited the family business, describe how you're carrying on tradition and instilling new life. If you created your company from scratch with your college roommate, let the reader know. These real life details are interesting and establish trust with your potential clients and associates.
- ✓ Communicate your values. Here you have the space to describe your company's vision, values and approach, or philosophies. Make sure you relate your values to your offering, and keep this section short and succinct.
- ✓ Explain your offering features, benefits and all. Just like your brochure, make sure to describe the

full features and benefits of your product or service. Sprinkle testimonials throughout the design to back up your statements. This can include your full range of services, or simply an overview of your product types. Use professional images and creative copy to keep readers engaged.

✔ Choose high-quality design and production. Spend time creating a company profile that will last. Then, spend money producing a one that will impress. Choose glossy paper, and a high-quality press, and leave the profiles around your store and office for clients to read and admire

### Signage

- ✓ Get professional advice. Outdoor signage can be a daunting task for anyone who hasn't designed, produced, or otherwise gone through the process. Since signage is influenced by a variety of factors – one of which is your municipal government signage bylaw – you may wish to enlist the help of a professional (a signage designer or printer) to guide you through the process and avoid costly errors.
- ✓ Make it visible. All of your outdoor signage should be easily seen from the street, or within the plaza or complex you are located in. In some cases, you may need more than one sign to do this. Keep in mind how your sign will look at night, as well as during the day, as your company logo and phone number or website needs to be visible at all times
- ✓ **Make it distinct.** When it comes to signage, you can get really creative with materials, lights, and

colors. While you need to maintain logo, color, and font consistency, you can add other graphic elements that may not work on the rest of your collateral, including 3D elements and window treatments. Make it memorable.

✓ Remember your indoor signage. Every business needs indoor signage to continually remind customers where they are. This includes section signage, product signage, way finding systems, and promotion announcements. If your business is located in an office, consider signage with you logo and company name above the reception area. Again, keep this signage consistent with the rest of your company materials, and you will be contributing to brand recognition.

### Advertisements + Flyers

- ✔ Place ads strategically. Once you have determined who your target market is, you need to focus on advertising in the publications they are most likely to read, and distributing flyers in places they are most likely to be. Spend ad dollars strategically, and don't spend them all at once. Take time to test what publications work, and which don't by measuring the response from each placement. And, when you place ads, request placement that is well-forward and in the top right hand corner.
- ✓ Grab their attention. You have less than half a second to grab the attention of your audience with print advertising, so use it wisely. Spend the bulk of your time crafting the headline and choosing compelling images.
- ✓ Keep their attention. If you caught their attention, you have another two seconds to keep it. Use subheadings

- to further entice them to read on for the details of your product or service offer.
- ✓ Tell them why they should buy. Always include your marketing message or USP in your advertising. Describe the features and benefits of your product or service, but focus on the benefits that will trigger an emotional response from your target audience love, money, luxury, convenience, and security.
- ✓ Tell them how they can buy. Include a call to action beside your contact information, and include your phone number, website address, and business address (if applicable). You may wish to include a scarcity or urgency offer to compel your readers to act fast.
- ✓ Know the importance of white space. If you try to cram too much information into your ad or flyer, your readers will skip it. Clean, clear, easy to read ads and one-page flyers with succinct messages are most effective.

### Website

- ✔ Be purpose-focused. Like your brochure, your website can serve a number of purposes. To be effective, you need to narrow in on the specific purpose when designing the content structure of the pages. Who is your audience? What do you want them to leave the site knowing? What do you want the site to make them do? Visit your store? Buy your offering? Pick up the phone? Make sure you are clear on this point before you start.
- ✓ Make the address easy to remember (and find!).

  A website address that is too long or too complicated

will not get remembered, or found. Do a search for available website addresses that relate to your business or marketing message, and try to secure a site with a .com ending. If your company name is taken, use your USP or guarantee instead.

- ✔ Focus on content. The overall structure of how you organize the content on your site is like the foundation of your house. You can change the paint color, and the furniture, but the foundation is more or less there for good. Before you work with a designer and create the visual fabric of your website, focus on creating solid copy that is clearly organized. Put together a map of your structure, starting with your homepage and sub pages, and allocating specific content to each page.
- ✓ Revitalize regularly. Your company is always changing, and so should your website. This is an important (and relatively inexpensive) way to communicate your company news and achievements, and most likely the easiest accessed source of information. Have areas for easy content updates − like a "news" section − and make sure sections like "employees" and "services" are kept up to date. For larger updates, go back to your purpose and website map, and make sure the content changes still support the original intent of the website.
- ✔ Organize for intuition. Make key information easy to access – especially your contact information. You can quickly tell if a website is easy to navigate, because the information you are looking for appears in a natural order. For example, when visiting a restaurant website, a link to the reservations page is provided on the menu

page. While you're putting together your website map, do some research online and investigate what does and doesn't work. A good rule of thumb is to ensure it takes no more than three clicks to access a page. Bury content too deep, and your audience will get frustrated and leave.

- Website is an extension of your marketing campaign, and should be treated as such. Use consistent logo placements, fonts, colors and images so that all elements of your collateral are unified. Likewise with marketing campaigns. If you are running a new promotion, or featuring a new item in an advertisement, include that information on your website. Customers responding to the ad will be reinforced, and customers who did not see the ad will be aware of the offer.
- ✓ Measure your results. Your website is a piece of your marketing collateral, just like brochures and advertisements, and should be evaluated for effectiveness on a regular basis. Easy website analysis tools, like Google Analytics, will show you which pages your audience is viewing, how long they're staying on each page, and where and when they leave the site. That is powerful information when it comes to structuring content, and choosing which page to put your most important messages.

For more information and valuable resources on **Creating Effective**Marketing Material visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing
at www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 7

### How to Profit from Direct Mail

Every time you mail an existing or potential customer a letter and ask them to respond or take action, you are running a direct-mail campaign.

Direct mail is a marketing strategy that can help you achieve a number of business objectives. From lead generation to customer retention, direct mail campaigns are a highly versatile and relatively cost-effective choice for business promotion.

What you probably don't realize is the direct mail is one of the most targeted marketing strategies you can implement, and one of the easiest to track, measure and analyze results.

It is also one of the most personal. Instead of an advertisement, flyer, newspaper insert or catalogue, you are sending each customer a personalized letter that is tailored to their unique needs and desires.

Getting the most out of your direct mail campaign is easy. With a laser-sharp mailing list and irresistible offer, your direct mail campaign can easily flood your business with qualified leads.

Let's get started!

### A List of Ideal Customers

Unless you spend time carefully crafting a mailing list of ideal customers, you may as well pack and up go home. The success of a direct mail campaign largely rests on the pinpoint accuracy of your mailing list.

The only people you want on your list are your potential "ideal customers." The people who are most likely to buy from you — often and in large volumes — and who are a delight to deal with. They are the type of people who will account for 80% of your revenue, and just 20% of your total customer base.

You have a number of options when you are creating your mailing list:

- ✓ Existing customer database. This is a list of all of the people who have previously purchased from you. It is important to gather their full contact information at the time of sale so you will be able to get contact them again.
- ✓ Existing leads database. This is a list of all of the leads that have come through your door, but have not purchased from you. This may include those who responded to your last direct mail campaign, but have not yet become customers.
- ✓ Outsourced list. This is a list that has been purchased from a market research firm, the government, or the post office. These lists are pulled based on demographic information age, sex, location, income, family structure, etc.

### Putting the mailing list together

Once you have determined the source(s) for your mailing list, you will have to spend some time assembling it and preparing it for your mailing.

- **1. Make sure all contacts are up to date**. Phone old contacts to confirm their mailing address. An out-of-date list will cost you money in printing and postage.
- 2. Ensure all contacts are accurate to the list criteria. Take a read through your list to make sure there are no contacts that shouldn't be on the list.
- 3. Use a database management program to manage your mailing. This will allow you to keep a master list, and create custom lists for each mailing. Remember to save the file name as something that describes the mailing so you can easily find it.

### **Writing Effective Direct Mail Pieces**

Now that you have a laser-sharp mailing list, you will want to do everything you can to target your message to the recipients on your list.

An effective direct mail piece:

- ✔ Has a clear structure. The piece is clearly a letter –
  there is an engaging headline, clear message, point form
  list of benefits, and postscript.
- ✓ Features an irresistible offer. The purchase opportunity is too good for the target audience to refuse. It includes an element of scarcity and urgency.
- ✓ Focuses on customer benefits. The customer clearly understands "what's in it for me?" The product or service is clearly positioned as something of value and a solution to a need, problem, or desire.
- ✓ **Is personal and conversational.** The letter is personally addressed, and reads as though it was composed specifically for the recipient. It is written in conversational tone, with short sentences and limited description.

- ✓ **Is short.** The letter communicates what it needs to, and closes. It does not go on for pages in length. The messages are clear, succinct, and simple.
- ✓ **Is urgent.** The piece gives the reader to act immediately. There is a time limit or a quantity limit to the offer that requires an urgent response.
- ✓ **Includes a Postscript.** The offer or urgency is repeated after the signature at the bottom of the letter. Like a headline, everyone will read the P.S.

### The Five-Step Direct Mail Campaign

### 1. Determine Your Target Audience

As we discussed above, you will want to ensure that you have the most accurate, targeted list possible for your direct mail campaign.

Be clear about the purpose for your direct mail campaign – this will help you decide if you want to send your letters to your entire target market, a segment of that market, existing customers, or potentially a referring business's customers. Then you can determine how you craft your offer, how you structure your letter, and when you choose to send it.

### 2. Choose what you want to say

What is the message you want to communicate to your target list? What can you offer them that will entice them to act immediately?

Create a specific offer for each direct mail campaign to ensure each time you communicate with your target list you have something new to say. Tailor this offer to each mailing list.

Decide what product or service benefits will be most compelling to your target audience, and include those benefits prominently in your letter.

### 3. Develop a compelling direct mail piece

You are in control of how your format your message. Are you sending a letter? A brochure and a letter? A postcard? The format of your direct mail piece needs to be tailored to your target list, and reflect your product or service. A younger audience may respond to a postcard, but an older audience may appreciate a formalized letter.

Ensure that whatever format you choose, the piece is professionally designed, prominently includes your logo and company branding, and is professionally produced.

This piece of paper has to act as an ambassador of your company – you absolutely need it to appear impressive and professional.

### 4. Pick your timing

Some products and purchase decisions are best made at certain times of the year, or the month. If your business or service is seasonal, then there are good times and bad times to try to generate leads. Consider the best purchase windows for the people in your target marketing. When do they get paid? When do they have the money to spend on your product/service? When do they spend the most money?

Anticipate these windows, and time your direct mail campaign accordingly. If you run a lawn sprinkler installation system and summer is your peak season, run a direct mail campaign mid-way through spring, and at the beginning of summer.

Some common time windows include:

- ✔ Holiday season (December-January)
- ✔ Fridays (paydays)
- ✓ The 15th and 30th of every months (also paydays)
- ✓ Seasons (Spring, Summer, Autumn, Winter)
- ✔ Financial cycles (year-end, tax time)
- ✓ Sports seasons (cricket, football, swimming, etc.)

### 5. Follow up

Comprehensive follow up to a direct mail campaign means two things:

### 1. Following up on your letter with a phone call or second letter

Often it takes more than a letter to get a potential customer to take action. This can be a result of the accuracy of your mailing list, your offer, the time of the year, or the quality of the marketing material (brochure). If you are certain that your mailing list is accurate and up to date, follow up to the piece with a phone call, or send another letter.

### 2. Recording, measuring and analyzing your results.

It is essential that you evaluate each direct mail campaign based on your time and financial investment and your rate of response. How else will you be able to tell if it was a successful or effective strategy?

For each campaign, record and analyze the following information:

- ✓ Number of letters sent
- ✔ Number or responses as a percentage
- ✓ Number of sales directly resulting from the campaign
- ✔ Number of enquiries

✓ Total value of sales directly resulting from the campaign

Based on this information, determine if the campaign was successful (did it make you money?) or not. Consider making some changes to your list, your offer, or the piece itself, and try again.

For more information and valuable resources on **How to Profit from**Direct Mail visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 8

# How to Use Advertising for Immediate Profits

# Why do you advertise?

Seems like a silly question, doesn't it? Placing ads in newspapers and on the radio seems like a no-brainer way of growing or maintaining your business. You let a group of people know where you business is and what you sell, and you'll always have customers dropping by, right?

Sure, it's a little more complicated than that. There's your powerful offer, your strong guarantee, the placement of your headline, and how you structure your body copy.

But what I'm really trying to drill down to is *why* you chose to place *that* ad. What is the specific purpose for each advertisement you send out into the world?

Without a solid purpose – or strategy – behind each and every advertisement, it is impossible to measure what is and is not working. If you placed an ad offering 2 for 1 shampoo one week, and sales for conditioner skyrocketed, would you consider your ad successful? Absolutely not. Sales might have gone up, but the reason you placed the ad was to speed sales on shampoo, which didn't happen.

The point is that each and every advertising dollar should

be spent with purpose, focused on a desired outcome and relevant to the big picture. Advertising is expensive! What's the point, unless you're making your money back and then some?

# Types of Advertising

There are endless options when it comes to choosing which media to place your advertisements with. The media is a broad and complicated industry, with highly segmented readership.

This can help and hurt your advertising efforts. You have access to highly targeted audiences, but you also may spend a great deal of money on expensive advertising that your target market doesn't go near.

Here are the major types of media advertising:

#### **Print**

Print is the most common form of advertising. Ad production is relatively easy and straightforward, and placement is less expensive than broadcast advertising. We'll be focusing on this form of advertising in detail later in the chapter.

# Types of print media:

- ✓ Yellow Pages
- ✓ Newspapers daily and weekly
- ✓ Magazines
- ✔ Trade Journals
- ✔ Newsletters

#### Radio

Radio advertising reaches a broad audience within a geographic area. This form of advertising can be highly

profitable for some businesses, and utterly useless for others. Always consider if there is a simpler, cheaper way of getting your message to your target audience.

#### Key points to consider for radio advertising:

- ✓ Use of sounds, voices, tones
- ✔ Length
- ✔ Gaining listener's attention
- ✓ Call to action

#### **Television**

Television advertising is largely out reach for most small business budgets. Creating, developing, and producing TV spots is a costly endeavor, and does not always generate an acceptable return on investment.

This form of advertising generally reaches a broad audience, depending on the timeslot the ad spot airs. Typically, the most expensive airspace is during the region's most popular 6 o'clock news program, or prime time (6pm to 10pm) television line-up.

There are some cost-effective alternatives to TV advertising that you can implement online. You could create a promotional video for your company, and post it on your website and YouTube, or Facebook, or play it in your store. Be creative with your ad budget when it comes to broadcast media.

#### **Online**

Online advertising has emerged as an effective tool for your marketing efforts. Internet usage has dramatically increased, and usage patterns have become easier to identify. This form of advertising also allows you to reach a highly qualified audience with minimal investment in ad creation.

#### Places to advertise online:

- ✓ Facebook
- ✔ Google Adwords
- ✓ Online media (online newspapers and broadcast stations)
- ebay
- ✔ Banner ads on complementary websites

#### Classified

Classified advertising is one of the most highly targeted and cost-effective choices you can make in your overall strategy. People who read classifieds have typically made a decision to buy something, and are looking for places to do so. This is also a great way to test your headlines, offer, and guarantee before you invest in higher-priced advertising.

#### Classified ad types:

- ✓ Daily and weekly newspapers
- ✓ Online
- ✔ Trade journals

#### Specific tips for effective classified ads:

✔ Pick a format for your ad within the specifications of the publication. Will it look like a print display ad? A semi-display ad? A classic line ad? This will affect how you structure your message.

- ✓ Choose the category or two that best fit with what you have to offer. If two apply, place an ad in both and measure which category generated more leads.
- ✓ Grab the attention of your reader with a killer headline, then list benefits, make an irresistible offer, and offer a strong guarantee. Keep the layout simple and ensure the font size is easy to read.
- ✓ Notice how other companies are creating their ads, and do something to stand out. The classifieds page is typically cluttered and full of text, so you will need to distinguish your business in some way.
- ✓ Use standard abbreviations when creating line ads to maintain consistency. Ask the ad department for a list of abbreviations they typically use.

#### Niche

Niche advertising can take any of the forms discussed above. The advantage of niche advertising is the super segmentation of each outlet's audience. Typically, there is a very small market in each niche, and a single publication that caters to it. This is very effective for companies who have no need for broad market advertising in traditional or mainstream publications.

#### Types of niche advertising

- ✔ Trade journals
- ✔ Alternative media
- ✔ Online blogs
- ✓ Internal communications newsletters, etc.

# Your Advertising Strategy

## Develop a strategy that is purpose driven

Know exactly why you are choosing advertising, as well as the objective of each and every ad. Compare the benefits of advertising to other promotional strategies like media relations, direct mail, referral strategies and customer loyalty programs.

Some common objectives for advertising strategies include:

- ✔ Generate qualified leads
- ✔ Increase sales
- ✔ Promote new products or services
- ✔ Position products or services
- ✓ Increase business awareness
- ✓ Maintain business awareness
- Complement existing promotional strategies

These objectives will dictate where you advertise, how big each of your advertisements is, and how often you advertise in each outlet.

#### Find your target audience

Before you do *anything*, get a solid handle on who your target market is, and each of the segments within it. Think about demographic factors like age, sex, location and occupation, as well as behavioral factors like spending motivations and habits.

The composition of your target audience will be the deciding factor when choosing which media to advertise with, and what to say in each of the advertisements.

#### Decide on a frequency

The frequency of your advertising campaign will depend on a number of factors, including budget, purpose, outlet, results, and timing. You may wish to publish a weekly ad that includes a coupon in your local paper. Or, you may only need to advertise a few times a year, just before your peak seasons.

Establish an advertising schedule for the year, or at least each quarter, and plan each advertisement in advance. This will ensure you are not scrambling to place an ad at the last minute, and that each ad is part of an overall proactive strategy instead of a reactive one.

### **Choose your outlets**

Decide where you are going to advertise and how often in each outlet. You may wish to choose a variety of media to reach several target audiences, or just a large daily newspaper where the most number of people will see it.

It is a good idea when you are starting a new campaign to test its effectiveness in smaller, less expensive publications. Based on the results, you can make changes to the ad and place it in the more expensive outlets.

Remember that although budget is a large factor when deciding on advertising mediums, it is entirely possible to implement a successful ad campaign with minimal cost investment. The key is to make sure each dollar you spend is carefully thought through – and your ads are placed in publications that reach your ideal customers.

# Maximize your ad spend with bulk purchases

If you plan to advertise in a specific publication several times in a given time period, you will benefit from a meeting with the sales representative to review your needs. Often, media outlets will offer discounted rates for multiple placements.

Remember that one company may own several media outlets – including TV, radio, and online media. Ask your sales rep for other discount opportunities when advertising within the ownership group.

#### Remember to test and measure

How will you know if your campaign is successful if you don't test and measure the results? The only true mistake you can make in advertising is neglecting to track and analyze the results each ad generates.

Get in the habit of keeping a copy of each ad, and record all the details of the placement, including publication, cost, date, response rate, and conversion rate. Many publications will mail you a clipping of your advertisement with your account statement, but don't rely on this as a clipping service.

Evaluate the effectiveness of each ad you place, and learn from what isn't working. If you are advertising in several outlets, make sure asking customers where they saw your ad is part of your incoming phone script and sales script. You will need to monitor not only what types of ads work the best, but also where the ads generate the highest response.

# **Creating Your Advertisement**

You don't need to rely on professional copywriting or design assistance when crafting advertisements from your business. Spend your time and resources on what you are saying, ensure the 'how you say it' is clear, clean, and easy to read.

# Ad copy

#### Headlines

- ✓ Take at least half of the time you spend creating your ad, and focus on the headline. Your headline will be the difference between your ad getting read – or not. Boldface your headlines for impact.
- ✓ You have about five seconds to grab the reader's attention, so create a headline that sparks curiosity, communicates benefits, or states something unbelievable. Review the headlines section in the Copywriting chapter of the program.

#### Sub Headlines

✓ The purpose of your sub headline is to elaborate on your headline, and convince the audience to read the body copy. All the rules of headline writing apply. If you did not mention benefits in your headline, do it in your sub headline. Clearly tell the reader what is "in it for them," and get them reading on.

#### **Body Copy**

- ✓ Choose your words wisely you don't have room for lengthy paragraphs. Use bullet points to convey benefits wherever possible, and keep your sentences short. You typically only have about 45 words to convince the customer to keep reading.
- ✓ Remember to always include your contact information

   phone number and website address at the very least.
   This seems obvious, but can be forgotten in the design process.

#### Ad Layout - Size

- ✓ Choose your ad size based on the purpose of the ad, and the budget you have available. Larger ads are more expensive, but you do need enough space to communicate your key messages to the audience.
- ✓ If you place regular ads to maintain a presence in the local paper, you likely don't need full pages of space. Alternately, if you are launching a new product or service, or having a blowout sale, you will want to buy more space to increase the potential impact.

#### Graphics

✓ Graphics should comprise about 25% of your total ad space, and more if you have a small amount of copy. Avoid drawings and clip art. Photographs will generate a better response. Don't underestimate the importance of white space. Give the reader space to "rest" their eyes between headlines and body copy paragraphs.

#### Font

- ✔ Choose clean fonts that are easy to read. Times New Roman and Arial are effective, simple choices. If you use two fonts in your advertisement, make sure you do not combine serif and sans serif fonts, and you keep consistency amongst headers and body copy.
- ✓ Ensure none of your copy is smaller than 9pt. Your audience won't take the time or spend the effort to read tiny copy.

# 9

# How to Create Repeat Business and Have Clients that Pay, Stay and Refer

When it comes to marketing and generating more income, most business owners are focused outward.

They've carefully established and segmented their target market, and created specific offers and messages for each market segment. They spend thousands of dollars in advertising and direct mail campaigns in hot pursuit of more leads, more customers, and more foot traffic.

While this is an effective way to build a business, it is costly and time consuming. It requires constant and consistent effort, and while this approach does generate results, those results quickly disappear when the effort stops or becomes less intense.

Successful businesses that see sustained growth have a double-edged marketing strategy. They focus their efforts *outward* – on new potential customers and marketing – as well as *inward* – on existing customers and referral business.

These successful businesses have leveraged their existing efforts to generate more revenue. Simply put, their customers buy from them over and over again.

For most businesses, this is the easiest way to increase their revenues. Simple customer loyalty strategies and outstanding customer service are often all you need dramatically increase your sales – from the customers you already have.

#### The Cost of Your Customers

Do you know how much it costs your business to buy new customers?

Each new customer that walks through your door – with the exception of referrals – has cost you money to acquire. You have spent money on advertising and promotions to generate leads and turn those leads into customers.

For example, if you have placed an ad in your local newspaper for \$1,000, and the ad brings in 10 customers, you have paid \$100 to acquire each customer. You would need to ensure each of those customers spent at least \$200 to cover your margin and break even.

Alternately, if you spent two hours of your time and \$10 per month on an email marketing program to send a newsletter to your existing database of customers, and you bring in 10 customers as a result – each customer has cost you \$1.

Generating more repeat business means focusing on the marketing strategies that aim to keep your existing customers instead of purchase new ones – effectively reducing the cost of attracting new customers to your business.

These strategies are simple to implement, and don't require much time investment. Just a solid understanding of

how to make customers want to come back and spend more of their money

# **Keeping Your Customers**

Marketing strategies that focus on keeping your current customer base are easy and enjoyable to implement. They allow you to build real relationships with the people you do business with, instead of dealing with a revolving door of people on the other end of your sales process.

Repeat customers create a community of people around you business that presumably share the same needs, desires and frustrations. The information you gain from these customers (market research) can help you strengthen your understanding of your target audience, and more accurately segment it.

Remember – 80% of your revenue comes from 20% of your customers. Always focus on these customers. They are ideal customers that you want to recruit, and hold on to.

#### Customer Service: Make them love buying from you

Every business – even those with excellent service standards can improve the service they provide their customers. Customer service seems to be a dying concept in most businesses; more focus seems to be placed on the speed of the transaction. These days you can even go to the grocery store now and not speak to a single sales associate thanks to self-serve checkouts.

To improve your company's customer service standards, take a survey of your customers and your employees to brainstorm ways you can improve the experience of buying from your business.

Successful customer service standards – those that make your customers *buy* – are:

**Consistent**. The standards are up kept by every person in your organization. Expectations are clear and followed through. Customers know what to expect, and choose your business because of those expectations.

**Convenient**. It is nearly effortless for the customer to spend money at your place of business. Convenience can take many forms – location, product selection, value-added services like delivery – and it is also consistent.

**Customer-driven**. The service the customer receives is exactly how they would like to be treated when buying your product or service. It is reflective of your target market, and appropriate to their lifestyle. Customers would probably not appreciate white linen tablecloths at a fast food restaurant, but they would appreciate a 2-minutes or less guarantee.

## Newsletters: Keep in touch with your customers

A regular newsletter is an easy, time-effective, and inexpensive marketing strategy to implement. Unfortunately, many small businesses think these are too time consuming and to expensive to adopt as part of their marketing strategy.

The most popular type of newsletter distribution is email. This will cost your business as little at \$10 per month for an email marketing service subscription, and can be customized to your unique branding.

Here is an easy five-step process to starting a company newsletter:

- **1. Pick your audience.** New customers? Market segment? Existing customers?
- **2. Choose what you're going to say.** Company news? Feature product? New offer?
- **3. Determine how you're going to say it.** Articles? Bullet points? Pictures?
- **4. Decide how it's going to get to your audience.** Email? Mail? In-store?
- **5. Track your results.** How many people opened it? Read it? Took action?

## Value Added Service: Give them happy surprises

Adding value to your business is an effective way of getting your customers back. Every person I know would choose a mattress store that offered free delivery over one that did not. It's that simple.

There are many ways to add value to your business, including:

- ✓ Feature your expertise. Use your knowledge to provide additional value to your customers. Offer a free consumer guide or report with every purchase.
- ✓ Add convenience services. Offer a service that makes their purchase easier, or more convenient. The best example of this is free shipping or delivery.
- ✔ Package complementary services. Packaging like items together creates an increase in perceived value. This is great for start-up kits.
- ✓ Offer new products or services. Feature top of the line or exclusive products, available only at your business. Offer a new service or profile a new staff member with niche expertise.

Value added services generate repeat customers in one of two ways:

- 1. Impress them on their first visit. Impress you customer with great service, a product that meets their needs, and then wow them with something extra that they weren't expecting. Get them to associate the experience of dealing with your business with happy surprises, and create a perception of higher value.
- 2. Entice them to come back. The introduction of a new value-added service can be enough to convince a customer to buy from you again. Their initial purchase established a trust and knowledge of your business and its processes. They will want to "be included" in anything new you have to offer especially if there is exclusivity. It is easier to attract clients that have purchased from you than potential clients who have not.

#### **Customer Loyalty Programs: Give them incentives**

Another simple way to keep in touch with existing customers and keep them coming back to you is to create a customer loyalty program.

These programs do not have to be complicated or costly, and are relatively easy to maintain once they have been implemented. These programs help you gain more information on your customers and their purchasing habits.

Here are some examples of simple loyalty programs that you can implement:

**Free product or service.** Give them every 10th (or 6th) product or service free. Produce stamp cards with your logo and contact information on it.

**Rewards dollars.** Give them a certain percentage of their purchase back in money that can only be spent in-store. Produce "funny money" with your logo and brand.

**Rewards points.** Give them a certain number of points for every dollar they spend. These points can be spent in-store, or on special items you bring in for points only.

**Membership amenities.** Give members access to VIP amenities that are not available to other customers. Produce member cards or give out member numbers.

Remember that for this strategy to work, you and your team have to understand and promote it. The program in itself becomes a product that you sell.

For more information and valuable resources on **How to**Create Repeat Business and Have Clients that Pay, Stay and

Refer visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 10

# **Immediate Sales**

If you're a business owner, you're also a salesperson.

You've had to sell the bank to get them to loan you your start-up capital. You've had to sell the best employees on why they should work for your business. You've had to convince your business partner, spouse, and friends why your business idea is a good one.

Now you have to repeatedly sell your product or service to your customers.

The ability to sell effectively and efficiently is one every successful business owner has cultivated, and continues to develop. It can be a complicated and time consuming task; one that you will have to continually work on throughout your career in order to be – and stay – successful.

Fortunately, sales is a step-by-step process that can be learned, customized, and continuously improved on. There is a wide range of tools available to help and support your sales efforts.

You don't have to be the most outgoing, enthusiastic person to be successful at sales. You don't even have to be a good public speaker. All you need is an understanding of the basic sales process, and a genuine passion for what you are selling.

#### Sales 101

As I said before, sales is a process. There are clear, step-bystep actions that can be taken and result in a sale.

The sales process varies according to the type of business, type of customers and type of product or service that is offered; however, the core steps are the same. Similarly, sales training varies from individual to individual, but the core skills and abilities remain the same.

Here is a basic seven-step process that you can follow, or fine tune to suit your unique products and services. Remember that each step is important, and builds on the step previous. It is essential to become adept at each step, instead of solely focusing on closing the sale.

## 1. Preparation

Make sure you have prepared for your meeting, presentation, or day on the sales floor. You have complete control of this part of the sales process, so it is important to do everything you can to set the stage for your success.

- ✓ Understand your product or service inside and out.
- ✔ Prepare all the necessary materials, and organize them neatly.
- ✓ Keep your place of business tidy and organized. Replace product on shelves.
- ✓ Ensure you appear professional and well groomed.
- ✓ Do some research on your potential client and brainstorm common ground.

### 2. Build a Relationship

The first few minutes you spend with a potential customer set the stage for the rest of your interaction. First impressions are everything. Your goal in the second step is to relax the customer and begin to develop a relationship with them. Establishing a real relationship with your customer will create trust.

- ✓ Make a great first impression: shake hands, make eye contact, and introduce yourself.
- ✓ Remain confident and professional, but also personable.
- Mirror their speech and behavior.
- ✔ Begin with general questions and small talk.
- ✓ Show interest in them and their place of business.
- ✓ Notice and comment on positives.
- ✓ Find some common ground on which to relate.
- ✔ Build rapport, people buy from people they like.

#### 3. Discuss Needs + Wants

Once you have spent a few moments getting to know your prospect, start asking open ended questions to discover some of their needs and wants. If they have come to you on the sales floor, as what brought them in the story. If you are meeting them to present your product or service, ask why they are interested in, or what criteria they have in mind for that product or service.

- ✓ If you are making a sales presentation, ask for a few moments at the outset to outline the purpose of your visit, as well as how you have structured the presentation.
- ✓ Listen intently, and repeat back information you are not sure you understand.
- ✓ Ask open ended questions to get them talking. The longer they talk, the more insight they are providing you into their needs and purchase motivations.

- ✓ Ask clarifying questions about their responses.
- ✓ If you become sure the customer is going to buy your product or service, begin to ask questions specific to the offering. i.e., what size/color do you prefer?

#### 4. Present the Solution

Once you have a solid understanding of what they are looking for, or what issue they are looking to resolve, you can begin to present the solution: your product or service.

- Explain how your product or service will solve their problem or meeting their needs. If several products apply, begin by presenting the mid-level product.
- ✓ Illustrate your points with anecdotes about other happy customers, or awards the product or service has earned.
- ✓ Use hypothetical examples featuring your customer. Encourage them to picture a scenario after their purchase.
- ✓ Begin by describing the benefits of the product, then follow up with features and advantages.
- ✓ Watch your customer's behavior as you speak, and ask further qualifying questions in response to body language and verbal comments.
- Give the customer an opportunity to ask you questions or provide feedback about each product or service after you have described or explained it.
- ✓ Ask closed ended questions to gain agreement.

### 5. Overcome Objections

As you present the product or service, take note of potential objections by asking open ended questions and monitoring body language. Expect that objections will arise and

prepare for it. Consider brainstorming a list of all potential objections, and writing down your responses.

- ✓ Repeat the objection back to the customer to ensure you understand them correctly.
- ✓ Empathize with what they have said, and then provide a response that overcomes the objection.
- ✓ Confirm that the answer you have provided has overcome their objection by repeating yourself.

#### The Eight Most Common Objections

The product or service does not seem valuable to me.

There is no reason for me to act know. I will wait.

It's safest not to make a decision right away.

There is not enough money for the purchase.

The competitor or another department offers a better product.

There are internal issues between people or departments.

The relationship with the decision maker is strained.

There is an existing contract in place with another business.

#### 6. Close

This is an important part of the sales process that should be handled delicately. Deciding when to close is a judgment call that must be made in the moment during the sale. Ideally, you have presented a solution to their problem, overcome objections, and have the customer in a place where they are ready to buy.

Here are some questions to ask before you close the sale:

- ✓ Does my prospect agree that there is value in my product or service?
- ✓ Does my prospect understand the features and benefits of the product or service?
- ✓ Are there any remaining objections that must be handled?
- ✓ What other factors could influence my prospect's decision to buy?
- ✓ Have I minimized the risk involved in the purchase, and provided some level of urgency?

Once you have determined it is time to make the sale, here are some sample statements you can use to get the process rolling:

- ✓ So, should we get started?
- ✓ Shall I grab a new one from the back?
- ✓ If you just give me your credit card, I can take care of the transaction while you continue browsing.
- ✔ When would you like the product delivered?
- ✓ We can begin next month if we receive payment by the end of the week.
- ✓ Can I email you a draft contract tomorrow?

# 7. Service + Follow-up

Once you have made the sale, your work is not over. You want to ensure that that customer will become a loyal, repeat customer, and that they will refer their friends to your business.

Ask them to be in your customer database, and keep in touch with regular newsletters. Follow up with a phone call or drop by to ask how they are enjoying the product or service, and if they have any further questions or needs you can assist them with.

This contact opportunity will also allow you ask for a referral, or an up sell. At the very least, it will ensure you are continuing to foster and build a relationship with the client.

# Up selling

Up selling is simply inviting your customers to spend more money in your business by purchasing additional products or services. This could include more of the same product, complementary products, or impulse items.

Regardless, up selling is an effective way to increase profits and create loyal clients – without spending any money to acquire the business. These clients are already purchasing from you – which means they perceive value in what you have to offer – so take the information you have gained in the sales process and offer them a little bit more.

You experience up selling on a daily basis. From "do you want fries with that?" to "have you heard about our product protect program?" companies across the globe have tapped into and trained their staff on the value of the up sell.

Up selling is truly rooted in good customer service. If your client purchases a new computer printer, you'll need to make sure they have the cords required to connect it to the computer, regular and photo paper, and color and black and white ink.

If you don't suggest these items, they may arrive home and realize they do not have all the materials needed to use the product. They may choose to purchase those materials somewhere closer, cheaper, or more helpful.

Customer education is another form of up selling. What if you customer doesn't realize that you sell a variety of printer paper and stationery in addition to computer hardware like printers? Take every opportunity to educate your customer on the products and services you offer that may be of interest to them.

An effective way of implementing an up sell system into your business is simply by creating add-on checklists for the products or services you offer. Each item has a list of related items that your customer may need. This will encourage your staff to develop the habit of asking for the up sell.

Other up sell strategies can be implemented:

- ✓ At the point of sale. This is a great place for impulse items like candy, flashlights, nail scissors, etc.
- ✓ In a newsletter. This is an effective strategy for customer education.
- ✓ In your merchandising. Place strips of impulse items near related items. For example, paper clips with paper and pens near binders.
- ✓ Over the phone. If someone is placing an order for delivery, offer additional items in the same shipment for convenience.
- ✓ With new products. Feature each new product or service that you offer prominently in your business, and ask your staff to mention it to every customer.

### Sales Team

Employing a team of strong salespeople

### What Makes a Good Salesperson?

There are a lot of salespeople out there – but what qualities and skills make a great salesperson? These are the attributes you will want to find or develop in your team:

- ✓ Willingness to continuously learn and improve sales skills
- Sincerity in relating to customers and providing solutions to their objectives
- ✓ An understanding of the company's big picture
- ✓ A communication style that is direct, polite, and professional
- ✓ Honesty and respect for other team members, customers, as well as the competition.
- ✔ Ability to manage time
- ✓ Enthusiastic
- ✔ Inquisitive
- ✓ A great listener
- ✓ Ability to quickly interpret, analyze, and respond to information during the sales process
- ✓ Ability to connect and develop relationships of trust with potential clients
- ✔ Professional appearance

# Team Building - Keeping Your Team Together

In many businesses, sales is a department or a whole team of people who work together to generate leads and convert customers. Effective management of your sales team is a skill every business owner should cultivate.

Teambuilding, recruitment, and training will be discussed in later sections, but take some time to consider the following aspects of managing a sales team:

#### Communication

- ✓ Are targets and results regularly reviewed?
- ✓ Are opportunities for input regularly provided?

- ✓ Do sales staff have a clear understanding of what is expected?
- ✓ Do all staff members know daily, weekly, and quarterly targets?

#### **Performance Management**

- ✓ Are sales staff motivated to reach targets?
- ✓ Are sales staff recognized and rewarded once those targets are reached?
- ✓ Are there opportunities for skills training and development?
- ✓ Do staff have broad and comprehensive product or industry knowledge?
- ✓ Is there opportunity for growth within the company?
- ✓ Is performance regularly reviewed?

#### **Operations**

- ✓ Do you have a solid understanding of your sales numbers (revenue, profit, margins)?
- ✓ Are your sales processes regularly reviewed?
- ✓ Do you have a variety of sales scripts prepared?
- ✓ Do you measure conversion rates?
- ✔ How are your leads generated?

#### Sales Tools

Every salesperson should have an arsenal of tools on hand to assist them in the sales process. These tools can act as aids while a sale is taking place, or help to foster continual learning and development of the salesperson's skills and approach.

The list below includes some popular sales tools. Add to this list with other resources that are specific to your business or industry.

Tool	Description + Benefit
Scripts	Used for incoming and outgoing telemarketing, cold calls, door-to-door sales, in-store sales Create several different scripts throughout your business Maintains consistency in your sales approach
Presentation Materials	Revise and renew your scripts regularly  High-quality information about your product or service  Forms: PowerPoint presentation, brochure, product sheets, proposal  Serves as an outline of your sales presentation, and keeps you on task
Colleagues	A source of help and advice, especially when you are on the same team or sell similar products Also a source of support
Customer Databases	An accurate, up-to-date database of customer contact information and contact history  Used to stay in touch with clients  Can also be used for direct mail and follow-up telemarketing

Tool	Description + Benefit	
The Internet	A powerful resource for sales help and	
	advice	
	Information to help improve your sales	
	process	
	Online sales coaching	
	Source for product knowledge	
Ongoing	Constant improvement of your sales skills	
Training	Constant increase in product knowledge	
	Investment in yourself and your company	

# 8 Tips for Better Sales

- ✓ Dress for the sale. Dress professionally, appear well put together and maintain good hygiene. Ensure you are not only dressed professionally, but appropriately. Would your client feel more comfortable if you wore a suit, or jeans and blazer?
- ✓ **Speak their language.** Show you understand their industry or culture, and use phrases your customer understands. This may require researching industry jargon or common phrases. Remember to avoid using words and phrases that are used in the sales process: sold, contract, telemarketing, finance, interest, etc. Doing so will help break down the salesperson/customer barrier.
- ✓ Ooze positivity. Show up or answer the phone with a smile, and leave your personal or business issues behind. Be enthusiastic about what you have to offer, and how that offering will benefit your customer. Reflect this not only in your voice, but also in your body language.

- ✓ Deliver a strong pitch or presentation. Be confident and convincing. Leave self-doubt at the door, and walk in assuming the sale. Take time to explain complex concepts, and always connect what your saying to your audience in a specific way.
- ✓ Be a poster-child for good manners. Accept any amenity you're offered, listen intently, don't interrupt, don't show up late, have a strong handshake, and give everyone you are speaking to equal attention.
- ✓ Avoid sensitive subjects. Politics, religion, swearing, sexual innuendos and racial comments are absolutely off limits. So are negative comments about other customers or the competition.
- ✓ Create a real relationship. Icebreakers and small talk are not just to pass the time before your presentation. They are how relationships get established. Show genuine interest in everything your customer has to say. Ask questions about topics you know they are passionate. Speak person to person, not salesperson to customer. Remember everything.
- ✓ Know more than you need to. Impress clients with comprehensive knowledge – not only of your product or service – but also of the people who use that product or service, and industry trends. Been seen as an expert in order to build trust and respect.

For more information and valuable resources on Immediate Sales visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 11

# Use Scripts to Increase Sales Immediately

What do playbooks, prompts, guides and scripts all have in common?

They are all popular tools that dictate or guide human behavior toward a desired outcome.

Playbooks help coaches tell sports teams specifically how to play the game to overcome an opponent. Prompts help to kick-start writers and other creative professionals when stuck in a rut. Guides provide a series of instructions so that a person or team of people can complete or implement a specific task. Film scripts tell actors how to act for a particular part.

If you're in the business of sales, you also know about sales scripts. Sales scripts are tools that guide salespeople during interactions or conversations with potential customers.

A large number of businesses use scripts, either as a way of maintaining consistency amongst a sales team, training new salespeople, or enhancing their sales skills. They may have a single script, or several, and may change their scripts regularly, or use the same one for years.

What most businesses overlook, however, is that the sales script is a living, breathing, changing member of their sales team. They may be internal documents, but they deserve just as much time and effort as your marketing collateral.

# Do You Really Need a Script?

The short answer is yes. You absolutely need a script for any and every customer interaction you and your salespeople may find yourselves in.

Sure, countless business owners and salespeople work every day without a script. If you own your own business, chances are you're already a pretty good salesperson. But if you are not using scripts, you're only working at half of your true potential – or half of your potential earnings.

Scripts don't have to be "cheesy" or read verbatim. They act as a map for your sales process, and provide prompts to trigger your memory and keep you on track. How many times have you made a cold call that didn't work out the way you wanted it to? Scripts dramatically improve the effectiveness and efficiency of your sales processes.

A comprehensive set of scripts will also keep a level of consistency amongst your salespeople and the customer service they provide your clients.

Once scripts are written, memorized, and rehearsed, they become like film scripts; the salesperson can breathe their own life and personality into the conversation, while staying focused on the call's objectives.

# Why Your Scripts Aren't Working

If you a currently using scripts in your business, are they working? Are they as effective as they could possibly be?

How do you know? When was the last time they were reviewed or updated?

Scripts are like any other element of your marketing campaign – they need to be tested and measured for results, and changed based on what is or is not working.

Measure the success of your script based on your conversion rates. Of all the people you speak to and use the script, how many are being converted from leads to sales?

When evaluating your existing scripts, ask yourself the following questions:

How old is this script? What was it written for? Scripts are living, breathing members of your company. They need to be written and rewritten and rewritten again as the needs of your customers change, your product or services change, or as new strategies are implemented.

Does this script address all the customer objections we regularly hear? Every time you hear a customer raise an objection that is not included on the script, add it. The power of your script lies in the ability to anticipate customer concerns, and answer them before they're raised.

Does this script sound the same as the others? Your scripts are part of the package that represents you as a company. There should be a consistent feel or approach throughout your scripts that your customers will recognize and feel confident dealing with.

Is everyone using the script? Who on your team regularly uses these scripts? Just the junior staff? Only the top-performing staff? Make sure everyone is singing from the same song sheet – your customers will appreciate the consistency.

## **Types of Scripts**

Depending on the product or service you offer and the marketing strategies you have chosen, there are countless types of scripts you could potentially prepare for your business.

When you sit down to create your scripts, it would be wise to start by making a list of all the instances you and your staff members interact with your existing or potential customers. Then, prioritize the list from most to least important, and start writing from the top.

Here are some commonly used scripts, and their purposes:

## Sales presentation script

Each time you or your sales staff makes a presentation, they should be using the same or a slightly modified version of the same script. This script will include sample icebreakers, a presentation on benefits and features of the product or service, and a list of possible objections and responses. These scripts should also help alleviate some of the nervousness or anxiety associated with public speaking.

## **Closing script**

Closing scripts help you do just that: close the sale. This could include a list of closing prompts or statements to get the transaction started. This type of script also includes a list of possible customer objections, and planned responses.

## Incoming phone call script

Everyone who calls your business should be treated the same way; consistent information should be gathered and provided to the customer. The person answering the phone should state the company name, department name, and their

own name in the initial greeting. This goes for both the main line, and each individual or department extension.

## Cold call script

This is one of the most important scripts you can perfect for your business. The cold call script must master the art of quickly getting the attention of the customer, then engaging and persuading them with the benefits of the product or service. The caller needs to establish common ground with the potential customer, and find a way to get them talking through open-ended questions.

## Direct mail follow-up script

Scripts for outgoing calls that are intended to follow up on a direct mail piece are essential for every direct mail campaign. They are designed to call qualified leads that have already received information and an offer, and convert them into customers. These scripts should focus on enticing customers to act, and overcoming any objections that may have prevented them from acting sooner.

## Market research script

Scripts that are used primarily for the purpose of gathering information should be designed to get the customer talking. A focus on open-ended questions and relationship building statements will help to relax the customer, and encourage honest dialogue.

## Difficult customer script

Just like every salesperson needs to practice the sales process, you and your staff also need to practice your ability to handle

difficult customers. If you operate a retail business this is especially important, as difficult customers often present themselves in front of other customers. These scripts should help you diffuse the situation, calm the customer down, and then handle their objections.

## **Creating Scripts**

Creating powerful scripts is not a complicated exercise, but it will take some time to complete. Focus on the most vital scripts for your business first, and engage the assistance of your sales staff in drafting or reviewing the scripts.

## **Your Script Binder**

Keep master copies of all of your scripts in one, organized place. An effective way to do this is to create a binder, and use tabs to separate each type of script.

You will also want to create a separate tab for customer objections, and list every single customer objection you have ever heard in relation to your product or service. Find a way to organize each objection so you can easily find them – group them by category or separate them with tabs

Then, list your responses next to each objection – there should be several responses to each objection created with different customer types in mind. A master list of customer objections and responses is an invaluable tool for any business owner, salesperson, and script writer. The more responses you can think of, the better.

Remember, the script binder is never "finished." You will need to make sure that it is updated and added to on a regular basis.

## Writing Scripts - Step by Step

## Step One: Record What You're Doing Now

If you aren't using scripts – or even if you are – start by recording yourself in action. Use video or audio recording to tape yourself on the phone, in a sales presentation, or with a customer.

Make notes on your body language, word choice, customer reaction and body language, responses to objections, and closing statements.

You may also wish to ask an associate to make notes on your performance, and discuss them with you in a constructive fashion.

## Step Two: Evaluate What You're Doing Wrong

Take a look at your notes, and ask yourself the following questions:

- ✔ How quickly are you building rapport?
- ✔ How are you engaging the customer?
- ✓ Are you building common ground and trust?
- ✓ Does what you are saying matter to the customer?
- ✓ Is your offer a powerful one?
- ✔ What objections are raised?
- ✔ How are you dealing with them?
- ✔ What objections are you avoiding?
- ✔ How natural is your close?
- ✓ Are you as effective as you think you can be?

Once you have answered and made notes in response to these questions, make a list of things you need to improve, and how you think you might go about doing so. Do you need to strengthen your closing statements? Do you need to brainstorm more responses to objections? Remember that everyone's script and sales process can be improved.

## Step Three: Decide Who the Script is For

So now that you know the elements of your script you need to work on, you can begin drafting your new script, or revising an old one.

The first part of writing a script — or any piece of marketing material—is having a strong understanding of who you are writing it for. Who is your target audience? What does your ideal customer look like? Consider demographic characteristics like age, sex, location, income, occupation and marital status. Be as specific as possible. What are their purchase patterns? What motivates them to spend money?

If you are writing a cold call script, you will need to develop or purchase a list of people who fall into the target market specifics you have established. If you are writing a sales script for in-store customers, then spend some time reviewing what types of customers find their way into your place of business.

You will want to use words that your target audience will not only understand, but relate to and resonate with. Use sensory language that will trigger emotional and feeling responses – *I need this, this will solve that problem, I'll feel better if I have this, etc.* 

## Step Four: Decide What You Want to Say

There are typically five sections of every script – and there may be more, depending on the type and purpose of script:

## 1. Engage

- ✓ Get their attention or spark their interest
- ✓ Establish common ground
- ✔ Build trust, be human
- ✓ Ask for their time

## 2. Ask + Qualify

- ✓ Take control of the conversation by asking questions
- ✓ Focus on open-ended questions that cannot be answered with a "yes" or "no"
- ✓ Get the customer talking
- ✓ Ask as many questions as you need to get information on the customer's needs and purchase motivations

## 3. Get Agreement

- ✓ Ask closed-ended questions you are sure they will respond with "yes"
- ✓ Get them to agree on the benefits of the product or service
- ✓ Repeat key points back to the customer to gain agreement

## 4. Overcome Objections

- ✓ Anticipate objections based on customer comments, then refute them
- ✓ Make informative assumptions about their thought process, identify with their concern, then refute it using your own experiences
- ✓ Repeat concerns back to the customer to let them know you have heard them
- ✓ Ask about any remaining objections before you close

#### 5. Close

- ✓ Assume that you have overcome all objections, and have the sale
- ✓ Ask the customer transactional questions, like delivery timing and payment method
- ✓ Be as confident and natural as possible

## Step Five: Train Your Staff

Once you have written your company's scripts, you will need to ensure your staff understand and are comfortable using them.

Consider having a team meeting, and use role play to review each of the scripts. This will encourage your salespeople to practice amongst each other, and strengthen their sales skills. Ask them for feedback on the scripts, and make any necessary changes.

You will also need to decide how comfortable you are having your salespeople personalizing the scripts to suit their own styles. Be clear what elements of the script are "company standards" and essential techniques, but also be flexible with your team.

## Step Six: Continually Revise

After you have carefully crafted your script, put it to the test. Practice on your colleagues, friends, and family. Get their feedback, and make changes.

Remember that scripts will need to change and evolve as your business changes and evolves, and new products or services are introduced. Keep your script binder on your desk at all times, and continually make changes and improvements to it. You may also wish to record and evaluate your performance on a regular basis. This is an exercise you could incorporate into regular employee reviews, to use as a constructive tool for staff development.

## **Script Tips**

- ✔ Practice anticipating and eliciting real objections including the ones your customer doesn't want to raise.
- ✓ Make the script yours it should look, feel, and sound like you naturally do, not like you're reading off the page.
- ✓ Spend time with the masters. If there is a salesperson you admire in your community, ask to observe them in action. Take notes on their performance, and the techniques they use for success.
- ✓ If your script is not successful, ask the customer why not? Even if you don't get the sale, you'll get a new objection you can craft responses to and never get stumped by it again.
- ✓ Don't fear objections. Just spend time identifying as many as possible, then practice overcoming them.
- ✓ Never stop thinking of responses to customer objections. Each objection could potentially have 30 responses, geared towards specific customer types.
- ✓ Anecdotes are persuasive writing tools use them in your scripts. People enjoy hearing stories, especially stories that relate to them and their experiences, frustrations, and troubles. Let the story sell your product or service for you.
- ✓ Include body language in your scripts it's just as important as your words. Try mimicking your subject's posture, arm position, and seating position. This is proven to create ease and build trust.

- ✓ If you only have your voice, use it. Pay attention to tone, language choice, speed, and background noise. You only have sound to establish a trusting relationships, so do it carefully.
- ✓ Be confident, and focus on a positive stream of self-talk to prepare for the call or presentation. Confidence sells.
- ✓ Spend time on your closing scripts, as they are a critical component of your presentation or phone call. This can be a challenging part of the sales process, so practice, practice, practice.

For more information and valuable resources on **Use Scripts to**Increase Sales immediately visit my one-stop-shop for all things
marketing at www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 12

# How to Double your Referrals

What if I told you that you could put an inexpensive system in place that would effectively allow your business to growth itself?

For most business owners, a large part of their customer base is comprised of referral customers. These people found out about the company's products or services from the recommendation of a friend or colleague who had a positive experience purchasing from that company.

If your business benefits from referral customers, you will find that these customers arrive ready to buy from you, and tend to buy more often. They also tend to be highly loyal to your product or service.

Seem like great customers to have, don't they?

Referral customers cost less to acquire. Compared to the leads you generate from advertising, direct mail campaigns, and other marketing initiatives, referral customers come to you already qualified and already trusting in the quality of your offering and the respectability of your staff.

With a little effort, and the creation of a formalized system – or strategy – you can not only continue to enjoy

referral business, but easily double the number of referral customers that walk through your door. All for a minimal investment of time and resources.

## Is Your Business a Referral Business?

Referral based businesses benefit from a stream of qualified customers who arrive at their doorstep ready to spend. These businesses put less focus on advertising to generate new leads, and more focus on serving and communicating with their existing customers.

Generally speaking, a referral program can generate outstanding results for nearly any business. Since most referrals do not require any effort, the addition of a strategy and a program will often double or triple the number of qualified referrals that come through a business door.

There are, however, a few types of businesses that will not benefit from a formalized referral strategy. These are businesses with low price points – like fast food restaurants and drugstores. Their customer base is large already, and their efforts would be best spent on increasing the average sale.

A referral program can:

- ✓ **Save you time**. Referral strategies once established don't require much management or time investment.
- ✓ Deliver more qualified customers. Your customer arrives with an assumption of trust, and willing to purchase.
- ✓ Improve your reputation. Your customer's networks likely overlap, and create potential for a single customer to be referred by two people. This encourages the perception that your business is "the place to go."

- ✓ **Speed the sales process.** You will have existing common ground and a reputation with the referred customer.
- ✓ **Increase your profit.** You will spend less time and money generating leads, and more time serving customers who have their wallets open.

## The Cost of Your Customers

As we discussed in the "Repeat Business" section, you don't "get" customers, you buy them. The money you spend on advertising, direct mail, and other promotions ideally results in potential customers walking through your doors.

For example, if you placed an ad for \$200, and 20 people make a purchase in response to that ad, you would have paid \$10 for each customer.

Referral customers cost you next to nothing. Your existing customer does the work of selling your business to their friend or associate, and you benefit from the sale. Aside from the cost of any referral incentives or coupon production, there is no cost involved at all.

Referral customers cost less and require less time investment than any other customer. That means you can spend that time making them a loyal customer, or a devoted fan.

## **Groom Your Customers**

Referral strategies can allow you to groom your customer base. As we have previously discussed, 80% of your revenue comes from 20% of your customers – these are your ideal customers.

These are also the people you have established as your target market, and are the people you cater your marketing and advertising efforts towards.

You also have a group of customers who make up 80% of your headaches. These are the people who complain the most and spend the least.

Use your referral strategy to get more of your *ideal* customers. Spend more time servicing your ideal customers – do everything you can to make them happy – and less time on your headache customers. You can even ask your headache customers to shop elsewhere.

Then, focus your referral efforts on your ideal customers. Ask them to refer business to you, and reward them for doing so. Try to avoid referrals from your headache customers – chances are you'll just get another headache.

## Referral Sources

Take some time to brainstorm all the people who could potentially refer business to you. Think beyond your business, to your extracurricular activities and personal life. There are endless sources of people who are ready and willing to send potential customers your way.

Here are some ideas to get you started:

## **Past Relationships**

No, not romantic relationships. I'm talking about anyone you have previously had a relationship with, but for one reason or another have fallen out of touch. This includes former colleagues, associates, customers and friends.

Including them in your referral strategy can be as simple as reaching out through the phone or email, and updating

them on your latest business initiative or career move. Gently ask at the end of the correspondence to refer anyone who may need your product or service. They will appreciate that you have attempted to re-establish the relationship.

## **Suppliers and Vendors**

Your suppliers and vendors can be a great source for referrals, because they presumably deal daily with businesses that are complementary to your own. The opportunities to connect two of their customers in a mutually beneficial relationship are endless. These businesses should be happy to help out – especially if you have been a regular and loyal customer.

#### **Customers**

Customers are an obvious source of referrals because they are the people who are dealing with you directly on a regular basis. Often, all you have to do is ask and they will happily provide you with contact information of other interested buyers, or contact those buyers themselves.

Your customers also have a high level of product knowledge when it comes to your business, and are in a great position to really sell the strength of your company. Remember from the Testimonials section, the words of your customers are at least 10 times more powerful than any clever headline or marketing piece you could create.

## **Employees and Associates**

Give your employees and associates a reason to have their friends and families shop at your business with a simple incentive program. These people have the most product knowledge, and are in the best position to sell you to a potential customer.

This is also a way to tap into an endless network of people. Who do your employees and associates know? Who do their friends and friends of friends know? A referral chain that connects to your employees can be a highly powerful one.

## **Competitors**

This doesn't seem so obvious, but it can work. Your direct competitors are clearly not the ideal source for referrals. However, indirect competitors can refer their clients or potential clients to you if they cannot meet those clients' needs themselves.

For example, if you sell high end lighting fixtures, the low-budget lighting store down the street may be able to refer clients to you, and vice versa. You may wish to offer a finder's fee or incentive to establish this arrangement.

#### Your Network

Don't be shy about asking your friends and family members for referrals. Too many people do not provide enough information to their inner circle about what they do or what their business does. This doesn't make sense, since these are the people who should be the most interested!

Take time to explain clearly what your business is all about, and what your point of difference is. Then just ask them if they know anyone who may benefit from what you are offering. You could even provide your friends and family with an incentive – a gift, a meal, or a portion of the sale.

## Associations + Special Interest Groups

This is another place you likely have a network of people who have limited knowledge about what you do or what your business does. The advantage here is that you have a group of people with similar belief s and values in the same room. Use it!

#### The Media

Unless a member of the media is a regular customer of yours, or you are in business to serve the media, this may not seem like an obvious choice either.

The opportunity here is to establish a relationship with an editor or journalist, and position yourself as an expert in your field or industry. Then, next time they are writing a related story, they can ask to quote you and your opinion. When their audience reads the story, they will perceive your business as the industry leader.

## Referral Strategies

A referral strategy is any system you can put in place to generate new leads through existing customers. The ideal way to do this is to create a system that runs itself! Here are some ideas for simple strategies you can begin to implement into your business immediately.

#### Just Ask

This may seem simple and obvious, but it's true. Be open with your customers and associates, and simply ask them if they can refer any of their friends or associates to you. Make it part of doing business with you, and your customers will grow to expect the question. Or, let them know in advance that you'll be asking at a later date.

Remember that this can include potential customers – even if they don't buy from you. The reason they chose not to purchase may have nothing to do with your business; any person who has begun to or actually done business with you can refer to you another person.

#### Offer Incentives

When you speak to your customers, when you ask them for something, you typically try to answer the question "what's in it for me?" before they ask it.

The same is true when you ask your customers for a referral. Incentive-based referral strategies work wonders, and can easily be implemented as part of a customer loyalty program, or as part of your existing customer relations systems.

Consider offering customers who successfully refer clients to you discounts on products, free products or services, or gifts. Offer incentives relative to the number of referrals, or the success rate of each referral.

This can have a spin off effect, as your referral customers may become motivated to continue the referral chain. They too will be interested in the incentives you have provided, and tell their friends about your business.

#### Be Proactive

The only way your referral program will work is if you put some effort into it, and maintain some level of ongoing effort.

Here are some ideas:

✔ Put a referral card or coupon in every shopping bag that leaves your store

- ✔ Promote gift certificates during peak seasons
- ✓ Offer free information seminars to existing customers, and ask them to bring a friend
- ✓ Host a closed-door sale for your top 20 customers and their friends

#### **Provide Great Customer Service**

An easy way to encourage referral business is to treat every potential customer with exemplary customer service. Since the art of customer service is lost is many communities, people are often impressed by simple added touches and conveniences. That alone will encourage them to refer your business to their network.

## Stay in Touch

Make sure you are staying in touch with all of your potential and converted customers. Through newsletters, direct mail, or the Internet, keep your business name at the top of the minds, ahead of the competition.

Even if they have already purchased from you, and may not need to purchase for some time, a newsletter or email can be a simple reminder that your business is out there. If someone in their network is looking for the product or service, it will be more likely that your customer will refer your business over the competition.

For more information and valuable resources on **How to Double**your Referrals visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 13

## Profits from Fresh Air

As a small business owner, you are in business for one reason: to make money.

Of course there are other reasons you started or purchased your company. You may love the product you sell, or service you provide. You may love the challenge of turning a floundering company into an overnight success. You may just love being your own boss.

But of course this all means nothing if you are not generating enough income to support yourself and your family, as well as the people who work for you.

Nearly all businesses make money. Unless not a single product or service is sold, there is always money coming in. But there is also always money going out. Supplies, wages, marketing, acquisitions and operations all contribute to the expense of just staying in business.

Simply put, profit is the difference between money in and money out. The dollar value of your sales, minus the cost of those sales.

In business, you will find that everyone wants to make more money. They want to increase their sales, get more money coming in. What often gets overlooked is that the true secret to making more money is not increasing sales, but increasing profit.

#### What is Profit?

Before you can take steps to increase the profitability of your business, you have to have a solid understanding of:

- ✓ types of profit
- ✓ what factors influence profit
- ✓ what your profit is right now

## **Types of Profit**

There are two main types of profit:

#### **Gross Profit**

Gross profit is the simplest form of calculating profit. It is simply the money that comes through the cash register, minus the cost of acquiring or providing the products or services.

The formula is:

Total revenue (sales) – cost of goods or services sold = Gross Profit

#### **Net Profit**

Net profit is a more accurate reflection of your income. It is calculated by taking your gross profit minus expenses over a specific time period (usually by quarter).

The formula is:

Gross profit – expenses (cost of running a business) = Net Profit

#### Factors that Influence Profit

Profit is your bottom line. It is the number that falls out the bottom when all other costs and expenses have been taken into consideration. Do you know what contributes to the amount of profit your business ends up with?

There are three main factors that influence profit:

#### Sales - Your Conversion Rate

The first, and most obvious, factor is the money that comes in the door through sales. In theory, the more sales you make, the more money you bring in, the greater your profits.

The ratio of potential customers to sales is called your conversion rate. This is the percentage of customers you have converted from leads to sales. So, a high conversion rate means more sales, and more money coming in the door.

In addition to your conversion rate is the lifetime value of your clients. It costs much less to convince a customer to make repeat purchases than it does to acquire new clients.

## Costs - Your Product/Service Margins

The second factor is the cost of your offering — what your product or service costs you to acquire or provide. If you sell a product, this is the wholesale price you pay for the product. If you offer a service, it is the cost of your (or your employee's) time plus any materials used.

Your margin is the difference between the price you pay and the price your customers pay. If you buy toothpaste for \$1 from the wholesaler, and you sell it for \$3, your margin is \$2. If a haircut costs \$20 in materials and service, and the customer pays \$50, your margin is \$30.

## Expenses - The Cost of Doing Business

The final factor is the cost of running your business – those not directly related to the specific product or service you offer. Expenses include:

- ✓ office or store lease
- ✓ computer equipment lease
- ✓ employee salaries
- utilities
- ✓ marketing + advertising

#### **Your Profit**

It only makes sense that you need to know where you are to determine how to get to where you want to be. This applies to any plan to create in business.

Before you can increase your profits, you need to have an understanding of where your profits are currently – and if you're making any at all. The next section will take you through a process to review the specific factors that affect your business's profitability, and ultimately determine how much profit you are currently bringing in.

## **Taking Stock of Your Profits**

Before you devise a strategy to increase your profits, you need to take a good long look at the money your business brings in, and the money you spend to run your business. You may wish to sit down with your accountant or bookkeeper to analyze the financial information that is available to you.

Decide on a specific time period to review – one that makes sense to your business, and one that will give you the most realistic picture of your business performance.

This will depend if your operation is cyclical, or remains steady throughout the year. Usually, the previous quarter or the previous four quarters will give you enough of an indication.

## Here is a general of items to review:

- ✓ Total revenue
- ✔ Total cost of goods or services
- ✓ Total cost of operations (overhead), including:
- ✓ Employee wages
- ✓ Recruitment
- ✔ Business development
- ✔ Utilities
- ✔ Rent or mortgage
- ✔ Office supplies
- ✔ Computer leases
- ✓ Incidentals
- ✓ Total cost of marketing campaigns
- ✓ Total profit after costs and expenses for this time period: \_\_\_\_\_\_.

## The Five Factors that Eat Your Profits

It is easy for business owners to compare their organizations to the apparent success of their competitors. Joe's Pizza may always be teaming with customers and appear to be making money hand over fist, while your pizza shop may have slower, but more steady business.

It is important to remember that a business with extraordinary sales figures is not necessarily a profitable one. Sales are just one element of your profit calculation.

Here are some other elements to think about when reviewing the profitability of your business:

## **Impulse Spending**

How often do you make purchases for your business operations? I'm not talking about acquiring new goods and services, but upgrading computers, taking your team out for lunch, or leasing a new color photocopier.

Do you allow your staff to make purchases on your behalf? Who reviews these decisions? Take a look not only at *what* you buy, but *how* spending is structured in your company.

## **Small Margins**

As we discussed in the previous section, your margins are the difference between your cost and the customer's cost to purchase your goods or services.

Typically, businesses that offer a variety of products will have both products with large margins, and products with small margins. The products with large margins generate the most income, so these are the products that staff should be focused on selling.

What many businesses overlook is that products with small margins will never generate a high level of income, no matter how many you sell. A store stocked with small margin items will never be able to increase their profit because they have so little margin to work with.

#### Your Customers

This may seem like a backwards way of thinking. Your customers spend money, so they are a positive factor in your profit calculation, right?

This is true for most of your customers. But remember the 80/20 rule of business -80% of your revenue comes from 20% of your customers. These are your top 20%, or ideal customers. What about your bottom 20%? The group of clients who ask for the moon and never stop complaining.

These clients can be a huge drain on both your staff resources and your financial resources. Their true value to your business is minimal – they cost more than they bring in. Fire them!

#### Loan Interest

How many business loans do you currently have? Credit card debit? Overdraft? The interest you pay on these loans can be a substantial monthly cost to your business.

A loan from a bank is just like any other product. You can shop around for the best deal. Consider consolidating or restructuring your debit to minimize interest payments. Plan to search around for the best rate on a regular basis – every few months or quarter.

#### **Vendors**

Do you purchase your goods and services from a wholesaler or retailer? How long have you been in business with this company? What do you pay for goods and services relative to your competitors?

Ensure that you are dealing with as direct a vendor as possible to minimize your acquisition costs and increase your margins. If you have been doing business with a particular vendor for an extended period of time, consider renegotiating your business arrangement.

## The Basics of Increasing Profit

## Your Profitability Goal

Now that you have an understanding of the current profitability of your company, it is time to look at ways to increase your bottom line.

Like all other aspects of your business development, you need to have a clear idea of your intention or purpose before you begin any activity. Assuming you wish to increase the profitability of your business, you need to determine by how much and within what time frame.

Create	e a profit-re	elated goa	al for you	ar busines	ss, and v	vrite
it here:						

## Three Ways to Increase Profit

There are countless strategies for increasing profit, but ultimately you can only increase profit in one of three ways:

#### 1. Get More Customers

Use marketing outreach strategies to generate more leads, and convert those leads into more customers. Introduce a new offer, expand your target audience, or approach a new target audience.

## 2. Get Your Customers To Buy More Often

Use customer loyalty and retention strategies to get your existing customers to buy from you more often. Make it easy for them to come back and do business with you.

You can do this by adding value to your product or service, keeping in touch on a regular basis, and giving your customers incentive to make repeat purchases. Customer service is also an overlooked component of building a repeat client base.

## 3. Increase How Much Your Customers Buy

You'll naturally increase your sales when you increase the number of customers and how often they purchase. The final way you can impact your profit is by increasing the average dollar value of each sale.

This can be achieved by up-selling every customer, creating package offers, and finding ways to increase the perceived value of your offering to justify increasing the price.

## **Managing Costs**

One important way to impact the profitability of your business is through cost or spending management. Controlling how much money goes out will help you ensure that a more money stays in your bank account.

Remember, however, that cutting costs can only help increase your profits so much. There is a point where you will no longer be able to reduce expenses, and you will have to focus on increasing sales.

## Why Cut Costs?

Cost management may seem like an obvious way of maintaining a healthy business, but it is also one of the

primary reasons 80% of small businesses fail. Overspending is a huge problem for most businesses – and they don't even realize it.

Reducing costs is a great short-term strategy to boost profits. As I mentioned above, there is a limited amount of impact cost management can have on the bottom line, so it is an ineffective long term strategy.

Cost management can also help you to generate more capital. A business that closely monitors and controls its spending is a much more desirable loan candidate than a business that spends freely.

Most importantly, this strategy will help keep your business profitable through high and low periods. It's easy to spend money when your company is doing well, but this leaves little in the "just in case" account for downturns in the economy or unexpected expenses.

## Where Can I Cut Costs? Financing

As I mentioned, interest rates are a big culprit when it comes to eating profits. Take stock of how much money you are spending on a monthly basis in loan and interest payments. Can this be reduced? Is there another bank that will offer you a lower rate? Is there a way to consolidate these loans into a single, low-interest account?

Alternatively, if your business is doing well and has a large amount of money sitting in the bank, consider investing it or placing it in a high interest savings account. Let your money make you money instead of spending it on unnecessary business luxuries.

## Suppliers or Vendors

Again, as mentioned above, make sure the price you pay for goods and services – for resale of internal use – is the lowest you can find. Try to deal directly with the manufacturer or distributor, and renegotiate discounts and contracts with your vendors every year.

## Hours of Operation

Evaluate the hours you are open for business each day, and why you have chosen the specific timeframe. Is it to compete with the competitors? Is it because you can serve the highest number of customers? Each hour you are open for business costs you money, so make sure you are operating under the most ideal timeframe.

## Staffing, Wages, and Compensation

This can be a sensitive subject for any business owner or employee. It is important to look at staffing redundancies and capacity levels – as well as hiring needs – when evaluating cost management strategies.

Do you need to hire new staff, or can you build capacity within your existing employees? Is there another way to compensate staff, or provide performance incentives that are non-monetary, have a high perceived value, and inexpensive for your business? Remember to take time and care when implementing any changes in this area of cost management.

#### Place of Business

If you operate an office in a City CBD, you are going to have substantially higher operating costs than a competitor who runs an office just outside the city limits. Make sure you can justify your location, and the amount of money you spend to be there. Consider the following questions:

- ✓ Are my customers impacted by where I do business?
- ✓ Do my customers need to visit my office?
- ✔ What impression does my business need to present?
- ✔ Do I need parking facilities?
- ✓ Do I need to be visible?
- ✔ Do I have staff to employ?
- ✓ Am I near public transit, lunch outlets, and other amenities?
- ✓ Do I need access after business hours?
- ✓ Should I lease or buy?
- ✓ What other costs are specific to this location?

#### Eliminate the invisible!

What could you and your staff live without? What wouldn't you notice if it just disappeared one day? Take stock of expenses that are not being properly used or appreciated. Think of amenity-based items, or convenience costs, like:

- ✔ Gym Memberships
- ✓ Morning refreshments (muffins, donuts, etc.)
- ✔ Publication Subscriptions
- ✔ Designer coffee and tea
- ✔ Fancy collateral packaging

## **Your Pricing Strategy**

The cost of your goods and services have a direct impact on the money you bring in. Your pricing strategy is so important to your business that can even determine your success. Deciding how much to charge for your product or service is a challenging task. You need to factor in your own costs, the product or service's perceived value, and the going rate. Ultimately, you want to be able to charge as much as possible for each item, without overpricing yourself out business.

## **Avoid the Lowest Pricing Strategy**

The days of the lowest price guarantee and pricing wars are over — especially for small businesses. The "big players" in the marketplace will quickly put you out of business if you try to compete on price. Their pockets are deeper and they have lower operating costs due to their sheer size. They can afford to — you can't.

## **Clearly Position Your Company and Your Offering**

How do you want your target market to view your business, and your products? Are you trying to create an image of high quality? High value? Reliable service? Make sure your pricing is consistent with the image you are trying to project. If you are operating a high end spa – you're not competing with the budget nail salon down the street, so your prices should be considerably higher.

## Have a Good Working Understanding of Your Margins

Know how much the product or service costs you to offer before you establish a price. Do these costs remain consistent, or do they fluctuate? Restaurants that offer high quality meat and seafood often price their meals at "market rates" as opposed to fixed rates. Calculate the fixed and variable costs associated with your product or service. You will want to work the cost of the product or service, a percentage of your overhead, and your own profit into the cost of each item.

## Pay Attention to Factors Beyond Your Control

Be aware of any government or industry regulations on the price of your product or services. Some laws will actually limit how much you can charge for standard services. For medical and dental services, most insurance companies will put a cap on how much a customer will be compensated for each service. Seek out all external factors that could impact your pricing.

## Price with a Purpose

Your pricing strategy should be purpose focused. What exactly are you trying to do by setting your prices at certain levels? Here are some potential reasons for pricing strategies:

- ✓ Short-term profit increase
- ✔ Long-term profit increase
- ✔ Customer generation
- ✔ Product positioning
- ✔ Revenue maximization
- ✓ Increase margins
- ✔ Market differentiation
- ✓ Survival

## Pricing Strategies

## **Cost Plus Pricing**

This is the most basic pricing strategy. Set your price at a number that includes:

✓ Cost of goods or services, based on a specific sales volume

- ✔ Percentage of expenses
- ✔ Profit margin (markup)

## **Target ROI Pricing**

Set your price at a rate that will achieve a specific Return on Investment target. If you need to make \$20,000 from 1,000 units — or \$20 per unit — then set your price at \$20 more than cost, plus expenses.

## Value Based Pricing

This can be a bit of an arbitrary pricing strategy, but it can also be the most profitable. Set your price based on the value or added benefit it brings to a customer. For example, if your product only costs you \$40 to produce, but will save the customer \$2,000 per year in energy costs, a price of \$150 or \$200 would not appear to be unreasonable in the eyes of the customer.

## **Psychological Pricing**

What message are you trying to send the customer when they are looking at you're the prices for your products? Do you offer the best deal? The highest value? These are reasons to choose prices that are higher or lower than the competition.

## **Pricing Guidelines**

**Price higher than cost.** This may seem obvious, but ensure that your pricing not only covers your costs, but potential fluctuations in sales volume and in the marketplace. If you sell half of your order, will you still make a profit?

**Include expenses.** If you price to cover your costs, will you also be able to cover your expenses and still see a profit?

Your margin needs to pay for your expenses, leave you with something to live on, plus some working capital for the company.

Consider the 'fair' price. What do your consumers think is 'fair' for each service or product? This is impacted by your competitor's price, your company's image (high quality or high value, low cost), and the perceived value of your product or service.

## Strategies to Increase Profit

Once you have a concrete understanding of where your business stands today in terms of profitability, minimized your operating costs, and restructured your pricing strategy, you can focus on other strategies to increase profit.

There are countless strategies and tactics that will help you to bring in more customers, get those customers to come back, and get those customers to spend more when they do.

Here is a list of ideas, many of which are covered in detail in other sections of this program:

- ✓ Advertise
- ✓ Establish an online presence
- ✓ Sell more high margin items
- ✔ Generate more leads
- ✔ Focus on referral business
- ✓ Increase customer loyalty and repeat business
- ✓ Increase conversion rates
- ✔ Restructure your team
- ✔ Reinvent your product
- ✓ Sell your intellectual capital

# 14

# How to Use Promotions for Increased Sales Immediately

Promotion and revenue go hand in hand. No matter how long you've been in business, or what kind of company you have; keeping your product/service in the forefront of the consumer's mind is an ongoing process. You want to be the one they remember when they go to buy that hair product or need to get their car fixed.

In simple terms, promotion is about communicating who your company is and enticing your target audience to purchase your product or service. It showcases the marketing messages you put out into the world, and aims to achieve your marketing objectives.

It's an umbrella term that encompasses any activity that is done for the purpose of "getting your name out there" and creating sales. It is one of the main components that make up a marketing plan.

Think big shots like Coca Cola and Microsoft no longer have promotional campaigns? On the contrary, in order to stay at the top of their fields they devote a great deal of energy to promotion; and they keep it going regularly.

If you aren't going to the public, but waiting for them to come to you, you're only creating a one way stream of revenue. In this day and age promotion is a cornerstone of success in business.

#### Why Everyone Needs to Promote Their Business

We've been discussing how essential marketing plans – and proactive strategies in general – are to success in business. Doing so paints the picture of your company's vision. It forces you to ask yourself what your product/service is all about, and how it will meet your target market's need? The groundwork is laid, but how are you going to communicate this with them? This is where promotion comes into the picture...

You can have the best product in the world...but if the world doesn't know about it, it's not doing anyone any good!

"Getting your name out there" is how you are going to create a strong impression in the minds of your potential customers. One way to get into this style of thinking is to see everything you do as a way to do just that. Sure there are standard methods of promotion which can be very useful, but when you "think outside the box" it can really give you an edge against the competition.

The ways of promotion are endless; all you have to do is get yourself into that mind-set. Once you start thinking like the customer, you'll start to understand what THEY want, and then the opportunities of how to provide it, as well as how to let them know about it, shine through.

#### **Brand Awareness**

In a marketplace that is full of variety for consumers to choose from, maintaining a presence and reputation amongst all the other brands and products is essential. This is a term called brand awareness, which really just means getting your company and its product/service known, by repetitive exposure of your marketing messages and logo to the public. Promotion is what allows you to achieve this. It also creates interest and curiosity around your product/service.

#### **Consistent Promotion**

Equally important to promoting yourself in general, is promoting on a consistent basis. The effectiveness of doing it suffers if you don't commit to it on a frequent basis. This doesn't have to cost a lot of money, there are plenty of cost-effective methods to choose from.

The goal is to "touch base" with the public. If they gain some brand awareness and then you disappear for a while they'll forget about you, "out of sight, out of mind". If and when you start putting your promotional communications out there it will take a while to catch on again, and plus it looks inconsistent. And as we all know by this point, the key to success in marketing is consistency!

#### **Promotional Strategies**

#### **Self-Promotion or Networking**

Building relationships is not only the foundation of a success in social situations, but also success in business situations. The two go hand in hand, meaning every situation is a chance to make a potential sale. Some people feel awkward about showcasing themselves, but no one believes in your product/service more than you do. People sense that genuine enthusiasm and it instills them with confidence. Effective promotion begins with how you promote yourself as an individual.

The key is not to make it the only reason for networking, or at the very least not to let it come across that this is the only reason.

A casual way to create an opportunity to discuss your company is to find out about the other person first. This creates a connection and people are always flattered when you inquire about them. It also gives you the opportunity to learn about their needs and desires. Look for clues of how you could relate your product/service to help them in their life.

When it comes to discussing what "you do for a living" they will be more open to receive you're enthusiastic promotion. Even if they don't currently have a need for your product/service they are likely to either keep it in mind for the future, and/or pass that information along to friends and family.

This is how you create a buzz, and the beauty of "word of mouth" is born.

#### **Marketing Promotion**

This is used to reach a large number of people simultaneously.

One of the major advantages of using some of these methods is the organic creation of a "brand" for your company. When the messages you are putting out there are consistent, and you provide a product or service of consistent quality, it starts to "make a name" for itself.

For example, Nike doesn't need to write lengthy description of what it's product is, because they spent so much effort promoting themselves in the past, that now when you see their little "swoosh" logo you know which company's being referred to.

It's pretty hard to achieve that by going door to door talking to your neighbors. Using some of the standard promotion methods to showcase your logo, and expose your company's promotional messages gets you known a whole different level.

Here are some examples of simple and cost-effective promotions:

- ✓ Get your business card into as many hands as possible. Visit friends and family and leave a small stack of business cards with them to give to others. This can create a tremendous trickle down effect.
- ✓ Have your company logo professionally painted on your vehicle
- ✓ Be your own billboard. Have some shirts printed with you company's info on them and sport one when your running errands or doing leisure activities. Why not even get a few more made so that friends and family can act as a promo team…free of charge!?
- ✓ Write an article on your area of expertise and submit it to a trade magazine or industry newsletter. Be sure to include your company's contact information at the bottom.
- ✓ Join a few professional associations and attend meetings and functions as an opportunity to network
- ✓ Always keep business cards on hand, and give them out through out the day

✔ Put up flyers on public notice boards/community boards and in related businesses. You can even hand them out on the street!

#### Types of Promotions

As previously discussed, you know that promotion is any form of communication regarding your product/service or company. This section discusses the variety of standard promotional methods you can use.

If possible, using a variety of these different types enables you to reach your target market in multiple ways; and since the messages you're putting forward are consistent, this creates a greater impact.

#### **Advertising**

This is any form of communication that you pay for. It comes across through another source, but is understood that the message comes from what your company wants the public to know about them.

The following outlets are standard methods of advertising:

- ✔ Broadcast: Radio, Television, Internet
- ✓ Outdoor: Billboards, Bus Shelters and even buses themselves
- ✔ Print: Programs for event, Newspaper/Magazines, Trade Journals, Yellow Pages

While advertising is projected to the general public, exposing everyone to your message, you want to ensure that you are targeting a specific market. Its effectiveness is easily lost if you are not choosing an outlet that is accepted or used

by the group you're selling to. Getting it out there is not enough, it has to make sense.

For example, if you run ads for you're new brand of beer on the health and wellness TV station, you're sales likely won't be as high as if you aired it during the evenings in between reality TV shows.

#### Marketing Collateral

This method is often confused with advertising, however it is self-promotion in the fact you don't use any other source to help you get your message across.

Below are commonly used examples:

- ✔ Business Cards
- ✔ Brochures
- ✓ Newsletters
- ✔ Flyers
- ✔ Posters

#### **Public Relations**

This is exposure to your company, and/or product/service that comes from a 3<sup>rd</sup> party – the media. To maintain the legitimacy of the information portrayed in this way you cannot pay for this exposure.

It comes instead by developing positive relationships with people within the media channels. When they understand your company vision, or product potential, you can work together to create communication to the public.

A good way to create a positive image of your company is to sponsor an event which gives back to the community. Then you would want to call up your buddy Jim at the local newspaper or Sally at your town's popular radio station, and

chances are they'll help you promote it. It's a nice two way stream because as part of their job they are always looking for stories that will appeal to the public. And now here you are doing something that shows social awareness and involvement.

#### **Traditional Sales**

This method of promotion refers to yourself, a member of your sales team, or a retailer communicating about you product/services in a one to one or small group situation.

Examples include:

- ✔ Demonstrations/presentations
- ✔ Door-to-door
- ✔ Telemarketing

#### **Sponsorship**

This is a way to get exposure by affiliating yourself with another organization. You would offer financial support to this company's event, and in turn they would mention you when promoting their event.

You can use sponsorship in many ways. You can use it to create a positive image, by supporting an event that is important to everyone, e.g. Weekend to End Breast Cancer. Alternatively, it works well when you support a company whose product/service is related to you own, e.g. if you are a shoe company you could sponsor a local 10 km race.

#### Sales Promotion

Not to be confused with the word promotion itself; sales promotion is the action of offering incentives to entice people to try your product/service. These methods are often used to offer a "taster" of your product or service. They serve as a way of bringing in new clients, who you may not have reached without this bait.

It is also a way of attracting customers from your competitors; who may try your similar product/service because of the low rate, and then be "won over" by the quality of your product/service.

The idea is to make the consumers "an offer they can't refuse".

It is often used for a short time; but if long-term goals are set, and the sales promotion is well planned/ executed with them in mind, it can bring success on this level too.

# Use sales promotion(s) in the short-term if you're looking to:

- ✓ Match the competition
- ✓ Move inventory
- ✔ Create cash flow

## Use sales promotion(s) in the long-term if you're looking to:

- ✔ Create additional revenue or market share
- ✓ Increase the size of your target market
- ✓ Create a positive experience with the product/service
- ✔ Enhance product value and brand power

By this point I'm sure you're dying to know, what are these tools I can use to achieve such great things? Well they are things that we see everyday when out in the marketplace. Examples:

- 1 Coupons discounted prices are always appealing
- 2 Gift with purchase offers to appeal to the "I get more than I'm paying for" mentality
- 3 Sweepstakes/Contests you get a chance to win with every purchase
- **4** Free Samples there's no risk involved, you know what you're buying
- 5 Specialties free gifts used as a reminder items (carry your branding/logo)
- 6 Rebates get money back if you mail in form
- 7 Group Discounts
- 8 Frequent User Incentives e.g. Get your 7th coffee free after purchasing 6. This is a way to encourage customer loyalty
- 9 Give-Aways (e.g. baseball caps or mugs with your logo) now the public's doing you're promoting for you
- 10 "Early Bird Rates" this is useful if you are trying to get people to sign up for something, e.g. If you sign-up for this workshop before Oct. 14th the cost is \$150.00, after that date it's \$180
- 11 Guarantees If you're not satisfied with your purchase you can return it for a refund

#### **Packaging**

Making sure that the container for your product is appealing, and that it offers the same message as the rest of your promotional efforts is essential. What good is going through all the planning to create a wonderful promotional campaign if a) when the customer gets the product or goes to buy it doesn't draw them in or b) they can't find it because

the design fails (e.g. the company or product name is too small or gets lost behind lots of artsy filler).

#### **Customer Service**

Now let's say you don't have a product, but a service instead. Even if you are a small business you may have a few employees. It's important that all of the members of your team display a unite front, and communicate the promotion of your service in a consistent manner. And if what your company offers involves these employees providing it for the customer, it is especially important that there is a standard level of service. This is what helps build your brand.

#### **Direct Mail**

This involves sending out promotional materials addressed to specific individuals. This has become an increasingly popular method of promotion over the last five years.

There are even sources from whom you can buy databases of companies/individuals within your industry, allowing you to send your communication efforts to the people who are the most likely to need your product/services.

Personalizing the promotional materials you send out the response rates increases the "call to action" (specific result you're trying to achieve). The response rates are higher because people by nature are more inquisitive when they see something with their name on it, rather than what may just be perceived as a general flyer.

#### **Trade Shows**

Your product or service might be one that is suited to exhibiting at a trade show attended by your target audience.

Trade shows are typically one- or two- day events that allow businesses to set up exhibits or booths showcasing their products or capabilities.

#### Choosing a Strategy

So with all these options, how do you decide which types of promotions will be the most effective, and will give you the most "bang for your buck"?

Keep these two things in mind:

**Research is crucial.** This means studying your target market; as well as the competition. Check out a trade magazine to see how they are marketing similar products/services.

A little creativity can go a long way. Think outside the box, and put your own spin on things. In such an environment that's saturated with so many marketing messages, doing something out of the ordinary will catch consumer attention, make you stand out and give you an edge on the competition.

#### **Planning Your Promotions**

Like anything in life, and especially in marketing; a well thought out plan is the starting point from which great successes arise. Just as it is necessary to write a general marketing plan; in order to assess you're current situation, where you want to go and what it will look like when you get there; the same must be done to get a clear vision of what you want to achieve from your promotional efforts – your promotional campaign.

#### What is a promotional plan?

A promotional plan is an outline of the ways you're going to promote your product/service to achieve your marketing goals. The promotional plan is only one component of an overall marketing plan, yet it often gets mistaken however for the marketing plan, as it outlines where most of the marketing budget will go.

# What do you want to achieve from your promotional efforts?

This is where you would discuss your goals. It is very important to remember that the goals of your promotional efforts are geared to achieve the goals that were set in your marketing plan. Just like the goals in the marketing plan need to focus on achieving the overall objectives of your company.

You want to be as specific as possible here. Just like you don't want to try and be everything to everyone – in terms of your product in the marketplace, you don't want to try and achieve every marketing goal you set at once. Really focus on what you're trying to achieve, whether it be results in the short-term, or paving the way for long-term success. Then just ensure that those are the marketing goals you're working from.

Remember that in order to know whether you're efforts have been successful; you have to think in measurable terms from the goal setting phase. By comparing the following two goals it is clear to see which one will be more effective. Goal A = Increase of customers from implementing our new "return business rate". VS Goal B = Increased the repeat customer base by 20%, by year's end, as a result of the newly implemented "return business rate" program.

#### What message or image do you want to communicate?

You want to make sure that you're customers are continually getting the same impression of you're product/service, and

you're company as a whole. To ensure this happens as often as possible, you want to carefully choose what you want to convey.

Then, make sure all the forms of promotion you take lead back to these core communication messages. This is a similar concept to how your promotional efforts need to correspond with your marketing goals and your marketing goals need to correspond to your company goals.

In our environment we are continually surrounded by messages from different companies. They reach us on deeper levels than we realize. For this reason it is so important to maintain consistency in what and how you are communicating with your target market. The idea is that they get the same message so often that they don't even need to distinguish where or how they got it, it just becomes their association with what you are promoting.

This can only be achieved if you don't have conflicting messages. For example, if you're packaging focuses on being environmentally friendly, you're advertising campaign is about the great value for money of your product and your press releases discuss the health benefits the consumer is confused. What are you trying to provide me? All these different messages conflict in their minds and they are left felling confused, rather than compelled to buy/try your product.

# What tools are you going to use to get your message across and achieve your goals?

The varieties of methods you can use to promote your product/services are limited only by your creativity.

### What needs to be done for the plan to come into effect?

This is where you look at logistics. Things to think about:

- ✓ What kinds of companies will you need to research? E.G. Media, Printing, Design
- ✓ When does the campaign need to be "up and running?"
- ✓ Will all your promotional efforts begin simultaneously, or will they be staggered?
- ✓ If you have staff, who will be responsible for what?

# How much is it likely to cost to put these promotional efforts in place?

You need to consider how much your promotional vision will cost. And of course, going hand in hand with that is; how much do you have to spend?

One thing to keep in mind is whether or not the need for your product/service changes through out the year. For example, if you sell snowshoes, this is a seasonal business, and you are not going to need to allot any of your budget towards promoting in the summer.

# How will I know if I've achieved my goals? And how will I make sure to keep achieving them?

Having a maintenance plan for monitoring your promotional efforts is a key step; and should not to be overlooked. It ties into the idea of making sure that you're working towards measurable goals. If you don't have a specific result in mind, how do you know when/if you've achieved you're goal?

### Ways to discover which of your promotional efforts are most effective:

Customers: Your customers are the greatest source you have. After all, your efforts are aimed to appeal to them, so find out which of your promotional activities worked, by asking: "how did you hear about our product/service?" This is the best measure of success you could ask for...and it's free! Retailers: If you are selling your product via someone else's store, make sure to connect with them regularly to see how things are going. They are an eye-witness to how your product fares against the competition. Find out what they notice in terms of customer perception of your product.

They will also be a different source of feedback than that which comes directly from the customer. They may be privy to information a customer wouldn't tell you, and will likely know all about the praise and/or complaints. So be sure to check in with questions such as: "have they noticed customers picking up your brochures or business cards you left at their store"?

Keep a notebook of comments, feedback and advice from these sources. By referring back to the info you have received by simply seeking this feedback; you can assess which promotional method is bringing in the most sales, and then put more of your efforts and marketing budget towards it in the future.

#### **Promotion Plan Steps**

- 1 Go through the different types of promotional methods and determine their strengths and weaknesses
- 2 Determine the combination of promotion methods you want to implement

- 3 Decide which of the goals in your marketing plan you want to achieve with your promotional campaign
- 4 Look at how much money you have in the budget to allot to promotion
- 5 Decide what percentage of the budget will go to which method of promotion
- 6 Determine which messages (aspects) your company and its product/service you want to promote
- 7 Launch your promotional campaign when all the steps of planning (section D) have been completed
- 8 Evaluate the results of your promotional efforts

For more information and valuable resources on **How to Use**Promotions for Increased Sales Immediately visit my

one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

# 15

### **Copywriting for Profits**

When it comes to marketing, we all know that *what* you say is just as important as *how* you say it.

In fact, I would argue that how you say something is even more important than what you have to say.

Think about it. The whole purpose of communicating is to get a message to its intended audience. In business, this means telling your target market why they should buy your product or service, and why they should buy it from you.

You could have the best, most irresistible offer out there, but if you can't get your audience to pay attention to your ad, it's worthless. You may offer the solution to their biggest frustration, but if you can't get them to read beyond your headline, it means nothing.

Effective copywriting gets your message to your target audience and then leads them to act. **Effective copywriting gets you the sale.** 

#### Good Copy, Bad Copy

There are a number of misconceptions out there when it comes to copywriting for marketing collateral.

The first is that good copy must be clever (or witty, funny, dramatic, ironic, etc.). People get wrapped up in the

idea that their ads need to compete with the ads on the pages of *Women's Weekly* – or the *Sydney Morning Herald*. They feel that their campaign needs to be littered with clever words that allude to the pop culture of the day, or position their company as "hip" or sophisticated.

This, in my experience, is rubbish.

The second assumption most business owners make is that good copy is the backbone of a successful ad or marketing campaign. I can't tell you how many good copywriters I've seen take the blame for a bad offer, or poorly positioned product.

The third misconception is that you need to be a good writer to write good copy. Or, if you're not a good writer, that you need to spend thousands of dollars on a copywriter for each of your marketing pieces.

That's rubbish too.

So, then, what is good copy? And how do you write it?

#### The Purpose of Your Copy

Here are the key points you need to remember when crafting your advertisements:

- a. A good headline gets your readers to read the first sentence.
- b. A good first sentence *gets your readers to read the second sentence.*
- c. And so on and on until the end of your marketing piece; or, the close of the sale.

Simple, isn't it?

The copy in your marketing materials is intended to persuade your audience to buy what you have to offer – one sentence at a time. Once you understand that copywriting

is persuasive writing, not creative or technical writing, you will have much more success with your copywriting efforts.

Persuasive copy can be written in a number of ways – which we will discuss later in the section – but always includes:

- ✓ a compelling, shocking, or gripping headline
- ✓ a strong promise
- ✓ a heavy focus on benefits, not features
- ✔ proof to back up your claims

Compelling writing slowly builds a case, and leads the reader down a specific path to the final destination: the sale. The argument or message is built up over several sentences, or paragraphs, until the reader is primed and ready for the ask.

For example, if you came right out in your headline and said, "Buy Tommy's Sprockets to Solve Your Problems", your highly skeptical audience would not give your ad a second glance. You've asked for the sale right up front, before building some trust and slowly persuading your readers.

However, if you took the time to build your case, the ad would read something like this:

### DON'T BUY ANOTHER SPROCKET UNTIL YOU READ THIS

Did you know that the average sprocket is made with only 25% authentic materials? To speed up production and reduce costs, sprocket manufacturing over the last decade has begun to rely heavily on artificial materials.

Would you trust the safety of your family to a product that reduces quality to preserve profit?

At Tommy's Sprockets, we put the safety of your family first. Our sprockets are stronger and safer, because we still make them the old fashioned way – with 100% authentic materials and a lifetime guarantee.

Sure, they cost a little more than the average sprocket, but how much more would you pay for the safety of your family?

This ad isn't going to win any Pulitzer Prizes, but it doesn't need to. It engages the audience, communicates benefits, supports with features, and paints a compelling argument.

#### **Headlines**

Headlines are so crucial to the copywriting in your advertisement or sales letter that they deserve an entire section in this chapter.

Your headline is the first chance you have to make an impression on your target audience. Quite possibly, it is also your only chance. Without a headline that grabs your reader by the neck and focuses the on what you have to say, the remainder of your ad is useless.

That's why even the greatest copywriters spend 50% of their time on the headline, and 50% on the rest of the copy.

With that in mind, it's important to note that your headline needs to do more than simply grab the attention of your potential readers. It also needs to tell them why they should care – your headline needs to send a full message that informs and encourages them to read onwards.

The most effective way to do this is to make an offer

or promise to the reader that makes the time they invest in reading your ad worthwhile.

Seems like a lot for eight to 10 words, doesn't it?

#### **Headline Length**

The general understanding when it comes to headline length is the shorter the better. But this comes from headline creation for newspapers and magazines, where space is crunched and nothing is up for sale.

In fact, based on studies done in the direct mail industry, 40% to 50% of the most effective headlines are more than eight words in length – meaning there are really no hard and fast rules for headline length.

Another marketing example of headline length is in sales letters. I'm sure you've seen headlines in sales letters that actually comprise small paragraphs. This is the opposite way of thinking from newspaper headlines, but in this medium it works.

The point is, if you need more than eight words to get your message across, then use more.

#### Headline Readers: The 80/20 Rule

According to readership statistics, eight out of 10 people read headlines, but only two of 10 will read the rest of the advertisement or letter. This proves the importance of crafting powerful, meaningful headlines. It also proves that an effective headline is the golden key to getting the rest of the piece read.

So, it would stand to reason that the better your headline, the higher the chances of improving the averages in these statistics.

#### **Headline Types**

**Direct Headlines** simply state the offer or proposition in as clear a manner as possible. *All winter clothing 30% off.* 

**News Headlines** typically announce a new product or piece of information and mimic a headline you would read in a newspaper. *Tommy launches new line of improved sprockets*.

The Question Headline asks a question that the reader can relate to or would be compelled to read on to find the answer. Do you want clearer skin?

The 'How to' Headline tells the reader the body copy or product will explain step by step instructions for something of interest to the reader. How to save \$1,000 in energy costs this year.

**Command Headline** is one of the strongest headline types, and commands the reader to do something. *Make your dreams come true today*.

**The '7 Reasons Why' Headline** tells the reader the body copy will include 7 (or another number less than seven) points that will either back up a claim or illustrate product benefits. 7 reasons why your teenagers won't listen to you.

**Testimonial Headlines** leverages the power of outsider and expert opinion and quotes them directly in the headline. "Tommy's sprockets have changed my life" says Brad Pitt.

#### In summary, your headline should:

- ✓ Be immediately engaging
- ✓ Be useful and relevant to the reader
- ✔ Convey information
- ✔ Trigger an emotional reaction
- ✓ Include an offer
- ✔ Intrigue your audience

#### **Strategies for Better Copywriting**

#### Simplify, Simplify, Simplify

Good copy is written in clear, simple language with short sentence structure. It's conversational and reads like you are speaking to a friend or colleague.

Important points – like benefits – are listed in numbered or bullet format and traditional grammar is sacrificed for brevity.

Always read your copy before you finalize it and take out any unnecessary words. Find the shortest way to communicate the most information.

#### Be More Persuasive

Persuasion is an important technique for structuring your copy. While there is no clear formula for any type of copywriting, persuasive copy consistently includes the following elements:

- ✔ Has a reader focus from the very beginning.
- ✔ Each paragraph or section supports the main argument
- ✓ Is highly specific and provides proof to support claims
- ✓ Includes credible proof like statistics and expert opinion
- ✓ Returns the focus to the reader as often as possible

Persuasive writing convinces the reader that they should believe what you say and do you what you say, and that there is something in it for them if they do. Again, there is no formula or clear content rules, but there are some strategies you can use to make your writing more persuasive.

#### Repeat your point over and over

Repetition is a powerful and essential tool when crafting persuasive copy. It often will take several attempts at communicating before someone truly understands what you're saying. The benefit is that the more you say it, and the more ways you say it, the more likely your audience will believe it.

Of course, don't literally repeat yourself verbatim in your copy. Use a few different techniques to communicate the same point – for example, state it directly, tell a story, then repeat it again in your summary.

#### Give them reasons why

Backup your claims and requests with good reasons and leverage the power of the word 'because.' Studies have proven that even if the reason doesn't make any sense, or isn't directly related to the claim, people will be more likely to believe you simply based on the fact you backed up what you had to say.

#### Make comparisons to prove a point

Use the power of metaphors, analogies, and similes in your writing. This gives you an opportunity to relate the point you are trying to make directly to something the reader can relate to and understands to be true.

This is effective for making comparisons between like subjects, as well as unlike subjects, depending on the point you are trying to make.

#### **Answer silent objections**

Show that you understand the reader's point of view and thought process by answering questions you know they will be considering in their minds.

While you will not be able to address all potential objections in a single piece, or think of all potential objections your reader may raise, you can definitely dispute the most common arguments against what you are claiming.

#### Tell a story

Storytelling is an effective technique to use in all aspects of your copywriting. People relate to the experiences of others, and strive to learn from or compare themselves to the characters in the anecdotes. The story ends up doing the persuading for you.

#### Focus on Benefits

This is an obvious aspect of your messaging that you will feature in every piece you write, but it's not always easy to do well. Many writers end up featuring a slough of fake benefits instead of real ones.

Real benefits are things the reader actually cares about. For example, if you sold cough syrup you would want to explain how it eases the cold or flu symptoms, and not that it cures the illness. The symptoms are what are bothering the reader – that's what aspect of the product they care about and will make their purchase based on.

#### Make a Better Offer

Compel the reader to act with a stronger offer – one that they just can't possibly refuse. One that seems just believable enough to take action and reap the rewards.

A strong offer features a product or service with a high perceived value for a low cost. It could be a package of products offered for a lower price than the sum of the individual products, or a "free gift" with purchase. More information on powerful, irresistible offers is provided in Chapter 2.

#### Use Words that Work

Another misconception when it comes to copywriting is that it needs to be 100% unique. I'm not saying you should blatantly plagiarize other writer's work, but you should definitely pay attention to what works.

This includes how an ad is structured, how a point is made, or the hierarchy of the content. It also includes word choice. Certain words in marketing have been proven to have a stronger impact on general consumers than others.

There are tools that are easily available to you that will provide a list or database of effective words for use in advertising. Research online or invest in a software programs like Glyphus to use as a resource.

#### Offer a Guarantee

A guarantee is another technique that will compel a potential customer to take action. A strong guarantee takes the risk involved in purchase decisions away from the customer, and puts it on the seller.

Tell your customer that if your product or service doesn't deliver the performance or results you have promised, you'll give them their money back or compensate them in a way that will make it right.

We'll discuss the impact of strong guarantees in the next chapter on risk reversal.

# 16

# Risk Reversal to Increase Sales

What is the biggest objection you need to overcome when closing a sale? Is it cost? Belief in what you have to say? Confidence in your product or service?

While it is a different answer for every business, every business has to deal with some element of customer fear or hesitation before a monetary transaction.

The reality is that even if you overcome these objections and close the sale, your customer walks away carrying 99% of the risk associated with the purchase. If the product doesn't work, breaks down, or doesn't perform to expectations, your customer has parted with their dollars in exchange for disappointment.

In marketing, your objective is to generate as many leads as possible, then to convert each lead into a customer, or sale. The ratio of leads to closed sales is called your conversion rate.

What if you could eliminate the risk involved in a transaction? Would you turn more leads into customers? The answer is absolutely.

Introducing a risk reversal element into your marketing message or unique offer is a powerful way to give yourself

an edge on the competition and close more sales. But how exactly are you going to do this?

It's easy - just give them a guarantee.

#### The Power of Guarantees

#### What is Risk Reversal?

Risk reversal simply refers to reversing the risk associated with a transaction – transferring it from the customer to the vendor.

Everyone can think of a handful of times they have purchased a product or service that did not deliver on their expectations. A time where a salesperson made them a promise and did not deliver. A time where they *lost money* on a faulty product or bogus service.

Fear of being burned or taken advantage of prevents many people from spending their money. Customers can also be very wary of buying a product or service for the first time.

Providing a strong guarantee eliminates the majority of risk involved in the purchase, and breaks down natural barriers in the sales process. Guarantees will often shorten the sales process all together – skipping any discussion of objections – because the customer does not see any risk in "trying the product out."

There is also a growing consumer expectation when it comes to guarantees. Many stores will take back anything the customer has not been happy with, and return money or store credit. Popular health food stores encourage customers to try new or unfamiliar products by promising a hasslefree, no questions asked return process. A guarantee or easy

return policy can be the difference between choosing one business over its competition.

#### Your customers buy results, not products or services

The strongest guarantee you can make is on *results*, not products or services.

If you guarantee that your customer will receive the benefits or results they are looking for, the specific product or service they'll need to achieve those results becomes irrelevant.

People buy benefits and results. For example, they don't buy water purifiers, they buy the benefit enjoying clean, fresh-tasking water. They don't buy lawn sprinkler systems, they buy a healthy green lawn.

Once you understand what specific benefit or solution your customers are seeking, find a way to guarantee they'll receive or experience that solution. If they don't, you'll compensate them for it.

#### Remember what you have guaranteed

While guarantees will increase sales for most businesses, they can also be the fast track to business failure if their product or service isn't a quality one. Take the time to ensure you have a strong offering before you implement a guarantee.

Guarantees are most effective when you are selling someone something they need or want – not when you are trying to convince someone to purchase something they have no use for.

# Increasing Conversion Rates with a Guarantee

Guarantees can help your business turn more qualified leads into repeat customers. Strong guarantees are big and bold, but also realistic. They're just a little bit better than your competition, but consistent with the industry's standards.

#### Your conversion rate

Your conversion rate is the percentage of clients you convert from leads into customers. The higher your conversion rate, the more revenue you will generate.

To figure out your conversion rate, divide the number of people who purchase from you by the number of people who inquired about your product or service. This will generate a percentage value of your conversion rate.

Guarantees encourage and increase conversion. They motivate potential customers to buy – and to buy from you – because you stand behind what you sell in a big way. There is no risk involved in purchasing what you have to offer.

#### Creating your guarantee

So you're convinced your business – and your customers – would benefit from a strong guarantee. Now what? What are you going to guarantee? How are you going to position it?

Once again, this goes back to your target audience and your product or service. What are some of the major objections your potential customers raise during the sales process? What kind of risk do they take on when they make a purchase? How much time will they need to test or experience your product or service?

Brainstorm a list of things about your industry that really frustrate your customers. They could be servicebased (contractors that don't show up, employees who don't perform) or product-based (products that break, do not perform). Then, take a look at your list and decide how you can make sure these things do not happen. Think big — you can do a lot more than you think — then determine if you can actually make good on your promise. If you can't guarantee the first frustration, then move on to the second.

#### Here are some tips on writing your guarantee:

- ✔ Be specific. Explain exactly what you are guaranteeing. Don't make vague guarantees that a product will "work" or a service will make you "happy". These words mean different things to different people. Guarantee specific performance or results.
- ✓ Include a clear timeframe. Put a realistic timeframe on your guarantee. Very few products or services are good forever. Offer a 30-day or 90-day free trial; guarantee results within a set number of days or weeks. This can protect your company, and sets out clear expectations for your clients.
- ✔ Be bold. Unbelievable guarantees get a customer's attention, so go as far as you realistically can with you claim. Find a way to stand out over the competition who may also have a guarantee.
- ✓ Tell them what you'll do. Explain what you'll do – how you'll compensate them – if your product or service doesn't deliver. Be specific, talk money, go above and beyond.

#### Implementing quarantees

#### Tell vour clients!

Put your guarantee everywhere – your website, brochures, receipt tape, in-store signage, advertisements, and other

promotional materials. It will only help attract customers if they know about it.

Send a newsletter to your existing client base informing them of your new guarantees – you never know how many customers you can convince to come back and spend more in your business.

#### **Train your Staff**

Once you have decided to offer your clients a guarantee, you need to ensure your staff are properly trained on the specific policies and procedures associated with that guarantee. If you offer different guarantees for different products and services, ensure this is made clear as well.

Presumably, your staff are the people who will be communicating the details of your guarantee, and fielding customer questions. They will have to know how to sell the product using the guarantee as a benefit, and understand every application of the guarantee in your business. Every scenario a customer may need to use it.

To ensure your staff is not making any false claims or promises, create a guarantee script for them to use and stick to. This will prevent customers from returning with false hopes for their money back, or other compensation.

#### Returns + Claims

So, by now you must be thinking, "Great, I can convert more customers with a strong guarantee, and increase my sales. But what about the added risk I have taken on from my customers? Won't I start to see a top of returns and service claims?"

Valid question. Making a strong guarantee means standing by it and delivering on your promise. Inevitably,

when you guarantee something, someone is going to take you up on that guarantee and make a claim. I'm going to answer this question in two parts:

1. Stand behind your product or service. You're not in business to scam customers. If you sell a product or service, and you believe in it enough to offer it to your customers, it is likely a quality product or genuine service.

If this is a concern to you, consider implementing strong quality controls or stronger criteria for your merchandising. Companies that offer products and services that deliver results can offer the strongest guarantees.

Of course you will get returns. You will have customers come in to take advantage of you. Just remember that as long as the increase in sales outweighs the claims, your guarantee strategy has been successful.

**2. Understand your customer's likely behavior.** The truth is that most customers will never take advantage of your guarantee – regardless of their satisfaction level. There are a number of reasons for this.

The first is that most people can't be bothered to drive, mail, or otherwise seek a refund on an item under \$50. Many let the timeframe slip by, and have an "oh well" attitude.

The second is that most people don't like confrontation. There is usually an element of confrontation involved in telling someone you didn't like a product or service, and many people do not have the confidence to do so. They'd rather eat the cost than go through the process of asking for a refund.

#### Handling claims and returns

If you do have your product returned, it is in your company's best interest to create a system for handling these customer interactions.

#### Create a claim form

Ensure that each customer who makes a claim about your product or service fills out a standard form. Doing so will help you prevent fraud, gather important information about the customer and their reasoning, and create a "hoop" for the customer to jump through if they want their money back.

Name

Date

Contact Information

Salesperson

Product

Reason for claim:

Comments

Follow-up

#### Keep a claims or return log

Create a log or filing system for your claims. This will give you a snapshot of your guarantee program, a record-keeping system, and a wealth of information about each customer's experience and motivations.

#### Use the information

Take the claim forms your customers have filled out, and review them regularly. While some of the claims won't be genuine, there will be some real feedback you can use to improve your product or service, or to modify your guarantee. You may need to make it more realistic, or change the specifics.

# **17**

# Create Added Value in Your Business and Make 1 + 1 = 3

The majority of small businesses, like yours, are established in response to market demand for a product or service. Many build their businesses by serving that demand, and enjoy growing profits without putting much effort into long-term planning or marketing.

However, what happens when that demand slows or stops? What happens when the competition sets up shop with a "new and improved" version of your product down the road? How do you keep your offering fresh, while growing and maintaining your client base? The answer is by adding value to your product or service.

Added value is a marketing or customer relations strategy that can take the form of a product, service, that is added to the original offering for free, or as part of a discounted package. It, like all other elements in your marketing toolkit, is designed to attract new customers and retain existing ones. A simple example of added value would be if you owned a gift shop, and offered complimentary gift wrapping with every purchase.

If you don't refresh and renew your offering over time, your customers will get bored and be drawn to your competitor. Your employees, too, may become disinterested, and find work elsewhere. Ultimately, both clients and employees will demand additional value to remain loyal – and aren't they the keystones for your business growth?

#### Can You Add Value to Your Business?

Everyone can add value to their business. Better yet, everyone can *afford* to add value to their business. Adding value doesn't have to blow your marketing budget, or take up hours of your time. There are many ways – big and small – to enhance your business in the eyes of your clients.

The key to adding value is determining what your customers and target market perceive as valuable. You must understand their needs, wants, troubles and inconveniences in order to entice them with solutions through added value products or services. Adding value will add to your profits, but if you don't focus on genuinely helping your clients, you'll have a difficult time attracting them.

Added value works for both product- and service-based businesses. If you offer a service, like hairstyling, try treating your customers with products like a latte while they wait, shampoo samples, or a free conditioning treatment with every sixth visit. If you sell a product, consider offering convenience services — like free shipping or delivery — to make the customer's experience a seamless one. The customer will feel appreciated and their needs will have been taken care of.

#### Ways to Add Value to Your Business

There are many ways to enhance your offer, depending on your budget and the resources you have access. You may wish to hold a brainstorming session with your staff to come up with ideas for your business; if your employees are on the front lines, they'll likely have first hand information about what clients would like to see more of.

#### **Feature Your Expertise**

Your intellectual property is a free resource you have at your disposal to share with your clients, and make them feel as though they have an inside track. Consider adding it to you business as a value-added service.

**Expert corner:** Supplement your website and newsletter with columns on topics of interest to your customers and of relevance to your service. This will position you as an expert in the marketplace, and give your clients helpful information they won't receive from the competition.

**Do It Yourself Tips:** This is a great tool for seasonal marketing. Provide your clients with this information on your website, in your newsletters, or on take away note cards in your store or office. Ideas include recipes, craft ideas, gift ideas – all of which are branded with your company logo and contact information, and include your product as an ingredient.

What to Expect Tips: Take your customer through what they should expect in the first few days (weeks) of using your service or product, and how they can make the most of it. This can include assembly instructions, product care and cleaning, or service results (like a 25% increase in business – guaranteed!).

**Related + Community Events:** Own a store that sells athletic equipment? Post information on your website, in store, and in your newsletter about upcoming races, games, or consumer trade shows. Or simply keep a bulletin in your store of community events and offer that will be a draw to your clients, and establish itself as a hub in the neighbourhood for information.

#### Offer Convenience Services

Customer service is a dying practice in our high paced culture – use it to your advantage. When done well, it can be the difference between you and the competition, or the deciding factor for a potential repeat client.

Envision the steps involved for a customer to arrive at your store, purchase your offering, and use your product or service. Can you eliminate any of those steps for them? Can you shorten waiting times, or make them more pleasurable? Stepping into your clients' shoes will allow you to determine the most powerful value add for your company. Here are a few ideas:

**Free Delivery + Shipping:** With clearly established parameters (will you ship your product free to India?), this is a solid value added service that many businesses offer. Free delivery (usually with a purchase over a set amount) is a huge convenience for may people who do not have access to a vehicle, or need help moving large items.

**Follow up Services:** This works great for computers, appliances and other mechanical or technology-based products. Offer maintenance and service contracts for three time periods; instead of dealing with the manufacturer, customers will rely on you for assistance which brings

them back into the store and establishes a relationship of trust.

**Gift-Wrapping:** A great service to provide – especially for seasonal gifts. This service costs very little, and can have a big impact on your customer's experience.

"While You Wait" Amenities: If you could make your customer feel like a VIP for minimal cost, why wouldn't you? Offering amenities like coffee and a treats, free samples and services (wireless internet is a big one) will go a long way.

**Comparison-Shopping Tools:** Show your customers that you are so sure your product will measure up against the competition, that you'll help them compare.

#### **Establish Complementary Partnerships**

Complementary partnerships with other businesses can take you a long way towards adding value for your customer, and generating new business. Just like a joint testimonial mailing, the power (and convenience) of referral business is immense.

**Build a web of associates:** If you're a yoga instructor, carry the cards of your treatment providers (physiotherapists, massage therapists, etc.) to refer your students to.In exchange, your brochure or card is posted in their offices. This works for automotive repair, esthetics, consultants and other service providers. Customers will trust referrals received by their existing service providers, and feel taken care of by a reputable community of experts.

**Establish partnerships with financial incentives:** This is one that has your interests in mind as well as your customers'. In addition to establishing a complementary

partnership with a related associate, establish an incentive structure where each of you are compensated for your referrals. For example, if you refer a client to a furniture store after they've purchased a mattress from you, and they buy a bedframe, your associate will pay you a portion of the sale – and vice versa.

**Location-based partnerships:** Consider creating partnerships with the businesses around you – even if your products and services don't appear to be related. Shopping malls do this all the time with value coupon books that customers must purchase for \$5 to \$20 dollars. These partnerships and incentives will keep the customer spending money in the area, which is good for everyone's bottom line.

#### Packages + Bundles

Packaging and bundling products and services is one of the most popular methods of adding value. Clients perceive the bundles as having a higher value than the sum of the individual items – or as receiving something for free.

Cleverly packaged and named bundles can spark interest and revive your products in the eyes of your customers. Remember to always give the offers an end date or provide a limited number to create a sense of scarcity and urgency and to prevent this strategy from going stale.

Intuitive product bundles: Package independent related products together, and give them a reduced price or name. For example, selling an extra pair of running socks with new runners. Remember the convenience of starter kits – package everything your customer will need to begin a new activity – painting, camping, running, etc. – in a bundle for simple buying decisions.

Package your upsell: This can also be called a chain of purchasing. It includes the products or services your client will need to use your product or service. Won't they need leather protector for their new boots? If they've run out of oil paints, how's their supply of brushes, acrylics or canvases? By packaging these clearly related products together, you are making their shopping experience faster and more convenient.

#### Offer a Customer Loyalty Program

There are a number of ways to structure your rewards and loyalty program, depending on the type of business and level of technological resources available to you. Customer loyalty programs have a huge advantage – they help build your database of customer information and in most cases allow you to view and analyze purchasing patterns. Here are the most popular:

Every 6th (or 10th) Visit On Us: This works well for business who rely on repeat visits from their customers – like hair salons, coffee shops, auto maintenance, etc. Customers receive a card with store information on the front, and space for stamps or initials on the back. Remember that while 10 is a nice even number, it may be too far in the future for some customers (especially for services that are three to six weeks apart). The idea of six visits is more manageable.

**Rewards Dollars:** This is the Canadian Tire model. For every dollar your customer spends in store, they receive a small portion back in store credit (i.e., Canadian Tire money). The store credit is in the form of printed dollars, branded with your company logo and contact information, and serves as a reminder each time a client opens their wallet.

Rewards Points: Another common value-add strategy is a rewards points system. Most grocery stores use this incentive, as well as credit card companies. This works the same as rewards dollars, where a certain number of points are accumulated based on each dollar spent in store. Points can then be spent instore, or on products you have brought in for "rewards points holders" only. This strategy also allows you to feature products with "extra points value" instead of discounting prices.

**Membership Amenities:** Instead of points or dollars, you can offer VIP treatment for members, when they sign up for or purchase a membership. This may include occasional discounts, but is primarily centered around perks like "while you wait" amenities, skipping the line, free delivery, etc. You can also produce membership cards.

For more information and valuable resources on **Create Added**Value in Your Business and Make 1 + 1 = 3 visit my

one-stop-shop for all things marketing at

www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

## 18

### How to Use Testimonials and Profit from Social Proof

#### The Power of Testimonials

Testimonials are simply the single most powerful asset you can have in your marketing toolkit. When your customers tell others about the benefits of choosing your business, it is a thousand times more powerful than the same words from your mouth.

The words and opinions of others motivate people to spend money every day. From celebrity endorsements on TV and in magazines, to casual conversations with friends, decisions about what product or service to buy – and what brand or provider – are heavily influenced by those who have purchased before.

Why? There are several reasons. Many people have an inherent distrust of salespeople, and a skepticism towards marketing materials. Others are bombarded with choice, and are looking for some sense of security in their purchase decision.

Testimonials build the credibility of your business, break down natural barriers, and create a sense of trust for the consumer. They have an incredible ability to persuade customers to buy, and to buy from you. Think about the last time someone recommended a brand of laundry detergent, a bottle of wine, or a plumber to you. Their positive experience had more of an impact on your decision to buy than any advertisement or discount.

When it comes to spending money, people want a sure bet. They want to know that someone else has bought before, and they want to know that the product or service has delivered the promised results. A testimonial for your business is worth more than any copywriter, clever ad slogan, or sales pitch.

#### **Customers Who Give Testimonials**

When people put their name and reputation on paper to endorse something, it creates a sense of loyalty; if questioned, they will back their decision, even if they find later their decision was wrong.

When someone is willing to endorse your product or service in writing, they have likely already started a word-of-mouth chain of verbal testimonials about their positive experience. Remember the last time you discovered a chiropractic miracle worker? Or the fastest and cheapest drycleaner? Didn't you tell every one of your friends who could use the service?

By asking a customer for a testimonial, you are asking for their assistance in the growth of your business. When they feel they are truly helping and participating the development of your company, their sense of pride will mean continuous loyalty to your product or service.

#### 11 Ways to Get Great Testimonials

Testimonials are powerful – no question. But how do you make sure that the quotes you get from your customers will bring you the most value? How do you ensure that your client will articulate your product's merits in a clear and easy to understand way? How do you make sure you can actually use their testimonials in your marketing materials?

Asking for testimonials requires more effort than merely soliciting general comments and praise. You want to ensure that your customer feels a sense of pride and loyalty in providing their opinion, and that their opinion will have an impact on potential buyers.

How? Glad you asked. Here are 11 proven ways to get great testimonials from your customers.

#### 1. Don't wait!

Your customers are the happiest and most willing to help you within a day to a week of their purchase, so aim to secure the testimonial in this time period. Ask for the testimonial before they leave, and make sure you have all their contact details to follow up with. This also ensures you stay on top of your testimonial recruitment!

#### 2. Get specific

Specific testimonials are more believable. The more specific you can have your customer be, the stronger and more impactful the testimonial will be. Remember the Sleep Country testimonials that referenced the little "booties" their delivery men wore to keep carpets clean? Meaningful details get remembered. Ask for mention of things like time, dates, extraordinary customer service, and personal observations.

#### 3. If you were the solution - what was the problem?

Testimonials that tell stories are more engaging. Ask client to not only describe their experience with your company, but also the negative experience that led them to your door. If they can describe the struggles and challenges they were facing before receiving your service, the reader will likely be able to sympathize and resonate with similar struggles. This will motivate them to solve their problems with your solution.

#### 4. Write the first draft

Make it easy for your clients. This technique is something you can offer someone who is hesitant to commit to writing a testimonial due to time constraints, or is procrastinating. Ask them to brainstorm a few notes they would like to include in their feedback, write them down, and string them into a concise testimonial for their review. All they have to do is review, print on their letterhead, sign, and mail back to you!

#### 5. Include your marketing message or USP

Always ask your customers to include your unique selling proposition (USP) in the testimonial. For instance, if your USP includes exceptional customer service, same-day installation, and a money-back guarantee then ask your customer to attest to those qualities.

#### 6. A picture says...

Yes, you know the saying. But it's true. When readers attach an image of the speaker to words, the words are enlivened and have twice as much validity and impact. When readers see an image of a previous client using your product or service, their words and opinions are even more believable.

You can take these simple pictures yourself – and take many so you have a selection to choose from.

#### 7. Credentials equal trust

As we mentioned, testimonials from credible sources will have the most believability and impact. When you ask for a testimonial, make sure your customer states their expertise and credentials. If you sell custom orthodics, and can secure a solid testimonial from a doctor, their words will be golden in your marketing materials.

#### 8. Don't forget to ask permission

When you ask for testimonials, make sure you are clear that their words may be used in your marketing materials, including advertisements, website and in-store displays. This is a good time to thank them for their time and sincerity, and show your appreciation for their words.

#### 9. Location, location...

Depending on the market reach of your business, the location of your customers is an important part of the believability of your testimonial. If you own a community-based business, when potential clients see you've made others happy just down their street they'll be motivated to use your service too. If you own a regional business, then the cities and addresses of other happy customers can help communicate the reach of your service.

#### 10. Testimonials are not surveys

Keep the purpose of your request in mind when you're asking for testimonials. Testimonials should be positive fodder for your advertising materials. Surveys are used to solicit meaningful (and often confidential) customer information to refine and improve your service. Testimonials are public statements, while surveys are often anonymous and can produce less-than-positive results.

#### 11. Say thank you!

Thanking a customer for their time and effort creating your testimonial is just plain good manners. It also increases loyalty and goodwill. This can be done via email, but sending a formal letter on your letterhead is a more meaningful approach.

#### **Using Testimonials Strategically**

So now you have a pile of glowing customer testimonials. What's next?

Choose most powerful piece of the testimonial.

What is the most convincing aspect of the testimonial? Is it the author? Where they are from? A specific sentence or paragraph they wrote? Be strategic about the aspect of the testimonial that you feature, and select what will have the most impact.

For example, you can compile a list titled *What Customers are Saying*, and list only the phrases that support your specific marketing message. Or you can feature the unique credentials or story of your customer, before you even include their testimonial. You can also summarize the testimonial with a powerful headline.

Put them on your website.

Adding a page of testimonials to your website is a great start, especially when you're beginning to solicit customer responses. However, the most powerful way to ensure site visitors actually see your testimonials is to include them on every page – especially the ones with the highest traffic.

A testimonial should be placed wherever you make a strong statement about your service or product, and wherever the service or product is described. This is a great way to break up your sales copy with some "proof". As they read about your offering, your credibility will be validated by someone other than you.

Compile your best 25 to 50 letters in a display book.

Like a proud grandparent, keep a book of testimonials in the waiting area of your office, your boardroom, and in your desk. Or, put one at the service counter, cash register and anywhere else people may have a moment to flip through.

I've seen this done in recruiting firm, a hardware store, and a physiotherapist's office. When clients have a chance to read the positive experiences of others, they will be more open to hearing your sales pitch less guarded when responding to your unique offering.

Hang your favorite testimonials in your store or office.

Testimonials as art! Frame your favorite testimonials – preferably the ones written on client letterhead – and post them on the wall in your business. Even if clients don't read them up close, the volume and visual recognition of client

logos will have impact. Plus – your next satisfied clients will want to see their company names on the wall too.

#### Put them in your advertisements.

Use short, clear, concise testimonials in your advertising. When was the last time you saw a prescription drug advertisement without a testimonial? Can't remember? That's because you haven't. The best advertisers know that testimonials are the fastest and most effective way to overcome skepticism and get clients thinking that your product or service is the solution to their problem.

#### Include a page of testimonials in your direct mail.

When sending your marketing materials directly to a mass list of potential clients, let the words of others speak to the merits of your product or service. Put together a page or two of testimonials, and attach it to your mailing. The credibility of your company will be instantly established, encouraging clients to act – and buy – faster.

#### Partner with an associate for joint mailing.

If you have an associate or colleague who has a similar customer base of new prospects for your business, try a joint-endorsed mailing. Each of you will send a letter to your own clients, endorsing the other's products and services. Your service or solution is offered to a potential client by a trusted source, and you are offering your existing clients the added value of an associate's service to complement your own.

#### **Testimonial Request Letter**

Here is an example of a basic testimonial request letter that can be customized and made into a template for your unique business. This can also be sent over email if that is how your clients prefer to be contacted.

Mr. John Smith
1234 Main Street
Anytown, Anyplace 90210
January 2, 2006
Dear Mr. Smith,

Thank you for visiting our store this week. It was a pleasure helping you select a new laptop for your daughter to use at university this fall — they just grow up too fast! Your research and clear idea of the product you were searching for truly made our job easy. We love the back to school season, because it means working with clients like yourself.

We know there are a lot of choices when it comes to purchasing a laptop in Anytown, so thank you for choosing ABC Company. If there is anything else we can assist you with, please don't hesitate to contact me directly.

We occasionally ask select customers for their feedback in the form of a testimonial. Because we are so proud of the feedback we receive, we often use our customer's quotes in our marketing materials — specifically our website and sales brochures. The real life experiences of our customers at ABC Company are stories that we are proud of.

Could I ask you to write down some of your feedback? A few words about your experience with ABC Company, and how we helped you and your daughter would be greatly appreciated. We encourage you to print this on your company

letterhead, so we can provide your own company with some exposure as well.

You may want to include the names of the associates who helped you, and how your daughter is enjoying her laptop. Again, we would like to feature your name and experience in our marketing materials. For your convenience, I've included a prepaid envelope with which to mail your testimonial back to us.

Thank you very much for your assistance. Kind regards, Your name here

#### **Testimonial Thank You Letter**

Here is an example of a short thank you letter for a testimonial that can also be customized and made into a template for your unique business. You may wish to write your thank you letters on company note cards, but try to avoid sending these thank you's via email.

Mr. John Smith
1234 Main Street
Anytown, Anyplace 90210
January 10, 2006
Dear Mr. Smith,

We received your glowing testimonial in the mail today, and I wanted to thank you personally for your kind words. Your comments about our store and our people are important to us, and I will make sure my staff takes a moment to read your letter.

We are thrilled that your daughter is enjoying her laptop, and using it to keep in touch with you while she studies abroad. When we sold it to you, we truly believed it would provide the most long-lasting value for her student budget. I hope it serves her for the rest of her time at school.

Thank you again for taking the time to write us. We are all proud to have been of service to you and your daughter, and look forward to seeing you both again soon.

Warm regards, Your Name Here

#### **Testimonial Examples**

Below you will find a series of sample testimonials, and excerpts from testimonial letters. Read these over, and take a moment to notice why each is a powerful statement. We have also summarized each testimonial with a headline.

#### 24% Response Rate from a Single Direct Mailing!

We were skeptical about direct mail campaigns, and unsure about the return on investment. Your strategic advice and logistical help made the project run smoothly and easily – we received over 200 leads from this single effort!

John and Betty McFee

#### Best Sleep in 20 Years!

I can't tell you how much I appreciated Craig's patience and assistance in my mattress selection. He is so knowledgeable of each mattress' design and features, and helped us find a financing solution that worked with our budget. I haven't slept this well in over two decades. Promote him!

Jason Carmichael

#### Gentle and effective approach

I have always been reluctant to visit a chiropractor for my lower back pain because I am not comfortable with physical adjustments. Sarah took the time to clearly explain the cause of my pain, and gave me easy exercises to help correct the problem. She respected my comfort level, and treated me without uncomfortable cracks and snaps!

Wally Orton

#### Testimonial Worksheet

Start today! Brainstorm a list of recent customers and clients who you will approach for testimonials. Post this worksheet in your office, and track your progress. Aim for 50 testimonials in two months. You can never have too many.

	Request	Follow Up	Testimonial	Thank-you
Name + Phone	Letter Sent	Call Made	Received	Letter Sent
	٦			

Name + Phone	Request Letter Sent	Follow Up Call Made	Testimonial Received	Thank-you Letter Sent

Name + Phone	Request Letter Sent	Follow Up Call Made	Testimonial Received	Thank-you Letter Sent
			ū	
			٦	
		٠		

For more information and valuable resources on Small Businees Marketing Secrets Revealed visit my one-stop-shop for all things marketing at www.MrResultsMarketingAcademy.com

## Marketing Material Review

Entitles bearer to submit up to three printed pieces of marketing material by mail for critique by Peter Ryan.

Name
Company
Address
City
Province/State
Postal Code/Zip
Phone
Fax
Email

<u>Please send this certificate and materials to:</u>
Mr Results Pty Ltd
P.O. Box 3601

Tuggerah, New South Wales, 2259 Australia

#### **TERMS AND CONDITIONS:**

This certificate expires 12 months from the date of purchase. Please allow 30 days for the response. Please be advised that any materials submitted may be used and published by Peter Ryan as examples. Submitted materials will not be returned.